# **COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT**

# BETWEEN

# SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

# AND

CUESTA COLLEGE FEDERATION OF TEACHERS
AFT LOCAL #4909

2021-2023

# **Table of Contents**

ARTICLE 1: AGREEMENT	∠
ARTICLE 2: RECOGNITION	4
ARTICLE 3: ACADEMIC FREEDOM AND INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY	5
ARTICLE 4: COMPENSATION	<i>6</i>
Fringe Benefits	<i>(</i>
Academic Salaries	8
Longevity Steps	
Meeting and Conference Expense Reimbursement	
Pay for Temporary Faculty Office Hours	10
Pay for Temporary Faculty Student Learning Outcome and Assessment Work	10
Pay for Dual Enrollment	10
ARTICLE 5: WORK HOURS, WORK YEAR AND WORKLOAD	10
Work Hours	10
Work Year	
Workload Goals Committee	
Formula HoursOnline Instruction	
Preparations	
Assignment of Faculty	
Overload Assignments	18
Fee-Based Credit Instruction	
Promotions - Within the Unit	
Division Chair Selection Procedure	
Promotions - Outside the Unit	27
California Men's Colony	
ARTICLE 6: LEAVES OF ABSENCE	
General Provisions	
Sick Leave	24
Maternity Leave	25
Five (5) Month Differential Leave	
Personal Necessity Leave	
Jury Duty and Court Appearances	
Military Leave	27
Leaves of Absence Without Pay	
Family Care and Medical Leave	27
Unpaid Workload Exchange Leave	
Retraining Leave	
Sabbatical Leave	
ARTICLE 7: EVALUATION PROCEDURES AND TENURE REVIEW PROCESS	33
Management of the Evaluation Process	33
Cycle for Evaluation - Regular, Tenure-track, and Temporary Faculty	33
Peer Review Process	
Management Evaluation Component	
Evaluation Review and Follow-up  Evaluation of All Reassigned Time Functions	36
Tenure Review Process	
Calendar for Evaluation - Contract (Probationary) Faculty	
Evaluation Procedures - First Contract	41
Evaluation Procedures - Second Contract	42
Evaluation Procedures - Third Contract	
ARTICLE 8: PERSONNEL FILES	
TILLIOLE U. I LINUCINIALE I ILLU	TJ

Official Personnel Files	
Derogatory Information	
General Provisions	
ARTICLE 9: DISCIPLINARY ACTION	
Pre-Discipline Investigation	
Notice of Discipline	
Appeal of Disciplinary Action	
ARTICLE 10: SAFETY CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT	
ARTICLE 11: RIGHTS OF THE EXCLUSIVE REPRESENTATIVE	
General Rights	4 / /1 ዩ
Appointments to Committees	
Payroll Deduction of Union Membership Dues	49
Purchase of Additional Leave Time for CCFT	50
ARTICLE 12: RETAINED RIGHTS OF THE DISTRICT	. 50
ARTICLE 13: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	. 50
General Provisions	
Level One	
Level Two	
Level Three	
ARTICLE 14: CONCLUSION	
Completion of Negotiations	
Past Practice	
Severability and Savings	
Duration of Agreement	
RECOMMENDED FOR RATIFICATION	
RATIFICATION AND ACCEPTANCE	
Appendicies	58
APPENDIX A: Definitions	
APPENDIX B-1: 175 Day Faculty Salary Schedule	
APPENDIX B-1b: 197 Day Faculty Salary Schedule	60
APPENDIX B-2: Temporary (Part-time) & Full-Time Overload Lecture/Hourly Faculty Salary Schedule	
APPENDIX B-3: Temporary (Part-time) & Full-Time Overload Lab/Hourly Faculty Salary Schedule	63
ScheduleSchedule	64
APPENDIX B-5: Instructional Division Chair Faculty Salary Schedule	
APPENDIX B-6: Service Faculty Chair Faculty Salary Schedule	66
APPENDIX B-7: North County Coordinator Faculty Salary Schedule	67
APPENDIX B-8: Cuesta College Student Learning Outcomes and Assessment Pay Timesheet	
APPENDIX B-9. Fracement Procedures  APPENDIX B-10: Extra Duty Compensation	
APPENDIX C: Faculty Service Areas	
APPENDIX D: Catastrophic Leave Bank Provisions	74
APPENDIX E: Intellectual Property	
APPENDIX F: 10 Districts for Salary Comparison	
AFF LINDIA 3, FAULILY EVALUATIONS HITTERING	02

### ARTICLE 1: AGREEMENT

- 1.1 The Articles and provisions contained herein constitute a bilateral and binding agreement ("Agreement") by and between the Board of Trustees of the SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT ("District" or "Employer") and the CUESTA COLLEGE FEDERATION OF TEACHERS, AFT Local #4909 ("Exclusive Representative," "Federation," "Union," or "CCFT").
- 1.2 This Agreement is entered into pursuant to Chapter 10.7, sections 3540-3549.3 of the Government Code ("Act").
- 1.3 It is the intent of the parties that nothing contained in this Agreement shall be construed to restrict, limit, or prohibit the full exercise of the functions of the Academic Senate to represent the faculty in making recommendations to the District with respect to District policies on academic and professional matters, as that phrase is defined in 5 California Code of Regulations Section 53200(c), so long as the exercise of such functions does not conflict with the terms of this Agreement.
- 1.4 It is the intent of the parties that the workplace shall be free of unlawful discrimination in the application of this Agreement. District decisions or actions will not be made on any basis prohibited by law or Board Policy, including but not limited to an employee's age, color, religious beliefs, veteran status, disability, gender, marital status, national origin, sexual orientation, gender identity/expression, organizational activity (or lack thereof) related to the Exclusive Representative, political affiliation, or race.
  - 1.4.1 A complaint by an employee alleging that the employee has been discriminated against by the District in violation of paragraph 1.4 shall be filed and processed initially pursuant to Board Policy number 1565 except as provided by this paragraph. A grievance or complaint of unlawful employment discrimination by the District that is related to an employee's organizational activity (or lack thereof) shall be filed and processed initially as a grievance pursuant to ARTICLE 13, GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE, section 13.7 The Exclusive Representative agrees that it will not file an unfair labor practice charge with the Public Employment Relations Board until the grievance has been filed.
  - 1.4.2 A grievance or complaint related to an allegation of unlawful conduct by the Exclusive Representative, as set forth in Government Code section 3543.6(a) or (b), shall be filed with the Public Employment Relations Board.

#### **ARTICLE 2: RECOGNITION**

- 2.1 The District recognizes the Union as the Exclusive Representative for the unit of faculty employees of the District as defined in Education Code section 87003(a).
  - 2.1.1 Included in this unit are all faculty teaching credit courses and assigned to either the college or continuing education program, including all temporary, contract, and regular faculty members, whether full or part-time, including those with classroom and non-classroom assignments, including fee-based credit instructors. The unit shall include all regular and temporary teaching and service faculty, including Disabilities Specialists, Coordinator of Student Life and Leadership, Librarians, Counselors, Enhanced non-credit English as a Second Language (ESL), and other coordinators with regular faculty appointments.
  - 2.1.2 The unit shall exclude all other employees, including day-to-day substitutes, deans, directors, and all other management, supervisory and confidential employees. All faculty serving in an assignment as an interim manager shall not be a member of the faculty bargaining unit for the duration of the interim assignment, and shall instead be bound by the terms and conditions of the collective bargaining agreement or handbook of the bargaining unit within which the interim assignment is located. Faculty serving in an interim assignment shall retain full rights without any loss in seniority upon returning to their regular faculty assignment.
- 2.2 The parties will meet to attempt to agree on any proposed additions or deletions to the job categories specified in section 2.1.1.

#### ARTICLE 3: ACADEMIC FREEDOM AND INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

The San Luis Obispo County Community College District protects the academic freedom of students, staff, managers, and faculty; no limitations shall be placed upon the study, investigation, presentation, or interpretation of ideas. The District values the expression of a wide range of viewpoints and promotes creativity and innovation among its students, staff, managers, and faculty.

- 3.1 The District upholds the following elements of academic freedom:
  - 3.1.1 the obligation of academics to ask difficult and meaningful questions and to pursue those inquiries wherever they may lead;
  - 3.1.2 the open and free exchange of ideas to support academic critical inquiry; and
  - 3.1.3 the protection of those who discuss, present, and research ideas that may be seen as controversial, obscene, unpopular, or challenging.
- 3.2 The District shall support and protect every faculty member's academic freedom from any adverse action or censorship. The District shall support and protect each faculty member's academic freedom within, but not limited to, the following areas:
  - 3.2.1 College-wide Curriculum

Freedom to develop curriculum and instructional methods for academic programs and courses – including, but not limited to, course descriptions, course outlines, course goals, course objectives, and course standards – in accordance with college procedures that have been mutually agreed upon by the Governing Board and the Academic Senate and conform with state requirements and existing articulation agreements with other higher learning institutions.

### 3.2.2 Couse Content

Freedom to select all content for their individual courses – including, but not limited to, texts, materials, labs, discussion topics, technology, videos, and assignments. Faculty will base their decisions on their professional training, expertise, and pedagogical practices. The approved Course Outline of Record, as developed from mutually agreed upon standards, shall provide the individual faculty with requirements and guidelines for each specific course.

### 3.2.3 Grades

Freedom to design assessment tools and methods, assess student performance, and serve as the final authority for the assignment of grades.

#### 3.2.4 Research

Freedom to explore all avenues of scholarship, research, publication, and academic and/or creative expression within the classroom, college, and larger community, without institutional discipline or restraint.

# 3.2.5 Participatory Governance

- 3.2.5.1 Freedom to participate effectively in collegial and divisional governance.
- 3.2.5.2 Freedom to question and challenge, without fear of censorship or discipline, actions, and ideas originating from within the institution.
- 3.2.6 Public Speech and Membership in Organizations
  - 3.2.6.1 Freedom to speak or write publicly free of censorship or discipline by the college as a citizen on matters of public concern.

3.2.6.2 Freedom to associate with individuals or groups of one's choice without fear of censorship or discipline.

# 3.2.7 Technology

Freedom to elect to what extent technology will be used to support achievement of course objectives.

- 3.2.8 Intellectual Property and Pursuant to Appendix E
  - 3.2.8.1 Freedom to maintain ownership over creative, artistic, and research works, including, but not limited to, written, graphic, photographic, video, and musical pieces, among others, even those produced or maintained on District equipment, unless the District has commissioned a faculty member or members to produce a work for which said faculty specifically agree to relinquish intellectual property rights.
  - 3.2.8.2 Freedom to maintain ownership over all academic work, including, but not limited to, items such as syllabi, assignments, exams, lectures, and content within learning management systems, unless the District has commissioned a faculty member or members to produce a work for which said faculty specifically agree to relinquish intellectual property rights.
- 3.3 Nota bene: Faculty in non-instructional positions have the same rights of academic freedom as instructional faculty.

#### **ARTICLE 4: COMPENSATION**

# Fringe Benefits

4.1 Commencing July 1, 2021, the monthly fringe benefits will be:

Employee Only – Up to \$8210.88/year (Full-Time) / Up to \$4,926.53/year (Part-Time) Two Party – Up to \$11,652/year (Full-Time) / \$6,991.20/year (Part-Time) Family – Up to \$14,880/year (Full-Time) / \$8,928/year (Part-Time)

Annual fringe amounts are subject to change due to open enrollment/plan changes.

Instructional faculty: Full-Time receive fringe payments over 10 months. Part-Time faculty will be equally divided from the month after eligibility to the end of the semester.

Service faculty: Full-Time receive fringe payments over 12 months. Part-Time faculty will be equally divided from the month after eligibility to the end of the semester.

- 4.2 Commencing on July 1, 2021, the following fringe benefit provisions (in sections 4.2 through 4.6, inclusive) apply:
  - 4.2.1 A faculty member who is employed for less than 50 percent of the assigned time of a full-time faculty member is not eligible to participate in or to receive a District contribution toward the medical insurance benefit program.
  - 4.2.2 Effective July 1, 2021, part-time faculty with a load between 50 and 74% will receive 60% of the full-time fringe benefit of the enrolled plan.

Effective February 25, 2021, Faculty who resign or retire from the District and return to employment will not be considered eligible and receive "cash in lieu" pursuant to article 4.2.2.1 and 4.2.3.1. The submittal of a resignation or retirement constitutes a break in service and therefore does not qualify the faculty for the clauses in 4.2.2.1 and 4.2.3.1.

4.2.2.1 who was first employed by the District in any position covered by the CCFT bargaining unit at any time prior to July 1, 2006, is eligible to participate in the District's medical insurance benefit program. If such person is not enrolled in the District's medical insurance benefit

program, the monthly fringe benefit allowance to such person is \$264.96 per month. If such person is enrolled in the District's medical insurance benefit program (including dental and/or vision insurance coverage), the monthly fringe benefit allowance to such person is the lesser of (A)(1) \$313.42 per month or (2) the actual cost of the District's medical insurance benefit program in which such person is enrolled, but (B) if the actual cost of the District's medical insurance benefit program in which such person is enrolled is less than \$264.96 per month, such person may receive as income the difference between \$264.96 and the actual cost of the District's medical insurance benefit program in which such person is enrolled.

- 4.2.3 A regular faculty member or temporary faculty member assigned to work 75 percent or more of the assigned time of a full-time (100%) faculty member:
  - 4.2.3.1 who was first employed by the District in any position covered by the CCFT bargaining unit at any time prior to July 1, 2006, is eligible to participate in the District's medical insurance benefit program. If such person is not enrolled in the District's medical insurance benefit program, the monthly fringe benefit allowance to such person is \$537.32 per month. If such person is enrolled in the District's medical insurance benefit program (including dental and/or vision insurance coverage), the monthly fringe benefit allowance to such person is the lesser of (A)(1) \$634.24 per month or (2) the actual cost of the District's medical insurance benefit program in which such person is enrolled, but (B) if the actual cost of the District's medical insurance benefit program in which such person is enrolled is less than \$537.32 per month, such person may receive as income the difference between \$537.32 and the actual cost of the District's medical insurance benefit program in which such person is enrolled.
- All regular faculty members and full-time temporary faculty members receiving the District contribution described in section 4.1.3 or 4.2.3 are required to enroll in the medical insurance plan selected by the District in at least "employee only" level of coverage. Every new regular faculty member/full-time temporary faculty member must enroll when they are first eligible, which is the first of the month following their date of hire. If the District's contribution to such regular faculty member/full-time temporary faculty member exceeds the monthly amount required to pay for the medical insurance plan in which such regular faculty member/full-time temporary faculty member has enrolled, the excess sum shall revert to the District, and shall not be distributed to, or treated as a fringe allowance or income of, such employee, and may not be directed to any tax sheltered annuity, flexible spending plan, additional insurance, or any other mechanism. For purposes of fringe benefit eligibility and allowances, references in this contract to employment on or before a specified date is governed by the date of the employment contract with the District and not any offer letter or interview for employment.
  - 4.3.1 Every temporary faculty member receiving the District contribution described in either section 4.1.2, 4.1.3, 4.2.2, or 4.2.3 may, but is not required to, enroll in the medical insurance plan selected by the District. If such temporary faculty member working less than a full year enrolls in the medical insurance program offered by the District, such temporary faculty member must enroll and make premium payments for the entire contract year. Additionally, temporary faculty members must enroll when they first become eligible.
- Dental and vision insurance shall be offered by an insurance plan selected by the District. Faculty may opt to participate in any dental and/or vision plan offered by the District. For clarity, carrying dental and/or vision insurance only (and not the medical insurance plan) does not constitute enrollment in the District's medical insurance benefit program for purposes of the medical insurance enrollment requirements in section 4.3
- 4.5 A faculty member whose monthly cost for medical insurance benefit coverage exceeds the District's contribution is required to pay the additional cost by payroll deduction.
- 4.6 If the faculty member's Spouse or Registered Domestic Partner is also an employee of the District and eligible to receive a District contribution for the medical insurance benefit program, and such faculty member or such faculty member's Spouse or Registered Domestic Partner carries medical coverage through a District offered medical plan which includes coverage for both such faculty member and such faculty member's Spouse or Registered Domestic Partner (2 person or family rate which covers both such faculty member and such faculty member's Spouse or Registered Domestic Partner), then either such faculty member or such faculty member's Spouse or Registered

Domestic Partner (but not both) shall have the right to opt out of the required employee only medical plan enrollment for so long as all conditions in this section are met.

#### Academic Salaries

- 4.7 The Faculty Salary Schedules for regular and temporary faculty members shall be attached to this Agreement as Appendix B-1 through B-4.
  - 4.7.1 Step and column movements for eligible faculty members will be granted as of July 1 of each academic year in which this Agreement is in effect.
  - 4.7.2 Extra duty compensation for faculty members is set forth in Appendix B-7, Extra Duty Compensation.
  - 4.7.3 Compensation for Cooperative Work Experience Faculty Advisors shall be at the rate of \$66.01 per hour per student (Range D Step 4 on Appendix B-2 Temporary, Part-Time and Full-Time Overload Lecture/Hourly Faculty Salary Schedule). Mileage of \$20 per student per semester (based on average of 37 miles per student per semester. Total compensation of \$162.58 per student.

# Longevity Steps

- 4.8 A regular faculty member who has completed 15 consecutive years of service to the District as a regular faculty member shall receive a 5.00% step increment, beginning with the 16th year of service. To be eligible for the 16-year step, the regular faculty member must have an overall evaluation rating of satisfactory or better on the evaluation immediately prior to eligibility for the step.
  - 4.8.1 After July 1, 2016, when a regular faculty member completes a year of service at step 14, they shall annually be placed into step 15 and step 16. Steps 15 and 16 do not provide a salary increment but is the step before longevity 17.
  - 4.8.2 As of July 1, 2016 regular faculty members that have completed 3 years or more of service beyond step 14 will be moved into longevity step 17 and become eligible for the 5% step increase.
  - 4.8.3 Regular faculty members with fewer than 3 years of service beyond step 14 as of July 1, 2016 will be placed at step 15 and have those years credited towards reaching longevity step 17.
- 4.9 A regular faculty member who has completed 18 consecutive years of service to the District as a regular faculty member or has completed 3 years of service after being placed at step 17, shall receive a 5.00% step increment, beginning with the 20th year of service. To be eligible for the 20-year step, the regular faculty member must have an overall evaluation rating of satisfactory or better on the evaluation immediately prior to eligibility for the step.
  - 4.9.2 As of July 1, 2016 regular faculty members that have completed 3 years or more of service beyond step 17 will be moved into longevity step 20 and become eligible for the 5% step increase.
- 4.10 A regular faculty member who has completed 21 consecutive years of service to the District as a regular faculty member or has completed 3 years of service after being placed at step 20, shall receive a 5.00% step increment, beginning with the 23rd year of service. To be eligible for the 23-year step, the regular faculty member must have an overall evaluation rating of satisfactory or better on the evaluation immediately prior to eligibility for the step.
  - 4.10.1 As of July 1, 2016, regular faculty members that have completed 3 years or more of service beyond step 20 will be moved into longevity step 23 and become eligible for the 5% step increase.
- 4.11 After July 1, 2016, Faculty who completed 3 years of service and are placed at a range 15 or higher can only move one range regardless of how many years of service completed.
- 4.12 If the regular faculty member does not have an overall evaluation rating of satisfactory or better on the evaluation prior to eligibility for the 17th, 20th, or 23rd year step, the respective step shall not be granted until an overall evaluation rating of satisfactory or better is achieved. Once a 17th, 18th, or 23rd year step has been granted, the step shall not be revoked.

- 4.13 A regular faculty member who was a temporary faculty member prior to becoming a regular faculty member shall receive credit toward the longevity step on the basis of one year of service for the completion of each 30 semester units taught (or equivalent for service faculty) during the temporary service. A regular faculty member who was hired by the District prior to July 1, 1998 and who served in an academic position outside of the faculty bargaining unit or in a classified bargaining unit position shall receive credit toward longevity on the basis of one year of credit for each full year of service.
- 4.14 The District and Exclusive Representative agree that the list of ten (10) districts attached as Appendix F shall be used by the parties as information for purposes of negotiations when comparing salaries for persons represented by the Exclusive Representative.
- 4.15 The Superintendent/President has the authority to negotiate the initial salary placement for newly hired faculty up to and including Range G Step 23 following the criteria provided in Appendix 9-6, Salary Placement Procedures Regular and Temporary Faculty, 9.1 through 9.4.

# Meeting and Conference Expense Reimbursement

- 4.16 A faculty member who is required to travel on District-related business in order to attend a District-authorized meeting or conference shall be reimbursed for travel and related expenses. Reimbursement shall be provided consistent with adopted District procedures and regulations, including appropriate written administrative notification prior to incurring any such expenses.
  - 4.16.1 Reimbursement for meals shall be at a maximum reimbursement of \$51 per day if you are traveling for the whole day. All meals will be purchased during acknowledged conference time and travel time. If travel is funded by a grant, the faculty member must follow the grant requirements if they are more restrictive.

For fractional day of time, reimbursement is as follows:

Trip begins at or before 6:00am and ends at or after 9:00am – Breakfast may be claimed up to \$11.

Trip begins at or before 11:00am and ends at or before 2:00pm – Lunch may be claimed up to \$12.

Trip begins at or before 4:00pm and ends at or after 7:00pm - Dinner may be claimed up to \$23.

For Incidental Purchases or meal overages, a \$5 per day allowance is provided.

- 4.16.2 Reimbursement for appropriate lodging shall be made when the meeting or conference is more than 80 miles from the assigned primary campus at Cuesta College.
- 4.16.3 The District will also reimburse the actual cost of authorized air or rail transportation, vehicle rental, parking, conference registration fees, and/or other charges for District business.

### Mileage Reimbursement

- 4.17 A faculty member who uses a personal vehicle for authorized travel shall be reimbursed at the Internal Revenue Service rate.
  - 4.17.1 For purposes of eligibility for mileage reimbursement, each regular faculty member shall be assigned to a principal campus/center (e.g., Cuesta, North County).
  - 4.17.2 When a faculty member's assigned load includes a split campus teaching assignment, mileage shall be paid for one-way travel between the assignments.
  - 4.17.3 When a regular faculty member has a dual campus assignment as a result of application of paragraph 5.12.8, mileage shall be paid for miles driven to the second campus/center. Payment made pursuant to this paragraph is for miles in excess of the mileage traveled to and from the principal campus/center from the regular faculty member's home at the time the assignment was made. This payment shall be made for

a maximum period of 24 months.

# Pay for Temporary Faculty Office Hours

4.18 Temporary faculty who have an assigned teaching load of 40% and above shall be paid for 18 office hours during the semester. Temporary faculty who have an assigned teaching load of 20% to 39.9% shall be paid for 9 office hours during the semester, commencing on the 2018-19 academic year. The hours shall be paid an hourly rate based on Appendix B-4 (Temporary, Part-Time and Full-Time Overload Two Thirds Laboratory/Hourly faculty Salary Schedule), Column D, Step 9. Pay for these hours will be equalized over five months per semester. Office hours are considered professional ancillary services for employees hired as part-time temporary employees pursuant to Section 87492.5(a) of the Education Code and no office hours can be counted as flex credit.

# Pay for Temporary Faculty Student Learning Outcome and Assessment Work

4.19 In recognition of additional pedagogical work as prescribed by the Accrediting Commission for Community and Junior Colleges (ACCJC), Temporary Faculty members will be compensated based on Appendix B-3 (Temporary, Part-time and Full-time Overload Laboratory/Hourly Faculty Salary Schedule) Column D, Step 7 and according to the following chart:

Temporary Faculty Load up to 19.9% = 0.5 hours per semester Temporary Faculty Load between 20% - 39.9% = 1 hour per semester Temporary Faculty Load between 40% - 67% = 1.5 hours per semester See Appendix B-8 for Form

# Pay for Dual Enrollment

4.20 The District will compensate faculty members for contributing to oversight and course effectiveness assessment. Identified lead faculty will be compensated for 5 hours per section automatically, on an hourly basis from the Schedule B-4 step and column of the Temporary, Part-Time & Full-Time Overload Two-Thirds Laboratory/Hourly Faculty Salary Schedule. Any hours exceeding the pre-approved 5 hours per section must be submitted in writing to the appropriate Dean for approval. An email is a sufficient form of the written request. The request should include an estimate (if possible) of how many additional hours are needed and what those hours will be spent working on such as, curriculum, site visits, meetings, etc. It is understood that for the initial course setup there may be a need for additional hours. A faculty member who uses a personal vehicle for authorized travel shall be reimbursed at the Internal Revenue Service rate and will follow Article 4.17 of the Agreement.

# ARTICLE 5: WORK HOURS, WORK YEAR AND WORKLOAD

## Work Hours

- Regular instructional faculty members shall be either on campus or available at other assigned work locations during each regular college instructional day. Non-instructional faculty shall be at assigned work locations as scheduled for Disabled Student Programs and Services Specialists, counselors, librarians, Instructional Designer, and the Coordinator of Student Life and Leadership. All faculty are expected to fulfill the following responsibilities:
  - Provide instruction or services for the period of time determined by the provisions of this Article.
  - Provide scheduled office hours for consultation with students pursuant to Article 5.1.2
  - Serve on assigned college committees or perform other approved service to the college, including committees
    designated pursuant to ARTICLE 11, RIGHTS OF THE EXCLUSIVE REPRESENTATIVE, section 11.6.1. Any
    balancing of committee assignments shall not displace an assignment made pursuant to Section 11.6.1 except
    by mutual agreement between the President of the Exclusive Representative and the Superintendent/President.
  - Participate in activities of professional growth which are designed to enhance the quality of instruction or service provided.
  - Attend those meetings' necessary to participate in college or division business.
  - 5.1.1 If the need for an exception to section 5.1 arises, it may be granted in keeping with the established goals

- and objectives of the college. Before an exception is submitted for final approval, it must be approved by the appropriate Dean, Director, or Assistant Superintendent/Vice President.
- 5.1.2 In the application of the provisions of section 5.1, instructional faculty (including Non-credit Enhanced ESL) are assigned thirty (30) hours per week of instruction, preparation, grading, division responsibilities, program review, student learning outcomes and assessment, curriculum development and professional growth and assigned a minimum of five (5) office hours and five (5) additional hours for committee/governance activities per week. The five (5) hours for committee/governance activities are not assigned during winter, spring, and/or summer breaks or during an inter-session period.
  - 5.1.2.1 Faculty teaching in an online modality may, at their discretion, conduct online office hours as follows:
    - Faculty may hold up to one (1) online office hour per three (3) units taught online.
    - Faculty teaching six (6) or fewer units online may hold up to two (2) online office hours per week. The remainder of any required office hours shall be held on campus.
    - Part-time faculty with any online assignment can hold their office hours online.
    - At least fifty percent (50%) of any online office hours will be synchronous (real-time) communication between the instructor and students, with the rest being asynchronous communication with students.
  - 5.1.2.2 Regardless of the teaching modality, faculty will have no fewer than four (4) full working days after the specific faculty member's last day of final exams to submit final grades.
- 5.1.3 The appropriate Director, Dean, or Assistant Superintendent/Vice President has the responsibility to monitor the workload of all faculty members pursuant to this Article.
- 5.2 Full-time Disabled Student Programs and Services Specialists who are not teaching instructional courses shall be assigned: twenty-three (23) hours of direct student contact, five (5) hours of other disabled student programs and services and/or professional growth, seven hours (7) of preparation time for student contact, and five (5) hours for committee/governance work per week. Weekly direct student contact time for DSPS Specialists who are assigned to work during the summer break period shall be twenty-eight (28) hours the additional five (5) hours replacing the five (5) hours for committee/governance work per week.
  - DSPS Specialists who teach instructional courses will have a combination of instructional load and service load. The instructional and preparatory loads shall be calculated at the same ratios as instructional and preparatory loads for instructional faculty; such loads shall be subtracted from the remaining direct student contact load. Additional responsibilities shall include curriculum development, grading, and student learning outcomes and assessment, and program review.
- Full-time Counselors shall be assigned: twenty-three (23) hours of direct assignment, seven (7) hours of preparation for student contacts, five (5) hours for other counseling services and/or professional growth, and five (5) hours for committee/ governance work per week. Weekly direct assignment time for counselors who are assigned to work during winter, spring, and/or summer break periods shall be twenty-eight (28) hours, the additional five (5) hours replacing the five (5) hours for committee/governance work per week. The Division Chair, representing the Counselors and the Dean of Student Services will work collaboratively to ensure coverage of online counseling appointments in order to provide all students equitable access to counseling support. The assignment of online counseling appointments shall be by mutual agreement by the affected faculty member, the Division Chair, and the Dean of Student Services.
  - Full-time Counselors who teach instructional courses will have a combination of instructional load and service load. The instructional and preparatory loads shall be calculated at the same ratios as instructional and preparatory loads for instructional faculty; such loads shall be subtracted from the remaining direct student contact load. Additional responsibilities will include curriculum development, grading, student learning outcomes and assessment, and program review.
- Full-time Librarians shall be assigned: normally twenty-three (23) hours of direct student contact (including but not limited to reference desk, small group instruction, information literacy instruction in distance education and face-to-face courses), seven (7) hours of other assignments, five (5) office hours and/or professional growth, and five (5) hours for committee/governance work per week. Weekly direct assignment time for Librarians who are assigned

to work during winter, spring, and/or summer break periods shall be twenty-eight (28) hours of direct contact, the additional five (5) hours replacing the five (5) hours of committee/governance work per week. Additional responsibilities may include student learning outcomes and assessment, curriculum and collection development, program review, website management, outreach, grant writing, database or library service platform management and/or creation of library guides, distance education modules, other teaching materials, or other related duties.

With the approval of their Dean full-time Librarians who teach instructional courses may have a combination of instructional load and service load. The instructional loads shall be calculated at the same ratios as instructional and preparatory loads for instructional faculty, and such loads may be subtracted from the remaining direct student contact load or assigned as overload per mutual agreement.

Full-time Instructional Designers shall be assigned; normally twenty-three (23) hours of direct contact by the supervisor, seven (7) hours of other assignments, five (5) office hours and/or professional growth, and five (5) ours for committee/governance work per week. Weekly direct assignment time for Instructional Designers who are assigned to work during winter, and/or summer break periods shall be twenty-eight (28) hours of direct contact, the additional (5) hours replacing the five (5) hours of committee/governance work per week. Additional responsibilities may include program review, creation of course materials, outreach, grant writing and management of campuswide instructional technology projects.

With the approval of their Dean full-time Instructional Designers who teach instructional courses may have a combination of instructional load and service load. The instructional loads shall be calculated at the same ratios as instructional and preparatory loads for instructional faculty, and such loads may be subtracted from the remaining direct student contact load or assigned as overload by mutual agreement.

- 5.5 Programs within the Nursing and Allied Health Division, including, but not limited to EMS, LVN, MAST, and PSYT have mandated hourly requirements set forth by their accrediting agency which are non-negotiable.
  - 5.5.1 Programs with mandated hourly requirements in Nursing and Allied Health at Cuesta College will initiate and maintain a schedule which allows classes to be held on flex days and/or Cuesta holidays, allowing the mandated hour requirements to be met within a given semester, while providing students and faculty a break between semesters.
  - 5.5.2 Scheduling hourly-driven classes on flex days and/or holidays would be implemented by the District only as a last resort, and in consultation with the full-time and part-time faculty teaching within that semester for the benefit of the program.
  - 5.5.3 Faculty will be responsible to meet their full flex obligation; 60 hours for full-time faculty and 1.5 hours per student contact hour for part-time faculty.

# Work Year

- The work year for instructional faculty shall be 175 days. The work year for Disabled Student Programs and Services Specialists shall be 175 days or 197 days as specified in the employment contract. The employment contract/year will be based on the fiscal year, July 1st through June 30th.
  - 5.6.1 The work year for Counselors, Librarians, Instructional Designer and the Coordinator for Student Life and Leadership shall be 197 days. The initial schedule of workdays shall be developed by the Division Chair in consultation and by mutual agreement with each affected faculty member faculty. The appropriate Director or Dean (or Assistant Superintendent/Vice President Student Services for the Coordinator for Student Life and Leadership) has final approval of the schedule. If the Dean/ Director and the faculty member are unable to achieve a mutual agreement, the Dean shall determine the schedule consistent with the needs of the program.
  - 5.6.2 The District may extend the work year of an employee or employees beyond the number of days specified in this section on a day-by-day basis at the employee's daily rate of pay. The District will notify the Exclusive Representative in advance if the work year of an employee or employees is to be extended. In an emergency situation, the Exclusive Representative will be notified as soon as practicable.
  - 5.6.3 The work week for all full-time faculty shall normally be forty (40) hours per week exclusive of overload and

- consisting of student contact (service or instruction), preparation, office hours, participation in college governance and professional growth.
- 5.6.4 The District agrees to provide 1.8 FTE reassigned time to Academic Senate Council Leadership for the purpose of conducting senate business, managing curriculum, promoting and managing the assessment of student learning outcomes, and organizing faculty professional development.
  - 5.6.4.1 The District agrees to provide 0.2 additional FTE reassigned time to the Academic Senate Council Leadership for the purpose of conducting senate business for the Faculty Professional Development Coordinator position in their duties to support ongoing faculty growth and development.
  - 5.6.4.2 The Academic Senate President will notify the District, in writing, of the allocation of reassigned time not later than May 20 for the fall semester and not later than September 15 for the spring semester. In the event of any substitutes (resignation of absence for other reasons of those originally designated), the Academic Senate President will promptly notify the District, in writing with information for such substitutes.
- 5.6.5 Regular full-time faculty shall be required to participate in staff development activities (Flex activities) for the equivalent of ten (10) days of six (6) hours each of the 175 workdays in each academic year.
- 5.6.6 Flex activities must be performed at times when the faculty member is not scheduled for student contact (instruction or service), office hours, participation in the College governance process, or the performance of other contractually required activities.
- 5.6.7 Temporary, part-time faculty teaching 18-week semester courses shall be required to participate in flex activities for the equivalent of 1.5 times the number of hours taught in one week.
- 5.6.8 Temporary, part-time faculty teaching courses fewer than 18 weeks shall be required to participate in flex activities equal in time to the number of hours that the class would have met during a scheduled "flex day."
- 5.6.9 Credit toward the flex requirement shall be granted for only those approved activities for which completion is verified. Pay for unattended or incomplete staff development obligations shall be subject to civil collection action.

# Workload Goals Committee

- 5.7 The college workload for Full-Time Equivalent Faculty shall be a minimum average of 15 Full-Time Equivalent Student per Full-Time Equivalent Faculty (FTES/FTEF) per semester. The ultimate goal is to reach an average of 17.5 Full-Time Equivalent Student per Full-Time Equivalent Faculty (FTES/FTEF) which is the State target set by the Chancellor's Office.
  - 5.7.1 A Faculty workload committee shall be established to ensure compliance with the above minimum workload requirements. In compliance with this requirement, notwithstanding any other past practices, the committee's responsibility shall include:
    - Division FTES/FTEF targets projected for the subsequent academic year (Fall/September and Spring/February)
    - Compliance monitoring and accountability for Workload Committee recommendations.
    - Standardize Course Caps/Maximum Enrollment
      - Consider recommendations from the 10 comparable districts
      - Consider recommendations from the Curriculum Committee

This committee will be responsible for setting course caps/maximum enrollment for the course outline of record.

5.7.2 The committee shall be composed of four members jointly appointed by the Federation President and Academic Senate President and four managers, including the Assistant Superintendent/Vice President of Instruction, appointed by the Superintendent/President. The committee shall be convened and chaired by the Assistant Superintendent/Vice President of Instruction. The first committee meeting will be convened

no later than the first week of September of each academic year to begin work for the following year. The recommendations of the committee shall be made by consensus, or, if the consensus is not reached recommendation will be made by majority vote. The operating procedures of the committee will be decided at the beginning of the academic year to include what comprises a quorum and how many faculty/managers must be present to vote on proposals and/or targets.

- 5.7.3 In the event that the committee is unable to recommend area or division FTES/FTEF targets, for the academic year, Assistant Superintendent/Vice President of Instruction shall set the targets for each division.
- 5.7.4 In the event that the committee is unable to make a recommendation on course caps/maximum enrollment, the issue will be submitted to the Board of Trustees for review and final determination.
- 5.7.5 The District and the Federation agree that any revision to the division workload, including course caps/maximum enrollment, in compliance with 5.8 shall be implemented by the District and shall not be subject to negotiations.

### Formula Hours

- 5.8 The appropriate Vice President or designee shall determine the class or service assignment and load for each faculty member. Workloads shall be computed in formula hours as set forth in this section.
  - 5.8.1 The full-time load of a regular instructional faculty member (including Non-credit Enhanced ESL) is based on 15 lecture hours or 20 laboratory hours or a combination of lecture and laboratory hours. One lecture hour equals six and sixty-six one hundredths percent (6.6666%) of a load; one laboratory hour equals five percent (5.0000%) of a load.
  - 5.8.2 The District reserves the right to make an assignment which could vary from 93% to 107% of a normal load in any one semester, with semester loads balanced between fall and spring semesters of the academic year for full-time regular instructional faculty. If an assigned load exceeds 107% in a semester and is not balanced by a reduced assignment within the academic year, the affected faculty member shall receive overload compensation for the percentage that exceeds 107%.
  - 5.8.3 Regular faculty who have less than a full-time assignment shall be assigned lecture, service, and/or laboratory hours in an amount equivalent to the number most closely representing the faculty member's percentage of a full-time load.
    - 5.8.3.1 Regular faculty who have less than a full-time assignment are not eligible for an overload assignment pursuant to sections 5.12.3.2 through 5.12.5.6.
    - 5.8.3.2 An increase of the percentage of load for regular faculty who have less than a full-time assignment shall be accomplished only through the District's regular hiring procedures.
  - 5.8.4 A faculty member who teaches in a large lecture class setting shall have the load formula computed for the large class section on the basis of the number of students reported on the student census. At no time shall course enrollment exceed the classroom maximum. Enrollments greater than fifty-five (55) need preapproval by the appropriate Dean or the Assistant Superintendent/Vice President of Instruction.
    - 5.8.4.1 Load credit shall be calculated at the rate of one and fifteen one hundredths (1.15) times the regular load credit for a class section of 45 through 54 students, one and one-quarter (1.25) times the regular load for a class section of 55 through 64 students, one and half (1.5) times the regular load credit for a class section of 65 through 74 students, one and three-quarters (1.75) times the regular load credit for a class section of 75 through 84 students, or two (2) times the regular load credit for a class section of 85 or more students.
    - 5.8.4.2 Any adjustment to the workload computation shall be calculated at census and applied to the faculty member's current assignment(s) and subsequent pay periods of the current term in the

- form of compensation or load bank. In cases where the additional load results in a total load of over 140% an approval is needed by the Assistant Superintendent/Vice President of Instruction.
- 5.8.4.3 The large class loading formula will be applied only up to 67% for part-time faculty. Pursuant to Education Code 87482, part-time faculty who have been loaded above 67% in two of the previous six semesters will not be eligible for large lecture loading above 67%.
- 5.8.5 Load credit for approved distance education courses shall be calculated pursuant to the terms of section 5.8.1 and, where applicable, section 5.8.4.1.
  - 5.8.5.1 The assignment of a course or courses that will be taught in the distant education mode shall be by mutual agreement between the affected faculty member, the Division Chair (or Director where there is no Chair), and the appropriate Dean (or Vice President where there is no Dean).
    - 5.8.5.1.1 The District agrees that it will not require that an existing course be offered solely in the distance education mode. Load credit for a course offered in the distance education mode will be the same as that offered in the face to face modality.
    - 5.8.5.1.2 The agreement regarding a distance education course assignment shall detail the provisions for District logistical, design, legal requirements and/or technical support for the distance learning course or courses, including faculty training provided by the District in 5.10.
    - 5.8.5.1.3 Contact between students and instructional faculty who teach a distance learning class shall be provided as set forth in California Code of Regulations, Title V.
- 5.9 Formula hour credit for team teaching and co-teaching will be computed in proportion to the percentage of lecture or lab time that is assigned to each faculty member as approved by the appropriate Dean or Director.

### Online Instruction

- 5.10 Online education includes both the Hybrid and Online classes defined by Title 5 where the instructor and student are separated by distance and interact through the assistance of technology. All distance education courses must meet the state and federal requirements, and if a course does not meet these requirements, then necessary steps will be taken to ensure compliance. For all courses offering online components there shall be regular and effective contact between the faculty member and the students as verified by a student identification process.
  - 5.10.1 The determination of which courses in the curriculum may be offered in an online format, in addition to instructor/student contact requirements, shall be in accordance with the Title 5 California Code of Regulations.
  - 5.10.2 All online instructors, prior to their first distance education assignment, shall complete training in online pedagogy, an online learning management system and accessibility standards, provide evidence of prior training, or demonstrate mastery or competencies in these areas. The Distance Education Coordinators and/or OEI certified trainers will make recommendations to the Dean or designee for faculty who meet the requirements.
  - 5.10.3 Such training, for eligible faculty as defined in 5.11, must be pre-approved by the Dean, and shall be compensated either via the unit member's professional development obligation or at the unit member's rate of pay on the Temporary, Part-Time & Full-Time Overload Two-Thirds Laboratory/Hourly Faculty Salary Schedule (Appendix B), at the option of the unit member. Any training used for salary schedule column advancement cannot be compensated by the District.
  - 5.10.4 Becoming qualified to teach online courses does not require a faculty member to accept assignment to teach an online course.
  - 5.10.5 Beginning Fall 2016 regular, tenure-track, and temporary faculty will have all courses evaluated on a rotating cycle per Article 7.2. Regular and tenure-track faculty teaching more than one Distance Education (DE) or Hybrid course must have at least one (1) of their online courses evaluated as part of every evaluation cycle on a

rotating basis. Regular, tenure-track and temporary faculty teaching one DE/Hybrid course will have that course evaluated at least every other evaluation cycle beginning Fall 2016.

# **Preparations**

- Normally, instructional faculty members will not be assigned more than three different course preparations per semester for regular load assignments excluding overload assignments. The District and the Federation understand that different disciplines or other extenuating circumstances (e.g., necessity to maintain full-time faculty load or to preserve programs) may require different numbers of preparations. The assignment of a course in a distance education modality is a separate preparation from the same course in a face to face modality.
  - 5.11.1 Course preparations nominally include development of a Syllabus, a Welcome Letter (for DE courses), Course Objectives, grading standards, and a tentative calendar of topics or exams. Lab preparation is considered an additional preparation.
  - 5.11.2 Any assignment that exceeds four preparations per semester shall be by mutual agreement between the faculty member and management.

#### Assignment of Faculty

- 5.12 The appropriate Vice President or designee will determine the class or service assignment for each faculty member consistent with the provisions of this section. The Division Chair/Director, in consultation with the faculty, and following guidelines from the Dean or Vice President, will develop the initial schedule for classes and teaching or service assignments.
  - 5.12.1 The assignment of regular faculty, including the teaching schedules or service load levels, will be determined by the appropriate Dean (or Vice President where there is no Dean) following consultation with the Division Chair (or Director where there is no Chair) and the faculty in the subject or service area.
  - 5.12.2 The assignment of temporary faculty members, including the teaching schedules or service load levels will be determined by the appropriate Dean (or Vice President where there is no Dean) following consultation with the Division Chair (or Director where there is no Chair).
    - 5.12.2.1 Temporary faculty may be assigned to teach credit classes or to provide other service to the college and must meet the relevant state minimum academic and District qualifications or the equivalent.
      - 5.12.2.1.1 Assignments of temporary faculty are contingent on the availability of classes, funding, and enrollment.
      - 5.12.2.1.2 Temporary faculty employed in at least one of the four preceding semesters are eligible for assignment. Temporary faculty who have two sequential ratings of Needs to Improve or one rating of Unsatisfactory are not eligible for assignment.
    - 5.12.2.2 Each temporary faculty member is limited to a teaching or service load level equal to the employee's highest load during the preceding four consecutive semesters, to a maximum of 67% of the contact hours per week considered a full-time assignment for regular faculty having comparable duties. Emergency circumstances may necessitate exceptions, subject to the approval of the appropriate Vice President. When exceptions occur, teaching or service assignments shall be offered following consideration of the criteria in section 5.12.5.
    - 5.12.2.3 Temporary faculty who are eligible for and interested in assignment to a temporary load will complete a "Course, Load and Scheduling Request" form as required by the District. In addition, consideration will be given to a temporary faculty member's preference of campus designation.
    - 5.12.2.4 Eligibility for assignment does not guarantee that a temporary faculty member will be assigned to a particular teaching or service load or pattern of scheduling. Assignments may vary from semester to semester. Once an initial assignment is made, there is no bumping or displacement by another faculty member, except to fill the load of a regular faculty member.

- Pursuant to Education Code Section 87665, temporary employees may be terminated at the end of any day or week, whichever is appropriate.
- 5.12.2.5 A temporary faculty member who does not maintain eligibility pursuant to section 5.12.2, inclusive, or who has declined an assignment in the prior academic year with fewer than fifteen (15) days' notice is eligible for assignment only pursuant to section 5.12.3.3.
- 5.12.3 The initial assignment of faculty members in each academic year shall occur in the following progression:
  - 5.12.3.1 Level One: All full-time regular faculty (and regular faculty who have less than a full-time assignment) shall be assigned as set forth in section 5.9.
  - 5.12.3.2 Level Two: Assignments are made at Level Two contingent on the availability of classes, funding, and enrollment. Assignments at Level Two are made for the following eligible faculty:
    - Full-time regular faculty who have applied for an overload assignment and who meet the criteria set forth in section 5.12. Regular faculty shall be eligible for an overload assignment at the level taught in the prior semester, to a maximum of 40%. A regular faculty member who declined an overload assignment in the prior academic year, or who is retired, is eligible for assignment only pursuant to section 5.12.3.3.
    - Temporary faculty who have applied for an assignment and who meet the criteria set forth in section 5.12.2. The assignment shall be made on the basis of prior service to the District. In order to be eligible for assignment at Level Two, a temporary faculty member must have been assigned in four of the prior eight semesters. Temporary faculty shall be eligible for assignment at the highest level assigned in the preceding four consecutive semesters as long as eligibility pursuant to section 5.12.2.1 is maintained. Also included in eligibility for Level Two assignments are (1) those temporary faculty whose load has followed a recurring, irregular pattern from semester to semester due to program or curriculum needs, (2) temporary faculty who take the lead position in a discipline where there is no regular faculty, and (3) coaches in the semester that the sport is in season.
  - 5.12.3.3 Level Three: Assignments are made at Level Three following the placement of regular and temporary faculty pursuant to sections 5.12.3.1 and 5.12.3.2, inclusive, contingent on the availability of classes, funding, and enrollment. Assignments that remain unfilled following completion of the Level Two process are considered as new openings. When there is a new opening, a placement pool will be created. The pool will be formed for the succeeding academic year in the area or areas where the opening or openings are anticipated. The pool will be composed of:
    - Full-time regular faculty members who were not eligible for an overload assignment of 40%.
    - Full-time regular faculty members who had no overload in the prior academic year.
    - Full-time regular faculty who were temporary faculty in the prior academic year.
    - · Retired faculty who have indicated an interest.
    - Eligible temporary faculty who have indicated an interest in increasing his or her assignment level, up to 67%.
    - Other eligible and interested candidates who are not employed by the District, pursuant to Board Policy number 3064.
    - 5.12.3.3.1 Assignment will be made pursuant to the criteria set forth in section 5.12.5.
    - 5.12.3.3.2 In emergency circumstances, the District may hire an outside applicant for a period not to exceed one semester. The outside applicant must meet the established minimum qualifications for the position or positions. The Dean (or Vice President or where there is no Dean) shall consult with the Chair (or Director where there is no Chair) in such circumstances.

- 5.12.4 When the District is unable to make an overload assignment of regular faculty or an initial assignment of temporary faculty in a subject or service area at a level equivalent to the highest percentage of assignment during the prior four semesters (e.g., 40%) at Level Two or Level Three as appropriate, the District will apply the criteria set forth in section 5.12.5 in considering the assignment of eligible faculty and/or other candidates in the subject or service area.
- 5.12.5 The criteria to be applied where required by the provisions of section 5.12, inclusive, in order of consideration, are (a) educational preparation, specialization, and recency in discipline, (b) comparative quality of teaching or service performance as documented by evaluations, (c) recent and previous teaching experience in the subject area of the class or experience in the service area, (d) diversity, and (e) the cumulative number of semesters employed as faculty in the District. Criteria (d) and (e) are reversed in order of consideration in the assignment of temporary faculty pursuant to section 5.12.4.
  - 5.12.5.1 It is understood and agreed by the District and the Federation that the District has the discretion to place differing values on the application of the elements within each of the criteria of section 5.12.5.
- 5.12.6 An instructional or service assignment may include a split assignment between designated campus or center sites.
  - 5.12.6.1 The District will not require that a regular faculty member's assignment be modified to a split campus/center assignment unless the assignment is necessary to maintain a full-time load and the faculty member has refused to reduce from a full-time load in order to remain at one campus.
  - 5.12.6.2 Instructional faculty who have a split campus/center assignment shall have at least a two-hour interval between assigned duties, except by mutual agreement between the affected faculty member and the Dean. The two-hour interval shall not be included in the calculation of assigned work hours pursuant to sections 5.1 through 5.6, inclusive.
  - 5.12.6.3 For service faculty who have a split assignment, travel time shall be a part of the assigned workday.
- 5.12.7 An instructional or service assignment may include a dual assignment between designated campus or center sites. The District will not require that a regular faculty member's assignment be modified to a dual campus/center assignment unless the assignment is necessary to maintain a full-time load and the faculty member has not agreed to reduce from a full-time load in order to remain at one campus. If more than one faculty member would satisfy the criteria related to the position, the least senior faculty member would be reassigned. Upon request, a regular faculty member who has been reassigned pursuant to this section shall be restored when there are sufficient available hours to constitute a full-time assignment at the campus/center from which the reassignment was made. Please refer to Article 4 for mileage compensation.

# **Overload Assignments**

- Regular faculty who are eligible for and interested in an overload assignment will complete a "Course, Load and Scheduling Request" form. Eligibility for assignment does not guarantee that a faculty member will be assigned to a particular overload assignment. Assignments may vary from semester to semester. Once an initial assignment is made, there is no bumping or displacement by another faculty member, except to fill the normal full-time load of a regular faculty member. Pursuant to Education Code section 87484, the overload assignments of regular faculty may be terminated at any time.
  - 5.13.1 A regular faculty member may be assigned up to the equivalent of 40% in addition to the full-time load. Emergency situations may necessitate an exception, subject to the approval of the appropriate Vice President.
  - 5.13.2 The overload assignments of regular faculty members will be determined by the Dean (or Vice President where there is no Dean) in consultation with the Division Chair (or Director where there is no Chair). All offers of overload assignments are contingent on funding and/or enrollment, and satisfactory evaluations. Regular faculty who have two ratings of Needs to Improve from both manager and peer evaluations over

the last three evaluations or one rating of Unsatisfactory from both manager and peer evaluations are not eligible for an overload assignment until a Meets Standards or Excels rating is obtained on the follow-up evaluation.

5.13.3 Compensation for an overload assignment shall be based upon the individual assignment and the appropriate salary schedule.

#### Fee-Based Credit Instruction

- 5.14 Faculty members who are qualified will be given priority consideration for employment as instructors in fee-based credit classes offered by the District. The provisions of section 5.14, inclusive, relate to those classes for which college credit is granted or for which State apportionment may be received.
  - 5.14.1 In the event that a qualified faculty member does not apply for appointment as an instructor in a fee-based credit class, the District will employ a person who possesses appropriate academic qualifications. The person shall meet the State minimum qualifications for instructors.
  - 5.14.2 A person who is employed by the District for a fee-based credit class pursuant to the provisions of section 5.14.1 is a member of the bargaining unit and is subject to the terms of this Agreement for the duration of the class except that the service shall not entitle the person to assignment as a temporary faculty member pursuant to section 5.14.4.2.
  - 5.14.3 A person who is employed by the District solely to provide instruction in a fee based credit class will be evaluated on the same basis as temporary faculty pursuant to the relevant provisions of ARTICLE 7, EVALUATION PROCEDURES, except that there will be no peer evaluation component. The evaluation shall be conducted by a dean or other instructional manager in the appropriate discipline or area of responsibility.

## Promotions - Within the Unit

Promotional opportunities for regular faculty members include Division Chair, Coordinator, or Assistant Director of Nursing. There shall be one (1) Division chair per Division, and five (5) Coordinators for the North County Campus. Other Coordinator positions may be established by the District as deemed necessary. A regular faculty member may request to be considered for a position within the bargaining unit that would constitute a promotion (e.g., Division Chair, or Coordinator positions within a Division). The term of service for each position shall be four years. Division Chair and North County Coordinator positions shall be held by full-time regular faculty while Assistant Directors may be temporary faculty.

# Division Chair Selection Procedure

- 5.15.1 A Division Chair position shall be held by a full-time regular faculty member who has been granted tenure by the start of their term.
  - 5.15.1.1 Divisions with only two eligible tenured faculty shall rotate the position of Division Chair every four years unless otherwise specified by written mutual agreement between the two faculty members.
  - 5.15.1.2 In the case of a division where there are no tenured faculty members at the start of the term, any tenure-track faculty member in the division may be a candidate for Division Chair.
  - 5.15.1.3 In the case of a division where there are no tenured or tenure-track faculty members, a full-time faculty member from another division in the same division may run for the position of Division Chair.
- 5.15.2 The selection process for a Division Chair will begin in the fall semester of the last academic year of the incumbent Division Chair's term of office.
- 5.15.3 The appropriate Dean will send an application and a copy of the appropriate job description via email to all eligible candidates for the Division Chair position on or before September 15. Applicants will have three

- calendar weeks from the date of the Dean's message to complete and submit a Division Chair application for the position to the Dean's office.
- 5.15.4 If there is only one eligible (as defined in Article 15.5.1) applicant, then that applicant becomes, by acclamation, the Division Chair. Appointments starts on the upcoming July 1 for the next four-year term.
- 5.15.5 If the Dean receives two or more completed applications from eligible candidates by the deadline, the Dean will notify the applicants and division faculty and staff that multiple applications have been received and that a vote to determine the Division Chair will be held.
  - 5.15.5.1 The Dean will schedule an election for the Division Chair on or before November 15 and distribute the applications to eligible voters.
  - 5.15.5.2 The election shall be by secret ballot organized through the Office of Instruction. Ballots for the Division Chair position will be delivered electronically. Voters shall have 10 calendar days from the day of distribution to vote.
  - 5.15.5.3 The eligible voters are all full-time regular faculty, temporary (part-time) faculty with reassignment rights, the division/building assistant, and any other classified with 50% or greater positions in the division.
  - 5.15.5.4 The votes shall be tallied as follows: The number of full-time regular faculty ballots shall count as 60.0% of the vote total, and temporary (part-time) faculty and classified ballots shall count as 40.0% of the vote total.
  - 5.15.5.5 The faculty member with the largest vote total is awarded the position of Division Chair for a 4-year term, starting the upcoming July 1.
  - 5.15.5.6 In the case of a tie, the ballots will be retallied where full-time regular faculty ballots count as 75.0% of the total, and temporary (part-time) faculty and classified ballots shall count as 25.0% of the vote total. If the vote remains tied, the tie will be resolved by a coin flip held by the appropriate dean in the presence of the tied candidates.
- 5.15.6 Interim or temporary appointments to posted positions may be made in the circumstances set forth in this section.
  - 5.15.6.1 If there are no applicants for the position, the appropriate Dean, in consultation with the regular faculty of the division, shall make a one-year interim appointment to the position. If this occurs, the selection procedure will be reinitiated in fall of the following academic year (5.15.2).
  - 5.15.6.2 If the position is vacated permanently during a 4-year term due to illness, resignation, retirement or other cause, the appropriate Dean shall conduct a vote of the regular faculty to select an interim Division Chair (with a tied vote broken by coin flip). A permanent selection procedure will be initiated at the beginning of the next fall semester (5.15.2). The interim Chair will serve until a replacement Chair is selected and begins a 4-year appointment as described in Article 5.15.4.
  - 5.15.6.3 If the position is vacated on a temporary basis due to a leave of absence (e.g., fellowship, illness, sabbatical), the appropriate Dean, in consultation with the regular faculty of the division, shall make a temporary appointment to the position. The interim Chair will serve until the leave is over and the elected chair returns to serve out the remainder of their 4-year term.
- 5.15.7 The Superintendent/President will present approved recommendations to the Board of Trustees.

## North County Coordinator Selection Procedure

- 5.16 The North County Coordinators report to the Dean(s) who manage the Divisions they serve and provide academic leadership for the North County Campus. The term shall be four (4) years.
  - 5.16.1 A North County Coordinator position shall be held by a full-time regular faculty member who has tenure and who has a teaching assignment on the North County Campus at least two days each week. A tenure-track faculty member may be assigned to this position with permission of the Assistant Superintendent/Vice President of Instruction
  - 5.16.2 The coordinators shall be selected from different divisions.
  - 5.16.3 During the semester preceding the start of the term of the North County Coordinator a notice will be sent by the Office of Instruction to all eligible faculty encouraging them to submit an application to be considered for the Coordinator position.
    - 5.16.2.1 Faculty will have twenty-one (21) calendar days from the date that the notice is sent to submit their application for consideration.
    - 5.16.2.2 A selection committee, convened by the Office of Instruction, will be formed consisting of two Division Chairs from different academic divisions, one Dean of Instruction, and one full-time faculty member assigned to the North County Campus.
    - 5.16.2.3 The selection committee will meet within twenty-one (21) calendar days of the close of the application period to review the applications and select the finalist for the position. The finalist will be notified by the Office of Instruction within three (3) working days of the selection committee meeting.
  - 5.16.4 North County Coordinators will receive 20% reassigned time during the academic year.
  - 5.16.5 North County Coordinators will be assigned 185 days. The additional 10 days shall be served at a time that is mutually agreeable between the respective Coordinator(s) and Dean(s) of Instruction.
  - 5.16.6 Interim or temporary appointments to posted positions may be made in the circumstances set forth in this section.
    - 5.16.6.1 If there are no applicants for the position, the Deans of Instruction, in consultation with the Division Chairs, shall make a one-year interim appointment to the position. If this occurs, the selection procedure will be reinitiated in Fall of the following academic year (5.16.3).
    - 5.16.6.2 If the position is vacated permanently during the 4-year term due to illness, resignation, retirement or other cause, the Dean(s) of Instruction of the now unrepresented divisions shall consult with the Chairs of the now unrepresented divisions to select an interim Coordinator. A permanent selection procedure will be initiated at the beginning of the next Fall semester (5.16.3). The interim Coordinator will serve until a replacement Coordinator is selected and begins a 4-year appointment as described in Article 5.16.
    - 5.16.5.3 If the position is vacated on a temporary basis due to a leave of absence (e.g., fellowship, illness, sabbatical), the Dean(s) of Instruction of the now unrepresented divisions, in consultation with the Division Chairs of the now unrepresented divisions, shall make a temporary appointment to the position. The interim Coordinator will serve until the leave is over and the permanent Coordinator returns to serve out the remainder of their 4-year term.
  - 5.16.7 The Superintendent/President will present approved recommendations to the Board of Trustees.

### Promotions - Outside the Unit

- 5.17 An employee may request to be considered for a posted position outside of the bargaining unit that would constitute a promotion by submitting an application on the forms provided by the District. Applications shall be transmitted through the Human Resources Office to the Superintendent/President and the appropriate department or division at which the application is directed.
  - 5.17.1 Applications for promotions shall be considered in the fashion and manner required by Board Policy, applicable regulations of the State Chancellor, and law.
  - 5.17.2 With regard to a District selection committee that considers the appointment of an academic management position, the Superintendent/President shall appoint the President of the Exclusive Representative or a designee.

### **Dual Enrollment**

5.18 Cuesta College faculty shall maintain sole control over their curriculum, the materials provided to any dual enrollment high school instructor in their discipline, and the process by which the student learning outcomes are assessed for each course in their discipline.

Cuesta College faculty shall approve all high school faculty members that will provide courses within their specific discipline. This Agreement does not include the Exception, Career Planning: Comprehensive PEDS 110 course(s). They will approve the appropriate instructional and assessment materials for courses in their discipline. They will be empowered to determine the rigor of the courses through observation, evaluation, SLO assessment and the success of the students enrolled.

Cuesta College faculty members are not required to participate in any aspect of the Dual Enrollment effort. Cuesta College faculty members that choose to participate will be compensated for all aspects of the organization, oversight or outcomes aspect of this program. They will ensure that the material presented, and assessments performed mirror the level of rigor of the same disciplinary course provided by Cuesta College faculty. See Article 4.20 for compensation information.

#### California Men's Colony

- Pursuant to Senate Bill 1391 (Hancock), the Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation (CDCR) and the California Community Colleges Chancellor's Office (CCCCO) have entered into an Interagency Agreement for inmate education to expand access to community college courses that lead degrees or certificates with an emphasis in Career Technical Education (CTE) skills or transfer to a four-year university. As part of the statewide initiative the District began offering courses at California Men's Colony ("CMC"), a local prison, to inmates in Spring 2016.
  - 5.19.1 Faculty teaching at CMC are required to complete Academic Senate online training "Teaching Incarcerated Students" (<a href="www.asccc.org/content/teaching-incarcerated-students">www.asccc.org/content/teaching-incarcerated-students</a>) prior to teaching at the prison. Faculty may use this time as four hours Flex credit or for two hours Flex credit and be compensated for two hours at the 2/3 lab rate. Faculty must notify their Dean of which option they are choosing prior to the training.
  - 5.19.2 The District and CCFT recognize that CMC has rules, policies, procedures, and regulations that are separate from the District's that will be covered in the trainings described in this article. The District will only initiate disciplinary proceedings for faculty matters associated with assignments at CMC when violations of District rules or policies are apparent, pursuant to Article 9 of the Collective Bargaining Agreement.
  - 5.19.3 Faculty teaching at CMC are required to attend a District orientation. Faculty may use this time as Flex credit or to be compensated at the 2/3 lab rate. Faculty must notify their Dean of which option they are choosing prior to the training.
  - 5.19.4 Faculty teaching at CMC are required to attend a CMC training (typically 8 hours). Faculty may use this time as Flex credit or be compensated at the 2/3 lab rate. Faculty must notify their Dean of which option they are choosing prior to the training.

- 5.19.5 Faculty assigned to teach at CDCR facilities will be compensated for additional time required to enter and exit secure facilities. Faculty who are scheduled in a manner that requires multiple entry/exit processes in a workday, will be compensated for each entry/exit upon approval by the assigned administrator. Entry/exit will be calculated as 30 minutes total, 15 minutes for entry and 15 minutes for exit in addition to the assigned hours of instruction.
- 5.19.6 In the event of a lockdown the following applies:
  - 5.19.6.1 Faculty who are inside the CMC facility during a lockdown will be provided compensation for the duration of the lockdown at the Schedule B-4 step and column of the Temporary, Part-Time & Full-Time Overload Two-Thirds Laboratory/Hourly Faculty Salary Schedule. The District will verify the length of the lockdown with appropriate CMC officials.
- 5.19.7 All teaching assignments are strictly voluntary, and faculty are not required to teach at CMC.

# Miscellaneous Provisions

- 5.20 Subject to the Board of Governor's regulations and Chancellor's office guidelines, the use of electronic communication for consultation and/or contact with students shall be at the discretion of the individual staff member.
- 5.21 The workload of a regular faculty member may be reduced without a reduction in retirement credit or the District's contribution to the fringe benefit programs as set forth in sections 4.1 through 4.4 pursuant to the terms and conditions of Board Policy 7210.2: Pre-Retirement Reduction in Time Base.

#### **ARTICLE 6: LEAVES OF ABSENCE**

# **General Provisions**

- A faculty member who is on a paid leave of absence, unless otherwise provided in this Article, shall be entitled to regular salary and fringe benefits contributions as set forth in ARTICLE 4, COMPENSATION, the same as if the faculty member were not on leave.
  - 6.1.1 A faculty member who is granted an unpaid leave of absence during any pay period shall not receive wages but shall receive the fringe benefit contribution for the balance of the monthly pay period.
- 6.2 A regular faculty member who has less than a full-time assignment or a temporary faculty member shall be entitled to leaves of absence in the ratio of the faculty member's regular assignment for the semester to a full-time faculty member's assignment.
- 6.3 A faculty member who is absent from work other than for those periods and purposes set forth in this Article is absent without leave ("AWOL") in violation of this Agreement.
  - 6.3.1 The District will deduct a salary amount equal to the ratio of days absent to the days of required annual service.
  - 6.3.2 A faculty member who is absent from work without leave, or who fails to return to work as scheduled, may be subject to disciplinary action up to and including dismissal.
- A faculty member may transfer accumulated sick leave from another elementary, high school, or unified school district, community college district, an office of a county superintendent of schools, an office of the State Chancellor, or the Commission for Teacher Preparation and Licensing (now the Commission on Teacher Credentialing), pursuant to the provisions of Education Code sections 44979, 87782, or 87783. All transferred sick leave must have been earned in the State of California.

### Sick Leave

- 6.5 Full-time regular instructional faculty shall be credited with 10 days of sick leave for each complete academic year of service. Full-time regular service faculty shall be credited with one day of sick leave for each month of service specified for the individual faculty member. Pursuant to the provisions of Labor Code section 233, an employee may use up to six (6) days of his or her available sick leave per calendar year to attend to the illness of a child, parent, Spouse, or Domestic Partner (for California family care and medical leave only, as such term is defined in section 6.19.6). Section 233 leave shall be utilized prior to Personal Necessity Leave pursuant to section 6.8.
  - 6.5.1 Full-time faculty shall earn the pro rata amount of sick leave credit based on a full-time equivalent assignment of hours taught for an overload or a summer school assignment.
  - 6.5.2 Temporary faculty shall be credited with the pro rata amount of sick leave credit based on a full-time equivalent assignment of hours taught or worked (including summer school). Temporary faculty receive the equivalent of a semester of sick leave credit at the beginning of the semester based upon the number of hours per week taught or worked.
  - 6.5.3 Sick leave that has been earned but not utilized is cumulative from year-to-year.
  - 6.5.4 If a faculty member does not fulfill the instruction or service obligation required for the semester or the academic year, sick leave that has been used but not earned, shall be deducted from the faculty member's final paycheck.
  - 6.5.5 The District may require a statement from the faculty member's physician verifying that the absence is due to illness or injury. Unless the faculty member has been absent for more than three consecutive days, the cost of the statement will be at the District's expense.
  - 6.5.6 Sick leave shall be charged against a full-time faculty member's leave credit at the rate of eight (8) hours of sick leave for each day the faculty member is absent from or otherwise misses contractual obligations as stated in Article 5.1 through 5.6, subject to the following adjustments:
    - 6.5.6.1 In the event that the full-time faculty member is absent from or otherwise misses a contractual obligation (i.e. instruction, scheduled service hours, office hours, a contractually assigned committee meeting, a Flex obligation) for only a portion of a day, then the calculation of sick leave charged for such absence shall be the same as those hours for which the faculty member is absent or otherwise misses a contractual obligation.
    - 6.5.6.2 If the full-time faculty member performs class preparation, grading, related academic support duties for classes, committee work, or participatory governance activities off-campus on a sick leave day, and indicates those specific activities and time spent on the associated sick leave form, then the full-time faculty member shall be eligible to receive up to four (4) hours reduction (against the eight (8) hour sick leave deduction) for such off-campus sick day work activities. For example, if the full-time faculty member misses an entire day, but indicates on the sick leave form that two (2) hours of grading and three (3) hours of preparation were performed at home during a sick day, then the full-time faculty member is eligible to have the 8 hours of sick leave reduced by 4 hours (maximum cap) of eligible off-campus work, which would result in 4 hours of sick leave deducted on leave form.
    - 6.5.6.3 Faculty who report three (3) consecutive days of sick leave will be required to submit a doctor's note upon return and may be asked to complete Family Medical Leave paperwork.
  - 6.5.7 Sick leave for part-time faculty shall be pro-rated using the same criteria for sick leave described in 6.5.6 (including 6.5.6.1 and 6.5.6.2), above.
  - 6.5.8 Sick leave for overload assignment days shall be pro-rated on an upward basis (greater sick leave hours deducted than eight (8) hours per day) using the criteria for sick leave described in 6.5.6 (including 6.5.6.1 and 6.5.6.2), above. For clarity, this is due to the fact that faculty earn increased sick leave for overload assignment days and therefore must have a pro-rata increased amount of sick leave time deducted when

absent on an overload assignment day.

# Maternity Leave

- 6.6 Female faculty shall be entitled to utilize sick leave for the period of time required to be absent due to pregnancy or childbirth.
  - 6.6.1 The period of leave, including the date upon which the leave shall begin, shall be determined by the faculty member and her doctor.
  - Once the date of leave has been decided by the faculty member and the physician the faculty member needs to submit a doctor's note to Human Resources. Once the doctor's note is received Human Resources will issue the FMLA paperwork per Article 6.15.
  - 6.6.3 The date of the faculty member's return to service shall be based upon her physician's recommendation.

California Family Rights Act (Child-Bonding Leave)

6.6.4 A faculty member shall be entitled to utilize up to thirty (30) days of sick leave for the birth or adoption of a child, within the first year of the birth or adoption. The allowable 30 days of leave is "less" any sick leave already taken during the academic year as Personal Necessity Leave under Article 6.8. This child-bonding leave is in addition to any leave taken for disability and/or FMLA due to pregnancy in Article 6.6.

# Five (5) Month Differential Leave

- 6.7 A faculty member who is absent because of non-industrial illness or injury for a period of five school months or less shall be paid at the faculty member's regular rate of pay when accumulated sick leave has been exhausted and a substitute has not been employed. When a substitute has been employed, the rate of pay for the substitute shall be deducted from the faculty member's regular daily wage for each hour of substitution.
  - 6.7.1 A maximum of five months shall be provided for this purpose and will begin immediately after all sick leave has been exhausted.
  - 6.7.2 The five-month period is not cumulative from year to year and only one entitlement may be utilized within the academic year. In the event that the faculty member's illness continues into the following academic year, the faculty member may utilize only the number of days which, when added to the days utilized in the prior academic year, totals five months.

### Personal Necessity Leave

- 6.8 A faculty member may utilize up to seven days of sick leave per year in case of personal necessity, for the following reasons:
  - 6.8.1 Death of a member of the faculty member's immediate family when additional leave is required beyond that provided in the bereavement leave section of this Article.
  - 6.8.2 Accident involving the faculty member's person or property, or the person or property of a member of the faculty member's immediate family.
  - 6.8.3 Appearance in court or before an administrative tribunal as a litigant, party, or witness, other than cases against the District, under subpoena or any order made with jurisdiction, except that personal necessity leave shall not be provided for faculty organization related activities.
  - 6.8.4 Other circumstances of a serious nature that the faculty member cannot be expected to disregard and that cannot be accommodated at a time other than during the faculty member's regular assigned hours of work subject to the approval of the Superintendent/President or designee.
  - 6.8.5 Personal business (unrestricted) not to exceed three days per academic year may be charged as part of

- the personal necessity provisions.
- 6.8.6 Subject to approval, up to three days for illness of a member of the immediate family. The days utilized pursuant to this paragraph shall not be counted against the seven-day limitation of paragraph 6.8.
- The faculty member shall submit a notice of intent to take Personal Necessity Leave to the appropriate Dean or Director on the approved form no less than five days prior to the beginning date of the leave and shall notify, in writing, all concerned, including classes, at least one day or class session prior to that date except where an emergency or other extenuating circumstances make notice impractical. Days of absence provided by section 6.8.6, shall not be cumulative from year-to-year.

# Industrial Accident or Industrial Illness Leave

- 6.10 A faculty member may receive an industrial accident or illness leave under the following conditions:
  - 6.10.1 Industrial accident or illness leave shall be for a maximum of 60 workdays in any one fiscal year for the same accident or illness. In the event that the 60 days overlap into the next fiscal year, the faculty member shall be entitled to only those days remaining at the end of the fiscal year in which the accident or illness occurred for that accident or illness.
  - 6.10.2 The leave is to be used in lieu of entitlement of regular sick leave. When entitlement to industrial accident or illness leave has been exhausted, entitlement to other sick leave will then be used; but if a faculty member is receiving workers' compensation, the faculty member shall be entitled to use only so much of the accumulated or available sick leave, or other available leave, which when added to the workers' compensation award, provide for a full day's wage or salary.
  - 6.10.3 During the period of absence, the faculty member shall endorse to the District wage loss benefit checks received under state workers' compensation laws. The District, in turn, shall issue the faculty member appropriate warrants for full payment of salary and shall make normal payroll deductions.
  - 6.10.4 The leave will commence on the first day of absence.
  - 6.10.5 Industrial accident leave will be reduced by one day for each day of authorized absence regardless of a compensation award made under workers' compensation.
  - 6.10.6 If a faculty member leaves the State of California without prior approval from the District, the faculty member's status on industrial accident or illness leave shall be suspended and the faculty member shall be placed on unauthorized absence for the period of time that the faculty member is out of State.
  - 6.10.7 If the faculty member is not medically able to resume the normal duties of the position at the expiration of all leaves available (up to a maximum of five months), the faculty member could be dismissed for cause.
  - 6.10.8 Periods of leave of absence, paid or unpaid, shall not be considered to be a break in service of the faculty member under these provisions.

#### Bereavement Leave

Bereavement leave with pay, not to exceed three days per occurrence, or five days if travel one way of 200 miles or out-of-state travel is required, will be allowed faculty members for death in the immediate family including domestic partners. A "member of the immediate family" shall mean the grandmother, grandfather, or grandchild of the employee or of the spouse/domestic partner of the employee, and the spouse/domestic partner, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother, sister, or any relative living in the immediate household of the employee. Also included in this definition are natural or step or foster children or parents of the employee or spouse/domestic partner. For the purposes of this article, the definition will also include aunt or uncle of the employee.

### Jury Duty and Court Appearances

6.12 Leaves of absence for jury duty or for court appearances as a witness, pursuant to subpoena, will be granted with pay up to the difference between the faculty member's regular pay and any amount the faculty member receives as jury duty pay or the faculty member's regular pay and any amount the faculty member receives as jury duty pay or witness fee exclusive of any travel allowance which might be paid.

### Military Leave

6.13 Military Leave of absence shall be granted as provided for in the current Military and Veterans' Code of the State of California. Such leave must be verified by a copy of the military orders requiring the military service.

### Leaves of Absence Without Pay

- 6.14 Leaves of absence without pay may be granted by the District, based on the following conditions:
  - 6.14.1 For improvement of impaired health, including leave in addition to Family Care and Medical Leave. The request must include a statement verifying the need from a licensed physician.
  - 6.14.2 For advanced study (including research) and/or planned educational travel which shall be of benefit to the District. The faculty member must have obtained permanent status and must submit a detailed report to the Superintendent/President of how the leave will be of benefit to the faculty member and the District.
  - 6.14.3 For special reasons acceptable to the Board of Trustees. Applications for leave shall be presented in writing to the Superintendent/President.
  - 6.14.4 A leave of absence without pay shall not constitute a break in continuity of employment for purposes of this Article. The time on a leave without pay shall not be credited toward step advancement on the salary schedule. A faculty member shall not earn sick leave while on leave without pay.
  - 6.14.5 Faculty members on partial unpaid leave will have their fringe benefit amount prorated. Faculty members who are on total unpaid leave will be allowed to continue participation in the fringe benefit programs, pursuant to the terms of the insurance plan or program selection, at the faculty member's request and appropriate carrier approval, and will provide advance payment of the premium or premiums in a manner required by the District.

#### Family Care and Medical Leave

- As set forth in federal and state statutes, family care and medical leave is available to a faculty member who has been employed for 12 months and has actually worked at least 1,250 hours for the District during the 12 months prior to taking the family care and medical leave.
  - 6.15.1 Except as set forth in this section, family care and medical leave is an unpaid leave of absence.
  - 6.15.2 Family care and medical leave does not constitute a break in service and the faculty member remains in regular employee status with the District.
  - 6.15.3 For the purposes of section 6.15, 62.5% of a full-time load equates to the 1,250-hour service requirement.
  - 6.15.4 An eligible faculty member is entitled to twelve (12) workweeks of unpaid family care and medical leave in any twelve (12) month period commencing on the first date that Family and Medical Leave Act/California Family Rights Act leave is taken and counting backward from that date ("rolling twelve (12) month calendar") for:
    - 6.15.4.1 The birth of a child of the faculty member, or the placement with the faculty member of a child for adoption or foster care within one year after the child's birth or placement for adoption or foster care;

- 6.15.4.2 The care of the faculty member's child, Spouse, Domestic Partner (for California family care and medical leave only) or parent who has a serious health condition;
- 6.15.4.3 The faculty member's own serious health condition that makes the faculty member unable to perform the functions of the position held by the faculty. For purposes of federal family leave only, the faculty member's own serious health condition shall include disability on account of pregnancy, childbirth, and related medical conditions.
- 6.16 A faculty member who requests leave to care for a child, Spouse, Domestic Partner (for California family care and medical leave only), or a parent who has a serious health condition shall be required to submit a certificate from the family member's health care provider.
  - 6.16.1 The certificate shall verify the date on which the serious health condition commenced and the probable duration of the condition, and shall estimate the amount of time that the health care provider believes the faculty member needs to care for the individual requiring the care. The certificate also shall contain a statement that the affected individual's condition warrants the participation of a family member to provide care.
  - 6.16.2 When medically necessary and as certified by the health care provider, the leave may be taken intermittently.
  - 6.16.3 If additional leave time is needed after the time estimated by the health care provider expires, the faculty member is required to provide recertification in the same manner specified above.
  - 6.16.4 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement to the contrary, a faculty member may elect to utilize any available accrued leave for the purposes set forth in section 6.16, inclusive.
- 6.17 A faculty member who requests leave for the faculty member's own serious health condition may be required to submit a certificate from the health care provider.
  - 6.17.1 The certificate shall verify the date on which the serious health condition commenced and the probable duration of the condition, and shall contain a statement that the faculty member is or will be unable to perform the functions of the faculty member's position due to the serious health condition.
  - 6.17.2 If additional leave time is needed after the time estimated by the health care provider expires, the faculty member is required to provide recertification in the same manner specified above.
  - 6.17.3 The faculty member is required to use any available accrued sick leave and any extended illness leave under Section 6.7, for the purpose set forth in section 6.17, inclusive.
  - 6.17.4 As a condition of the faculty member's return to work, the faculty member shall provide acceptable medical certification of the ability to resume the duties and responsibilities of the faculty member's position.
  - 6.17.5 Where the leave is to care for a new child, the leave must be concluded 12 months after the birth or placement for adoption or foster care. The basic minimum duration of each leave period to care for a new child shall be two weeks. However, the faculty member may take leave of a shorter duration for this reason on two occasions.
  - 6.17.6 The right to take a family care and medical leave is separate and distinct from the right to take a pregnancy disability leave under state law for the faculty member's own pregnancy. A faculty member who is disabled as a result of pregnancy, childbirth, or related medical conditions is entitled to 12 workweeks of unpaid federal family care and medical leave during the rolling twelve (12) month calendar. Once the pregnancy-related disability ends, the faculty member is entitled to 12 workweeks of California family leave for childcare or child bonding during the rolling twelve (12) month calendar. If all available leaves are exhausted and the faculty member remains disabled as a result of the pregnancy, she may elect to commence her California family care and medical leave at that time.
  - 6.17.7 Paid leave shall run concurrently with entitlement to unpaid state and/or federal family leave, and state and

federal family leave entitlements shall run concurrently except where the leave is for a faculty member's disability for pregnancy, childbirth, or related medical conditions.

- 6.18 If a faculty member's need for family care and medical leave is foreseeable, reasonable advance notice shall be given. Where the need for family care and medical leave is known more than 30 days before the leave is to begin, the faculty member shall provide written notice to the District at least 30 days prior to the commencement of the leave.
  - 6.18.1 Where the need for leave becomes known less than 30 days before the leave is to begin, the faculty member shall give written notice at least five days prior to the commencement of the leave, if possible. In such a case, the District will then provide written notification to the faculty member of the commencement date of the leave.
  - 6.18.2 When leave is needed for a planned medical treatment or supervision, the faculty member is required to make a reasonable effort to schedule the treatment or supervision to avoid disruption of District operations. This scheduling requirement shall be subject to approval of the health care provider.
- 6.19 A faculty member who is granted an unpaid family care and medical leave shall continue to be eligible for health insurance for 12 workweeks during the rolling twelve (12) month calendar year at the level and under the conditions that coverage would have been provided if the faculty member had continued in active employment.
  - 6.19.1 The District is entitled to recover its contribution to the faculty member's health coverage if the faculty member fails to return from leave for reasons other than the continuation, recurrence, or onset of a serious health condition that otherwise entitles the faculty member to take family care and medical leave or for other circumstances beyond the faculty member's control.
  - 6.19.2 At the conclusion of the family care and medical leave, the faculty member shall be returned to the same or similar position held by the faculty member prior to the commencement of the leave.
  - 6.19.3 For the purpose of sections 6.15 through 6.18, "child" means a biological, adopted or foster child, a stepchild, a legal ward, or a child of a person standing in loco parentis as long as the child is under 18 years of age or an adult dependent child.
  - 6.19.4 "Parent" means a biological, foster or adoptive parent, a stepparent or a legal guardian, or other person who stood in loco parentis to the faculty member when the faculty member was a child.
  - 6.19.5 "Serious health condition" means an illness, injury, impairment or physical or mental condition that involves either in-patient care in a hospital, hospice, or residential health care facility, or continuing treatment or supervision by a health care provider as defined by applicable law.
  - 6.19.6 "Domestic Partner" means a partner registered pursuant to Section 297 et. seq. of the California Family Code. This provision applies only to leave taken under the California family care and medical leave law.
  - 6.19.7 "Spouse" means husband or wife.

# Unpaid Workload Exchange Leave

In consultation with the Dean, Director or Division chair, a faculty member may arrange to be absent from a class or classes where the class or classes are covered by another faculty member on an unpaid workload exchange basis. The faculty members who participate in an unpaid workload exchange must possess the minimum qualifications for the subject area or subject areas that are exchanged. An unpaid workload exchange does not affect the regular compensation of any of the participating faculty members. The ability to utilize an unpaid workload exchange is not meant to supersede the right of the faculty member to determine the type of class coverage used.

#### Load-bank Leave

- 6.21 Full-time faculty may bank work hours that are in addition to the faculty member's regular assignment in lieu of compensation for the additional work in order to accumulate paid time off in a subsequent academic semester or semesters.
  - 6.21.1 A full-time faculty member in an instructional position who has a regular workload that is in excess of 107% for an academic year or who has an overload assignment may elect to bank all or part of the additional hours. A full-time faculty member in a non-instructional position who has an on-going work assignment in excess of the regular forty (40)-hour assignment also may elect to bank the additional hours.
  - 6.21.2 A faculty member who wishes to bank hours initiates the process by notification of the Division Chair, the appropriate Dean or Director, and the appropriate Vice President. Notification is made in advance of work schedule development for the semester in which banking is to begin.
  - 6.21.3 No more than the equivalent of two semesters of the faculty member's regular workload may be banked. Once the requested time has been earned, banked hours may be retained for a maximum of three years. In exceptional circumstances, on written application of the faculty member, the District may extend the three-year limit for an additional academic year.
  - 6.21.4 The faculty member, the Division Chair, and the appropriate Vice President shall reach mutual agreement as to the semester or semesters when the faculty member will utilize the banked time. The faculty member must apply to utilize the banked time pursuant to established timelines during the semester prior to taking the time off.
  - 6.21.5 If the banked time is not utilized by the faculty member, the time will be paid off at the appropriate temporary faculty member salary rate in effect for the semester in which the time was earned. If the District denies a request to take time off, at the request of the faculty member, the banked time will be carried forward to a future semester or will be paid off at the appropriate temporary faculty salary rate in effect for the semester for which the time off was denied.

### Retraining Leave

- The District may offer a faculty member a retraining leave assignment in order to retrain the faculty member for a new or different minimum qualification in a teaching or service area. A retraining leave may be implemented due to an actual or foreseeable reduction or elimination of part or all of an instructional or service area program or may be due to a projected future District need. Depending on the circumstances, the leave may be for part-time or full-time and may also involve a continuing partial teaching or service load obligation during the retraining period.
  - 6.22.1 In consideration for the District's agreement to enter into and to fund the leave, the faculty member shall enter into an individual contractual agreement to provide two semesters of service to the District for each semester of leave, commencing not later than the beginning of the Fall semester following completion of the leave. Except where circumstances warrant, the leave shall be limited to one academic year, or two consecutive semesters.
  - 6.22.2 If the leave is an outgrowth of an action by the District to lay off faculty or is designed to forestall an impending layoff, the option for the leave shall be reviewed in light of the availability of funds and current or projected areas of need for the succeeding academic year or years. The amount of total compensation shall not exceed 50% of the faculty member's regular compensation for the prior academic year.
  - 6.22.3 A retraining leave may be based upon mitigating or accommodating a current unmet need in the District's program or upon preparing for a projected shift in emphasis of the District's program within a faculty member's assigned division or service area in order to meet changing student needs. During a leave pursuant to section 6.23.3, the faculty member shall receive regular compensation.
  - 6.22.4 An individual retraining program, including the area and program of retraining, the amount of total compensation (e.g., salary, medical insurance benefit contributions made by the District during the leave, and any District contribution toward the educational costs of the retraining), and the faculty member's partial

- load during the leave (if any) is subject to mutual agreement between the District and the affected faculty member or faculty members.
- 6.22.5 Upon return from the leave, the faculty member will be assigned in the area of the retraining. An assignment following a retraining leave shall be a Level One assignment as set forth in ARTICLE 5, WORK HOURS, WORK YEAR AND WORKLOAD, section 5.12.4.1.

### Sabbatical Leave

- The Board of Trustees may grant a sabbatical leave to a tenured faculty member (1) to facilitate and enhance the professional growth of the faculty member and (2) to provide educational benefits for the District. A tenured faculty member who meets the service requirement and has a satisfactory or better rating on the most recent completed evaluation, may apply by submitting a Sabbatical Leave Request Form and a plan of proposed activity to be carried on during the leave to the Sabbatical Leave Committee. A leave may be granted for one semester, for one academic year, or for two semesters within two academic years.
  - 6.23.1 In consideration for the District's agreement to enter into and to fund the leave, the faculty member shall make an individual contractual agreement with the District which shall include a statement of the course of study or program to be followed by the faculty member during the leave, an agreement to provide two semester's service to the District for each semester of leave, commencing not later than the beginning of the semester following completion of the leave, and an agreement to perform all obligations relative to the leave.
  - 6.23.2 Tenured faculty must have completed a minimum of six consecutive years of full-time service to the District prior to commencement of the leave. For tenured faculty who have less than six years of full-time service, prior District service as a temporary faculty member may be applied on the basis that two consecutive years of temporary service equals one year of full-time service. An approved leave of absence without pay does not constitute a break in continuous service for the purpose of this section. An applicant may not be a member of the Committee.
- 6.24 By November 1 of the prior academic year, an application must be submitted to the appropriate Division Chair (Director) and Dean or Vice President for initial review and approval. A copy of the application is submitted to the Committee.
  - 6.24.1 The application is completed by submission of the approved Form to the Office of Student Learning for transmittal to the chair of the Committee by November 15.
  - 6.24.2 The Committee shall evaluate and consider all applications in an impartial fashion without assigning priority to any particular activity. The applicant's service records, application for leave and the plan of proposed activity shall be reviewed by the Committee. The Committee shall consider primary and (if necessary) secondary criteria in reviewing applications.
    - 6.24.2.1 The primary criterion to be considered is the potential of the proposed program to achieve the purposes established for the leave as measured by expressed outcomes for (1) the applicant's personal and professional growth, (2) the clearly defined goals to be accomplished and their positive impact on the applicant's teaching or service discipline and, where possible, associated disciplines, (3) the value to be received by students from the applicant's increased knowledge and experience gained during the time of the leave, and (4) the maintenance of scholarly and professional standards for the District.
    - 6.24.2.2 The secondary criteria are (1) length of service to the District and (2) the number of previous sabbatical leaves. Secondary criteria are not considered unless two or more applications are considered equal following application of the primary criteria. In the event of a tie, the Committee shall place a higher priority on the application from the faculty member who has had the fewest previous leaves. If a tie continues to exist, the higher priority shall be given to the faculty member who has the most years of service to the District.
    - 6.24.2.3 All applications are considered and evaluated by the Committee between November 15 and

- December 15. By December 15, the Committee shall submit a written report to the Superintendent/President, including a summary of all applications and identification of any application or applications that are recommended in priority order. Each faculty member who applied shall be informed by the Committee of its recommendation by December 20.
- 6.24.2.4 The Board of Trustees shall act on the recommendations of the Committee and shall inform the applicants of the Board's acceptance or rejection of the Committee's recommendation by February 15.
- 6.25 Compensation during a leave shall be 100% of the faculty member's salary and benefits contribution for a one-semester leave or 80% of the annual salary and benefits contribution for a one-year or a two-semester leave. Payments shall follow regular payroll procedures.
  - 6.25.1 Accumulated banked overload units may be applied towards salary while on sabbatical leave.
  - 6.25.2 The faculty member and the District will each pay to the State Teacher's Retirement System the amount required by the system in order that the faculty member will receive full retirement credit for period of the leave.
  - 6.25.3 During the period of the leave, sick leave and other paid leave of absences will not be credited on behalf of nor be charged against the faculty member.
- 6.26 Should there be an unexpected change of purpose or itinerary during the course of the leave, the faculty member shall notify, in writing, the Office of Instruction in writing within 30 days of the change. The Office of Student Learning shall notify, in writing, the Committee. The Committee shall meet to consider a recommendation to the Superintendent/President pursuant to the procedures of section 6.27.2, inclusive.
  - 6.26.1 In case the course of study or program is interrupted by serious accident or illness of the faculty member or a member of the immediate family during the leave, and the accident or illness is properly verified by a qualified physician, the interruption shall not constitute a violation of the contract or prejudice the faculty member against receiving the benefits provided for under the terms of section 6.24.
    - 6.26.1.1 The provisions of section 6.27.1 are contingent on the fact that the interruption does not extend over a period of time that would cause the purposes of the leave to be unattainable or to be abandoned.
    - 6.26.1.2 In all cases, the Office of Instruction shall be promptly notified of the situation, including a medical diagnosis, by certified mail. If a leave is terminated, the faculty member will be returned to regular status with respect to salary and fringe benefits.
  - 6.26.2 A request for a modification of the purpose or itinerary of the leave or for the cancellation of the second semester of a two semester leave, whether a consecutive or a split semester, must be submitted in writing to the Office of Instruction for transmittal to the Committee for its review and determination. Prior to making a decision and recommendation, the Committee shall attempt to communicate directly with the faculty member.
    - 6.26.2.1 The Committee shall recommend that the Superintendent/President and Cabinet either grant or deny the request based on the circumstances set forth in the request for cancellation. If the Committee determines that the objectives of the original proposal have been completed in one semester, the Committee shall recommend that the request be granted.
    - 6.26.2.2 If the second semester is canceled, that portion of the leave is forfeited, and the faculty member forfeits the right to the differential in compensation.
- 6.27 Within 30 days after the start of the semester following the completion of the leave, the faculty member must file a report of sabbatical leave activities with the Committee to verify that the program has been satisfactorily carried out.
  - 6.27.1 The Committee will forward the report to the Superintendent/President for distribution to the Board of

Trustees. A copy will be placed in the Library.

6.27.2 The recipient will make an oral presentation to the Board of Trustees and an oral presentation either as a staff development activity and/or to the faculty member's division or service area.

### ARTICLE 7: EVALUATION PROCEDURES AND TENURE REVIEW PROCESS

### Management of the Evaluation Process

The Vice President, Dean, or Director manages the evaluation process for faculty, including peer review and administrative components, pursuant to the provisions of this Article. The Division Chair (designee) facilitates the coordination of the peer review process, including self and student components. For the purposes of this Article, the term designee shall mean the faculty designee of the appropriate manager if there is no Division Chair or the designee of the Division Chair. The designee shall be a tenured faculty member within the division if possible. If there is no tenured faculty in the division, the appropriate manager or Division Chair shall appoint a tenured faculty member from another division. Courses taught in the Distance Education (DE) or Hybrid modality will be included in the regular evaluation cycle. An additional faculty member, who teaches in the DE modality, not from the same division, may be added to the peer evaluation team upon mutual agreement. (The mutual agreement is regarding whether to add an additional person selected by the faculty member being evaluated.) The philosophy that guides the evaluation of faculty is contained in Board Policy 3006, "Professional Standards for Faculty of Cuesta College." The philosophy that guides the evaluation and granting of tenure for contract (probationary) faculty and for the evaluation of full-time temporary faculty is contained in Board Policy 3095: Tenure Policy for Academic Personnel.

# Cycle for Evaluation - Regular, Tenure-track, and Temporary Faculty

Regular, tenure-track, and temporary faculty shall be evaluated pursuant to paragraphs 7.2 through 7.12 inclusive, at least once every three (3) academic years. Temporary faculty shall be evaluated as set forth in paragraphs 7.2 through 7.7, inclusive (and may be evaluated as set forth in paragraphs 7.8 through 7.12, inclusive), at least once each semester during the first two (2) semesters of service. Temporary faculty who has two (2) or more semesters' service will be evaluated at least once every three (3) years. Full-time temporary faculty shall be evaluated at least once during each semester of service.

Beginning Fall 2016 regular, tenure-track, and temporary faculty will have all courses evaluated on a rotating cycle pursuant to paragraph 7.2. Regular and tenure-track faculty teaching more than one (1) Distance Education (DE) or Hybrid course must have at least one (1) of their online courses evaluated as part of every evaluation cycle on a rotating basis. Regular, tenure-track, and temporary faculty teaching one (1) DE/Hybrid course will have that course evaluated at least every other evaluation cycle.

- 7.2.1 The District shall compile a list of faculty members to be evaluated during the current academic year.
- 7.2.2 The evaluation of faculty members who are scheduled for an evaluation during a given academic year shall be conducted in either the Fall or Spring semester of that year as determined by the appropriate manager.
- 7.2.3 The final evaluation report with accompanying documents shall be reviewed by the evaluator and the faculty member prior to the beginning of the winter recess for Fall semester evaluations, or May 15 for Spring semester evaluations. See Appendix G for evaluation component deadlines.
- 7.2.4 The completed evaluation shall be forwarded to the Human Resources Office after the evaluation process is completed by the end of the 18<sup>th</sup> week of the semester (any exceptions will need to be agreed upon by CCFT and Human Resources) and shall include:
  - The Faculty Self Evaluation form (which serves as the cover for the evaluation packet);
  - the Dean/Manager Evaluation form;
  - The peer and student evaluation forms;
  - Plan for Improvement form, if any;

- A written statement of response from the faculty member, if any provided, and the statement is submitted within 10 days of receipt of the completed management evaluation.
- 7.2.5 The evaluation process for the academic year (semester for temporary faculty) is considered complete unless the overall evaluation rating is Needs to Improve or Unsatisfactory; there is a required improvement documented on the Plan for Improvement form, or a procedural deficiency is noted by the appropriate manager.

# Peer Review Process

- 7.3 The peer review process is comprised of three (3) operating modes, standard peer review, tenure-track peer review, and expanded peer review. The standard mode shall be utilized following the awarding of tenure for regular faculty and following the second evaluation of temporary faculty, except as set forth in section 7.12.1. No faculty member can evaluate his or her evaluator from the immediately preceding evaluation cycle. The expanded mode shall be utilized during the first two evaluations for temporary faculty. The tenure-track peer review mode which is utilized during the tenure process is set forth in section 7.14, inclusive.
  - 7.3.1 The peer review committee chair shall be designated by the Division Chair (designee). For tenured faculty, peer review committee members shall be tenured faculty who are appointed from within the subject area. If committee positions cannot be filled from within the subject area, appointments should be from within the division. If there is no tenured faculty in the subject area or division, tenured faculty from another division shall be utilized. For temporary faculty, contract (probationary) faculty from within the division may be selected.
  - 7.3.2 The standard peer review structure is comprised of one regular faculty member who is selected by mutual agreement between the Division Chair (designee) and the faculty member who is being evaluated. The Division Chair (designee) may serve in this capacity.
  - 7.3.3 The expanded peer review committee is composed of two regular faculty members, pursuant to section 7.3. 1. The first member is selected by the Division Chair (designee). The first member may be the Division Chair (designee) if agreeable with the faculty member who is being evaluated. The second member is selected by mutual agreement between the Division Chair (designee) and the faculty member who is being evaluated.
- 7.4 The committee chair is responsible for implementation of all components of the peer review process. A preevaluation conference shall be held between the peer review committee and the faculty member being evaluated by the end of the 6<sup>th</sup> week of the semester. See Appendix G for evaluation component deadlines. Items to be addressed in the pre-conference will include:
  - Identification of the objectives of the peer review process.
  - Review of District-wide performance requirements such as committee participation, professional activities, and leadership experiences.
  - Selection by the person to be evaluated of one of the following peer review observation patterns: (a) schedule
    a specific hour or hours for the peer review visitation, or (b) schedule a one-week period for "drop in" visits or
    (c) identify the DE/Hybrid course for asynchronous peer review, determine the process for the committee to
    gain access to the course, the duration of access, and the process for an orientation to the course by the faculty
    member undergoing evaluation.
  - Review of the current and applicable evaluation instruments, in the following instructional or service area:
    - (a) Instructional Faculty:
      - (i) Peer Evaluation Form
      - (ii) Student Evaluation Form (in either Classroom/Lab or DE/Hybrid modality)
      - (iii) Visitation Form
      - (iv) Plan for Improvement, if applicable
    - (b) Service Faculty:
      - (i) Peer evaluation forms for Counseling, DSPS, Health Services, Library, and Student Development
      - (ii) Student evaluation for Counseling, DSPS, Health Services, Library, and Student Development
    - (c) Self-Evaluation form (the final draft to be submitted to the committee at least five (5) working days prior to the peer post-evaluation meeting).

- Selection by mutual agreement of the peer and student evaluation forms as listed above. Specific evidence
  that shall be used by the peer evaluator(s) and the Division Chair (or Manager's faculty designee where there
  is no Division Chair) is indicated on the current evaluation forms.
- Establishment of a schedule of follow-up meetings and/or a post evaluation conference. See Appendix G for evaluation component deadlines.
- 7.5 The time and the date of the actual peer review evaluation visit or visits, and administration of student evaluations, will be scheduled by the committee chair during the pre-evaluation conference. Each member of the peer review committee will visit a different class session or service area function. The visitation period will be at least 50 minutes for a course offered in a Classroom/Lab or synchronous DE/Hybrid mode. For asynchronous DE/Hybrid courses, the duration of the evaluation period will be agreed upon in the pre-evaluation meeting and will include a review of content comparable to that of one 50-minute classroom/lab visit.
- 7.6 Student evaluations of teaching faculty in the standard peer review mode will be completed in one class section. Student evaluations of teaching faculty in the expanded peer review mode will be completed on the two class sections (two class sections per semester for contract faculty) mutually agreed to by the faculty member and the peer review committee. Student evaluations for DE/Hybrid courses will be made available to students via an anonymous on-line survey link administered by the Assistant Superintendent/Vice President Instruction Office. Evaluations for non-teaching faculty will be based on the appropriate evaluation form.
  - 7.6.1 Student evaluations will be administered according to Appendix G. For face-to-face courses, they may not be administered during the 50-minute peer review visitation period but may be administered before or after the 50-minute period, if the class period is scheduled for 1.5 hours or more. For DE/Hybrid courses, the date of the release of the survey link will be agreed upon between the Instructor being evaluated and the evaluators and will be available for two (2) weeks.
- 7.7 The post-evaluation conference shall communicate the peer review committee's assessment and evaluation of the faculty member who is being evaluated. The faculty member who is being evaluated shall be provided a copy of the peer review committee's written evaluation.
  - 7.7.1 The completed written peer evaluation form, signed by the faculty member being evaluated, will be transmitted, along with the self-evaluation and student evaluations, to the appropriate manager for use in the management evaluation process. See Appendix G for evaluation component deadlines.
  - 7.7.2 The faculty member may attach a written response to the peer review committee's evaluation provided it is submitted within ten (10) days of receipt of the completed peer evaluation.

## Management Evaluation Component

- 7.8 Management evaluations shall be conducted for regular faculty in the evaluation cycle for the academic year (semester for temporary faculty) and shall include the results of the peer review committee process. Management evaluations may be conducted for either Classroom/Lab or DE/Hybrid courses pursuant to section 7.2. See Appendix G for evaluation component deadlines.
  - 7.8.1 Any unmediated elements of previous evaluations must be cited by the manager in completing the management evaluation process.
  - 7.8.2 Management evaluation of temporary faculty will be conducted as deemed necessary by the District, as set forth in paragraph 7.2 inclusive. Full-time temporary faculty shall be subject to management evaluation each semester.
  - 7.8.3 The composition of the management evaluation team shall be determined by the District.
- 7.9 The appropriate manager shall schedule a pre-evaluation conference. Areas to be addressed in the pre-conference include:
  - 7.9.1 For teaching faculty: (a) Job performance related to classroom instruction, including subject matter competence, course content, DE/Hybrid modality best practices, if a DE course is being evaluated, and subject matter presentation. (b) Job performance in lab, activity, clinical, or studio instruction, including subject matter and skills competence. (c) Responsibilities to students. (d) Responsibilities to discipline and division or service area, and participatory governance (for full-time faculty). (e) Items to be included in the self-evaluation. (f) Plan for or progress toward improvement (when applicable).

- 7.9.2 For non-teaching faculty: Those items covered in the duties and responsibilities for the position set forth in the job description and on the evaluation form as well as items (c), (d), (e), and (f) of paragraph 7.9.1.
- 7.10 The time and date of the observation visit will be scheduled by the appropriate manager during the pre-evaluation conference. If the course to be observed is in the DE/Hybrid mode, access to the course shall be made available to the manager pursuant to section 7.5. The manager and faculty member will attempt to reach mutual agreement as to the date. If there is no agreement, the faculty member will receive notification at least one week in advance of the visitation date and/or the conditions under which the instructor will make the DE course available to the manager consistent with section 7.5.
- 7.11 The post-evaluation conference will consist of reviewing the peer review committee evaluation, student evaluations, the self-evaluation, and the manager's findings based upon paragraphs 7.9.1 or 7.9.2, the manager's assessment of student success, and the establishment of goals to improve performance (when applicable). The completed management evaluation form shall be signed by the faculty member who is being evaluated and by the appropriate manager.

# Evaluation Review and Follow-up

- 7.12 A faculty member will be subject to an off-cycle evaluation review and follow-up (off-cycle evaluation) if the Overall Assessment of Performance as reported on the Peer Evaluation form or the Dean/Director Evaluation form was Needs to Improve or Unsatisfactory.
  - 7.12.1 If a faculty member's overall Assessment of Performance as reported on the Peer Evaluation form or the Dean/Director Evaluation form is Needs to Improve or Unsatisfactory, the appropriate manager, following consultation with the peer review committee chair, shall meet with the faculty member to clarify problem areas and complete the Plan for Improvement form. In addition, the appropriate Vice President will be informed.
    - 7.12.1.1 An evaluation of the progress being made by the faculty member to resolve the Needs to Improve or Unsatisfactory areas of performance, as noted on the Plan for Improvement form, shall be conducted by the peer review committee and the appropriate manager. Off-cycle evaluations shall be limited in scope to those sections on the Peer Evaluation form or the Dean/Director evaluation form which are identified as Needs to Improve or Unsatisfactory, and as noted on the Plan for Improvement form.
    - 7.12.1.2 Appropriate evaluation procedures will be utilized until it is determined that satisfactory resolution has been achieved or an action pursuant to Education Code section 87660 et seq. and/or section 87730 et seq. is instituted.
  - 7.12.2 Nothing in this Article precludes the responsible managers from initiating a complete evaluation cycle at times other than as stated and as frequently as deemed necessary, as long as the appropriate procedures of this Article are followed.
    - 7.12.2.1 If an off-cycle evaluation is initiated for a reason other than as provided in paragraph 7.12.1, inclusive, the faculty member shall be informed in writing of the reason or reasons which shall not be arbitrary or capricious.
  - 7.12.3 An off-cycle evaluation for temporary faculty shall utilize a three-member peer review team. The Peer Review team for temporary faculty will be selected in the following manner. The first member will be selected by the Division Chair (designee). The second will be selected by the faculty member who is being evaluated. The third member will be selected by mutual agreement of the Division Chair (designee) and the faculty member who is being evaluated.
  - 7.12.4 An off-cycle evaluation Peer Review team for tenure track faculty will be the Division Tenure Committee and the third member will be selected by mutual agreement of the Division Chair (designee) and the faculty member who is being evaluated.
  - 7.12.5 An off-cycle evaluation team for tenured faculty will consist of the most recent peer evaluator, and the manager. A third member will be selected by the faculty member who is being evaluated. If the most recent peer evaluator does not wish to serve, or if the faculty member requests, the manager will choose a replacement.

## **Evaluation of All Reassigned Time Functions**

- 7.13 The appropriate Dean of Instruction manages and coordinates the evaluation of that portion of a faculty member's assignment which is designated as reassigned time in the position of Division Chair, or North County Coordinator. The appropriate Director manages and coordinates the evaluation of that portion of a faculty member's assignment which is designated as reassigned time in the position of Assistant Director. The evaluation of a faculty member's reassigned time functions is separate from the evaluation of the faculty member's teaching or service duties.
  - 7.13.1 Evaluations of four-year positions shall be conducted during the second and fifth semesters of the term of office. Evaluations of two-year positions shall be conducted during the second semester of the first year of the term.
  - 7.13.2 The evaluation team for each position shall be composed as follows:
    - 7.13.2.1 For Division Chair the team shall consist of the appropriate Dean of Instruction, who shall serve as chair, one full-time tenured faculty member of the division, and one classified staff member of the division.
    - 7.13.2.2 For North County Coordinator, the team shall consist of:
      - 1. One Dean of Instruction of a represented division, who shall serve as Evaluation Committee Chair;
      - 2. One Dean of Student Success and Support Programs;
      - 3. Two Division Chairs of represented divisions, one selected by the Coordinator and one selected by the Evaluation Committee Chair;
      - 4.A full-time tenured faculty member from a represented division, who is assigned to the North County Campus at least two days per week.
        - a. If no full-time faculty member of the represented divisions is assigned to the North County Campus at least two days per week, then a full-time or part-time faculty member of the represented divisions, who has taught at the North County Campus since the last evaluation of the Coordinator, may serve on the team, subject to the agreement of the Coordinator being evaluated.
    - 7.13.2.3 For Assistant Director, the team shall consist of the Director, who shall serve as chair, the appropriate Vice President or designee, and a full-time tenured faculty member of the division.
    - 7.13.2.4 The faculty member shall be designated by the full-time faculty of the division. If there is no full-time tenured faculty member in the division, the Dean of Instruction (or Director) shall appoint a full-time tenured faculty member from another division.
  - 7.13.3 The evaluation shall be made on the basis of the areas set forth on the evaluation form for the respective position, a self-evaluation, as well as the following:
    - 7.13.3.1 For Division Chair, evaluations submitted by regular and temporary faculty members of the division, evaluations submitted by classified staff members of the division, an administrative evaluation made by the Dean of Instruction.
    - 7.13.3.2 For North County Coordinator, evaluations submitted by regular and temporary faculty who work in the divisions represented by the Coordinator, an evaluation made by the evaluating Division Chairs, and an administrative evaluation made by the Evaluation Committee Chair, and the Dean of Student Success and Support Programs.

All regular or temporary faculty within the represented divisions, who have taught at the North County Campus since the Coordinator's last evaluation shall be invited to participate in the Coordinator's evaluation.

7.13.3.3 For Assistant Director, evaluations submitted by regular and temporary faculty who work in the area under the supervision of the Assistant Director, an administrative evaluation made by the Director, and an administrative evaluation made by the Vice President or designee.

- 7.13.4 The post-evaluation conference will review the items referenced in section 7.13.3 inclusive including commendatory statements and any concerns and/or problem areas that have been identified. In addition, there will be a discussion of suggestions for improving problem areas (if any), objectives for the next one or two years (as applicable) in the areas of professional development, management of the division or department (as outlined in the position description), leadership in program development, and areas in which suggestions for improvement have been noted.
  - 7.13.4.1 The Dean of Instruction (or Director) shall prepare a written summary and evaluation following the post-evaluation conference. The evaluation shall include major items discussed, conclusions reached, and objectives established. A minority report may be submitted. Each member of the evaluation team shall sign either the final evaluation or the minority report. The Division Chairs, North County Coordinator, or Assistant Director shall sign the evaluation and may submit a response.
  - 7.13.4.2 If the evaluation report contains one or more ratings of needs improvement or unsatisfactory performance, the Division Chair, North County Coordinator, or Assistant Director shall meet with the Dean of Instruction (or Director) and Assistant Superintendent/Vice President, Instruction to develop a plan for resolution. The evaluation cycle will be repeated in the following semester.
  - 7.13.4.3 If, as a result of the subsequent evaluation, the conclusion of the evaluation team is that the needs improvement or unsatisfactory performance has not been resolved, a Division Chair shall be relieved of the position at the end of the current academic year. A North County Coordinator, or Assistant Director shall be relieved of the position at the end of the semester of service.

### Tenure Review Process

- 7.14 The tenure review process includes a performance evaluation component (self-evaluation, the peer evaluation, student evaluations, the manager evaluation, and a self-maintained file) and a review/recommendation component. The peer review process is described in sections 7.3 through 7.7. The management evaluation shall include the results of the peer review committee process. The review/recommendation component is conducted by a Joint Tenure Review Committee ("JTRC"). The JTRC consists of two elements, the Division Tenure Committee ("DTC") and the Institutional Tenure Review Committee ("ITRC").
  - 7.14.1 The DTC functions as the peer review committee in the evaluation of the contract faculty member who is being considered for tenure and makes appropriate recommendations to the ITRC or the JTRC.
    - 7.14.1.1 The DTC shall consist of two faculty members. The first member is appointed by the Division Chair (or the appropriate manager, if there is no Chair). The second member is appointed by the contract faculty member after consultation with the Division Chair (manager) and the first member. (If the Division Chair is a contract faculty member, the first member is appointed by the Academic Senate President (designee) following consultation with the division faculty.)
    - 7.14.1.2 DTC members shall be tenured faculty unless the contract faculty member, the Division Chair, and the chair of the ITRC mutually agree to the appointment of a contract faculty member.
    - 7.14.1.3 A vacancy on the DTC shall be filled on the same basis as the initial appointment of the DTC member who vacated the position. Except as set forth in section 7.14.1.4, DTC members shall serve for the entire tenure review process.
    - 7.14.1.4 The contract faculty member may appoint a replacement for the second member of the DTC in the second or third contract year (but not both). The appointment must be made prior to October 1 of the second or third contract year. The Division Chair and the Vice President,

Instruction shall be informed of the replacement in writing not later than October 1 of the year in which the replacement is appointed.

- 7.14.1.5 Decisions and recommendations of the DTC shall be determined by mutual agreement of the members. If there is no mutual agreement, the tiebreaker shall be the Division Chair. If there is no mutual agreement and the Division Chair is a DTC member, the tiebreaker shall be a tenured faculty member who is chosen by majority vote of the division's tenured faculty.
- 7.14.1.6 The DTC may recommend that a contract faculty member be considered for early tenure as provided by sections 7.17.1(a) or 7.18.2(a). In order to receive consideration, each of the criteria of this section must be satisfied.
  - The contract faculty member must have been tenured at another College or University or must have eight years (16 semesters) of service as a temporary faculty member in the District.
  - The contract faculty member must have a history of overall "excellent" ratings on the peer evaluations in the District.
  - The contract faculty member's most current peer evaluation must have an overall evaluation rating of "excellent."
  - The current student evaluations must be above the division mean.
- 7.14.2 The ITRC functions as a reviewing body during the contract faculty member's first, second, and third contract years when the DTC recommends that the District enter into a second or third contract or that the District grants tenure at the end of the third contract as provided in Education Code sections 87608 and 87608.5.
  - 7.14.2.1 The ITRC shall consist of five members who are appointed on a college-wide basis. Three of the members are tenured faculty appointed by the Academic Senate President but shall not be from the same division. Two of the members are management employees appointed by the Superintendent/ President. The Academic Senate President may serve as an ITRC member. The ITRC chair shall be designated by the Academic Senate President following consultation with the Superintendent/President.
  - 7.14.2.2 ITRC members shall serve staggered three-year terms. The ITRC chair may serve an additional year in an ex-officio capacity. A vacancy on the ITRC shall be filled on the same basis as the initial appointment of the ITRC member who vacated the position.
  - 7.14.2.3 Decisions and recommendations of the ITRC shall be determined by majority vote, although consensus is desirable. If a decision and recommendation made by the ITRC is contrary to the recommendation of the DTC, the matter shall be forwarded to the JTRC for resolution.
  - A vacancy may occur on the Institutional Tenure Committee when a person is unable to serve. A vacancy also occurs when an ITRC member is identified as having both an appointment on the ITRC and on the DTC of a contract faculty member. The Academic Senate President will fill a faculty vacancy or vacancies by appointing regular faculty member(s) or him/herself a specified in the District-CCFT Agreement, section 7.14.2.2 to serve as substitute(s) as needed on the ITRC. The Superintendent/President will fill a management vacancy or vacancies by appointing management member(s) as specified in the District-CCFT Agreement, section 7.14.2.1 to serve as a substitute(s) as needed on the ITRC.
- 7.14.3 The JTRC functions as a dispute resolution forum if there is no agreement between the DTC and the ITRC regarding a DTC recommendation that the District enter into a contract faculty member's second or third contract or a DTC recommendation that the District employ a contract faculty member as a regular (tenured) faculty member for all subsequent academic years, as provided in Education Code sections 87608 and 87608.5. The JTRC also acts as a reviewing body during the contract faculty member's first contract and second contract if the DTC recommends that the District not enter into a second or third contract. Finally, the JTRC is responsible for making a recommendation during the period of the third contract that the District,

pursuant to Education Code section 87609, either grant tenure or terminate the contract faculty member. The ITRC chair shall chair the JTRC.

- 7.14.3.1 Consistent with the provisions of this Article, the JTRC chair is responsible for coordination and communication with each DTC chair, establishing the agenda and conducting JTRC meetings, and communicating JTRC recommendations.
- 7.14.3.2 Decisions and recommendations made by the JTRC shall be determined by majority vote, although consensus is desirable. If a JTRC vote ends in a tie and the deadlock cannot be broken, a majority vote of the DTC shall break the tie and shall constitute the final decision and recommendation of the JTRC.

### Calendar for Evaluation - Contract (Probationary) Faculty

- 7.15 Contract faculty are employed by the District pursuant to Education Code sections 87605, 87608(b), or 87608.5(b); first and second contracts are for a period of one academic year; a third contract is for a period of two academic years. Each contract faculty member who is being considered for tenure shall be evaluated on the following schedule:
  - 7.15.1 Appointments to the contract faculty member's DTC should be made by the fourth week of the first semester of employment.
  - 7.15.2 The class sections, service area, or service function to be evaluated should be designated by the sixth week of the first semester of employment.
  - 7.15.3 The preliminary semester evaluation (including peer, student, and management components) is conducted by the DTC between the appointment of the DTC and the 14th week of instruction. By the end of the 10th week of instruction, contract faculty member's self-maintained file shall be submitted to the DTC. Prior to the end of the 14th week of instruction, the preliminary semester evaluation should be completed and submitted to the contract faculty member for review and comment.
  - 7.15.4 Within the two calendar-week period (no later than the end of the 16<sup>th</sup> week of instruction) following the submission of the DTC's preliminary evaluation, the contract faculty member may respond to the DTC chair. The response may include a request for additions, deletions, or both.
  - 7.15.5 Within one calendar week of the contract faculty member's response to the DTC Chair (and no later than the end of the 17<sup>th</sup> week of instruction), the DTC shall submit a final evaluation for the semester with a recommendation to the ITRC or JTRC, as applicable. The ITRC or JTRC should make a decision regarding the DTC's recommendation by the end of the semester of submission of the DTC's final evaluation and recommendation.
  - 7.15.6 The final evaluation of each contract faculty member, including the recommendation from the ITRC or JTRC shall be transmitted to the Superintendent/President for presentation to the Board of Trustees.
  - 7.15.7 If the recommendation of the ITRC or JTRC is that the District not enter into a subsequent contract as provided by Education Code sections 87608, 87608.5, or 87609, the Board of Trustees shall make a final determination regarding the recommendation prior to March 15 of the academic year.
  - 7.15.8 Evaluations and recommendations regarding contract faculty shall be forwarded to the Human Resources Office on the same basis as evaluations of other faculty.
  - 7.15.9 When a contract faculty member first renders instruction or service in the Spring semester of the academic year, the evaluation process shall include the appointment of the DTC for the employee as provided in section 7.14, inclusive and implementation of the procedures in sections 7.16 and 7.17, inclusive, "Evaluation Procedures First Contract," as modified:

- 7.15.9.1 The DTC (peer) evaluation, student evaluations, and management evaluation for the semester shall be placed in the personnel file;
- 7.15.9.2 In the Fall semester following evaluation, the procedures of section 7.18 inclusive shall be fully implemented. In addition to the four basic elements (section 7.16 inclusive), the DTC shall consider the student evaluations from the prior Spring semester before it makes "a recommendation regarding future employment" as provided by section 7.18.2.

#### **Evaluation Procedures - First Contract**

- 7.16 The evaluation of a contract faculty member for the period of the first contract shall consider five elements: a peer evaluation, student evaluation, management evaluation, a self-evaluation, and a self-maintained file provided by the contract faculty member.
  - 7.16.1 The peer evaluation shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of sections 7.4, 7.5, and 7.6, inclusive. Scheduling the pre-evaluation conference, the evaluation visits, and any follow-up meeting shall be the responsibility of the DTC. Each member of the DTC must observe the contract faculty member on the same basis as set forth in section 7.5.
    - 7.16.1.1 For teaching faculty, two different courses shall be selected for evaluation visits except when only one course is taught. The contract faculty member and the DTC shall mutually agree on the courses to be visited and which specific class meetings will be observed.
      - 7.16.1.1.1 Specific class meetings to be observed shall be in different sections and different courses if possible. When only one course is taught, at least two separate class sections shall be observed.
      - 7.16.1.1.2If there is no mutual agreement, the contract faculty member and the DTC shall each select one course to be visited and/or specific class meeting to be observed.
    - 7.16.1.2 For non-teaching faculty, the time, place, and manner of observation of the service or services to be evaluated shall be mutually agreed to by the contract faculty member and the DTC at least two observations of services shall be conducted.
  - 7.16.2 Student evaluations shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of sections 7.6 and 7.6.1 inclusive.
  - 7.16.3 The management evaluation shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of sections 7.8 through 7.11, inclusive.
  - 7.16.4 The DTC will consider the following information to be provided by the contract faculty member:
    - A current, detailed resume, including education, professional employment history, professional
      activities, campus activities and responsibilities (including committee assignments or college
      governance participation), awards and honors, and community activities;
    - A self-evaluation:
    - A self-maintained file, including documentation the contract faculty member deems appropriate (e.g., course syllabi, instructional materials, I.E.P.s, summaries of student evaluations, papers delivered at professional conferences, published papers, committee reports to which the contract faculty member contributed, and, when requested by the DTC, graded student papers;
    - Optional letters of recommendation (no more than five). Letters of recommendation must be confidential and must be sent directly to the Human Resources Office by the author, and,
    - Other information. If the contract faculty member wishes to gather supporting information from outside the District (other than as set forth in this section), prior approval must be obtained from the JTRC.
- 7.17 The DTC shall consider each element of the evaluation set forth in section 7.16 inclusive and shall issue an overall evaluation for the semester and a recommendation regarding future employment.

- 7.17.1 The DTC recommendation is restricted to one of three options: (a) that the District grant tenure to the contract faculty member, (b) that the District offer the contract faculty member employment under a second contract, or (c) that the District not offer the contract faculty member employment for the subsequent academic year.
  - 7.17.1.1 If the DTC recommends option (a) or (c) and if the ITRC agreement is unanimous, the recommendation shall be forwarded to the Superintendent/President for presentation to the Board of Trustees for action as required by Education Code section 87608.
  - 7.17.1.2 If the DTC recommends option (b), the recommendation shall be forwarded to the ITRC for a vote. Following the ITRC vote (or JTRC vote if the DTC and ITRC disagree), the recommendation shall be transmitted to the Superintendent/President for presentation to the Board of Trustees for action as required by Education Code sections 87608 and 87610(a).
- 7.17.2 Student evaluations will be conducted in the Spring semester on the same basis as during the Fall semester. Spring semester student evaluations will be considered by the DTC during the Fall semester of the second contract evaluation process.

### **Evaluation Procedures - Second Contract**

- 7.18 The evaluation of a contract faculty member who has been granted a second contract shall consider five to six elements: a peer evaluation, student evaluations (including the prior Spring semester evaluations), the management evaluation, a self-maintained file provided by the contract faculty member, a self-evaluation, and whether problems that were identified or areas that were rated as needs improvement or unsatisfactory in prior evaluations have been addressed and resolved by the contract faculty member. In addition, the evaluation will identify, if necessary, problems which arose subsequent to the evaluations in the first contract period.
  - 7.18.1 The provisions of sections 7.16.1 through 7.16.4.2 and section 7.17, inclusive, shall apply to each evaluation made during the period of the second contract. The provisions of sections 7.18.2 through 7.18.3 complete the evaluation process for the second contract.
  - 7.18.2 The DTC recommendation is restricted to one of three options: (a) that the District grant tenure to the contract faculty member, (b) that the District offer the contract faculty member employment under a third contract, or (c) that the District not offer the contract faculty member employment for the subsequent academic year.
    - 7.18.2.1 If the DTC recommends option (a) or (c) and if the ITRC agreement is unanimous, the recommendation shall be forwarded to the chair of the JTRC for transmittal to the Superintendent/President and presentation to the Board of Trustees for action as required by Education Code sections 87608.5 and 87610(a).
    - 7.18.2.2 If the DTC recommends option (b), the recommendation shall be forwarded to the ITRC for a vote. Following the ITRC vote (or JTRC vote if the DTC and ITRC disagree), the recommendation shall be transmitted to the Superintendent/President for presentation to the Board of Trustees for action as required by Education Code sections 87608.5 and 87610(a).
  - 7.18.3 Student evaluations will be conducted in the Spring semester on the same basis as during the Fall semester. Spring semester student evaluations will be considered by the DTC and the JTRC during the third contract evaluation process.

## **Evaluation Procedures - Third Contract**

7.19 The evaluation of a contract faculty member who has been granted a third contract shall consider five to six elements: a peer evaluation, student evaluations (including prior Fall student evaluations and the student evaluations from the Spring semesters of the second and third contracts), management evaluations, a self-maintained file provided by the contract faculty member, a self-evaluation, and whether problems that were identified or areas that were rated as needs improvement or unsatisfactory in prior evaluations have been addressed and resolved by the contract faculty member. In addition, the evaluation will identify, if necessary, problems which

- arose subsequent to the evaluations in the second contract period. The procedures contained in sections 7.16.1 through 7.16.4 shall apply to each evaluation made during the period of the third contract. The provisions of section 7.20, inclusive, complete the evaluation process for the third contract.
- 7.20 Following receipt of evaluation information and materials provided by the DTC. the JTRC shall assume the responsibility of the DTC and shall consider each element of the evaluation set forth in section 7.19 and shall issue an overall evaluation for each Fall semester.
  - 7.20.1 For the Fall semester evaluation in the first year of the third contract, no recommendation will be made with regard to a contract faculty member's future employment with the District. The Spring semester student evaluation in the first year of the third contract will be conducted on the same basis as the Spring semester student evaluations made during the first and second contracts.
  - 7.20.2 The JTRC shall attach a recommendation to the evaluation for the Fall semester of the second year of the third contract. The JTRC shall recommend one of two options: (a) that the District offer the contract faculty member employment as a tenured employee, or, (b) that the District not grant tenure to the contract faculty member. There will be no student evaluation for the Spring semester of the second year of the third contract.
  - 7.20.3 If the ITRC does not support the recommendation of the DTC, the JTRC will be formed to make a recommendation to the Superintendent/President for presentation to the Board of Trustees. However, if there is concurrence between the ITRC and the DTC and manager recommendations, the ITRC recommendation shall be transmitted to the Superintendent/ President for presentation to the Board of Trustees for action as required by Education Code sections 87609 and 87610(b).

### **General Provisions**

- 7.21 While a grievance may be filed alleging a violation of the procedural steps of this Article (except the steps contained in sections 7.3 through 7.7, inclusive), except as set forth in this section no grievance may be filed or considered regarding the contents of a written evaluation. There is one exception to the limitation on filing a grievance regarding the contents of an evaluation as follows:
  - The instance in which a grievance may be filed pursuant to the first sentence of Education Code section 87610.1(b).

## **ARTICLE 8: PERSONNEL FILES**

### Official Personnel Files

- The official personnel files of each unit member shall be maintained at the District Human Resources Office. The contents of the personnel file shall be kept in the strictest confidence pursuant to the appropriate provisions of the Education Code and the Government Code. Materials in the personnel file which may serve as a basis for affecting a unit member's employment status shall be available for inspection by the unit member or by a representative designated in writing by the unit member.
  - 8.1.1 Ratings, reports, or records which were (1) obtained prior to the employment of the unit member, (2) prepared by identifiable selection or evaluation committee members, (3) obtained in connection with a promotional examination, or (4) as otherwise excluded by law shall be excluded from review.
  - 8.1.2 A unit member may inspect the personnel file upon request, provided that the request and the inspection are made at a time when the unit member is not required to render service to the District.
  - 8.1.3 The Human Resources Office shall maintain a log that indicates the name of any person, excluding employees of the Human Resources Department, who has examined a personnel file, as well as the date on which the file was examined.

## **Derogatory Information**

- 8.2 Information of a derogatory nature, except information contained in a unit member's evaluation, and information excluded from review pursuant to sections 8.1 and/or 8.1.1, above, shall not be entered or filed in the personnel file, unless and until the unit member is given notice and the opportunity to review and comment thereon.
  - 8.2.1 The unit member shall be afforded the opportunity to meet with the Executive Director of Human Resources or designee to review the derogatory information prior to a determination of the propriety of placement in the personnel file. The review shall take place during normal business hours and the unit member shall be released from duty for this purpose without salary reduction, with the exception that instructional faculty shall not be released from scheduled classroom instruction time.
  - 8.2.2 If the Executive Director of Human Resources determines that the derogatory information is false, inaccurate or misleading, the information shall not be placed in the personnel file. Derogatory information that is based upon an anonymous complaint may not be placed in the personnel file unless the Executive Director of Human Resources concludes that there is a factual basis for the complaint.
  - 8.2.3 If the Executive Director of Human Resources determines that the derogatory information is to be placed in the personnel file, the unit member shall have the right to enter and have attached to any derogatory statement, the unit member's comments thereon within 10 days of the notification set forth in section 8.2.
  - 8.2.4 If a grievance is filed pursuant to ARTICLE 13, GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE, the derogatory information shall not be placed in the personnel file until the completion of the grievance process. The decision rendered at the final level of the grievance procedure shall determine what information, if any, shall be placed in the personnel file.

## **General Provisions**

- When a unit member receives an award, commendation, or recognition from the District related to the unit member's instructional or service performance, notice of the award, commendation, or recognition shall be placed in the personnel file. When the District receives notice of an award, commendation, or recognition of a unit member's instructional or service performance, the unit member shall be provided a copy of the document. In addition, a copy may be provided to the evaluation committee by the unit member.
- While a grievance may be filed or considered regarding a violation of the procedural steps of this Article, the substance of materials contained in any personnel file shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.
- Upon written request, a unit member shall be furnished with a copy of material in the personnel file, excluding those items encompassed by section 8.1.1. The charge for copies shall be \$.10 per page.

#### ARTICLE 9: DISCIPLINARY ACTION

- 9.1 Disciplinary action shall be imposed upon unit members only for just cause and pursuant to the terms of this Article. The provisions and procedures of this Article shall not apply to a suspension or dismissal action instituted pursuant to Education Code section 87660, et seq., or to a dismissal pursuant to Education Code section 87730, et seq.
  - 9.1.1 Any disciplinary action should be reasonably related to the nature of the offense committed by the faculty member and should take into account prior discipline imposed on the faculty member (if any).
  - 9.1.2 The terms "disciplinary action" and "discipline" as used in this Article shall mean, a letter of warning, a letter of reprimand, or a loss of an extra pay assignment or "R" and/or "T" salary factor when any of these actions is taken as a result of an offense committed by the faculty member.

- 9.1.2.1 The following are not considered disciplinary actions and are specifically excluded from the provisions and procedures of this Article: oral warning, incident report, or deduction of pay for being absent without leave (AWOL) in the absence of any other discipline.
- 9.1.2.2 Also specifically excluded from the provisions and procedures of this Article are actions taken by the District as part of the process of performance observation, review, or evaluation pursuant to the provisions of ARTICLE 7, EVALUATION PROCEDURES AND TENURE REVIEW PROCESS, or the placement of materials in the District's personnel file pursuant to the provisions of ARTICLE 8, PERSONNEL FILES.
- 9.1.3 No disciplinary action shall be taken for any cause that arose more than two years preceding the date of the notice of disciplinary action unless the cause was concealed or not disclosed by the faculty member when it reasonably could be assumed that the faculty member should have disclosed the facts to the District. Further, with regard to a tenured regular faculty member, no disciplinary action shall be taken for any cause that arose prior to the regular faculty member becoming a tenured employee, unless the cause was concealed or not disclosed by the faculty member when it reasonably could be assumed that the faculty member should have disclosed the facts to the District.

#### Pre-Discipline Investigation

- 9.2 Any matter that could result in the imposition of discipline or any recommendation for disciplinary action shall be brought to the attention of the Superintendent/President. The Superintendent/President or designee shall investigate the matter and shall hold an informal meeting with the faculty member or, if requested by the faculty member, with the faculty member and a representative.
  - 9.2.1 Except in unusual circumstances, the meeting shall be held within 10 days after the matter has been brought to the Superintendent/President's attention. The reason for a delay beyond the 10-day limit shall be communicated in writing by the party who requests the delay. The faculty member shall be informed of the right to be accompanied to the meeting by a representative. If the faculty member elects not to be represented by a representative, the faculty member shall sign a statement to that effect.
  - 9.2.2 As a part of the investigation, the faculty member shall be notified in writing of the allegations and shall be given an opportunity to respond to the allegations (including a copy of any relevant document on which the allegations are based) and to comment as to the appropriate disposition of the matter. Reasonable efforts will be made to conclude the investigation in a timely manner.

## Notice of Discipline

- 9.3 Within 10 days of the conclusion of the investigation, the Superintendent/ President shall give the faculty member a written notice of intended disciplinary action.
  - 9.3.1 The notice shall be personally served upon the faculty member and shall be signed for and dated upon receipt, or it shall be sent by United States certified mail, return receipt requested, addressed to the faculty member at his or her last known address.
  - 9.3.2 Where the faculty member has utilized the services of a representative during the investigation, the representative shall also be sent a copy of the notice.
  - 9.3.3 The notice shall inform the faculty member of the charges as well as the effective date of discipline, which shall be not less than six days after service of the notice. The notice shall contain a statement of the specific acts and/or omissions upon which the intended disciplinary action is based, and if it is claimed that the faculty member has violated a District rule or regulation, the rule or regulation shall be set forth in the notice.
  - 9.3.4 The notice shall inform the faculty member of the faculty member's right to demand an appeal hearing before the Board of Trustees (or an arbitrator pursuant to section 9.4.2) and the time in which the hearing must be demanded, which shall be not less than five days after service of the notice.

9.3.5 The notice shall also contain a form, the signing and filing of which shall constitute a demand for hearing and denial of all charges. If the demand for a hearing is filed before the deadline, the intended disciplinary action shall be stayed pending resolution of the appeal. Failure to file the demand for a hearing as set forth in the notice shall constitute a waiver of the right to an appeal and the discipline shall be final.

## Appeal of Disciplinary Action

- 9.4 If the faculty member files the demand and denial, the following shall apply:
  - 9.4.1 If the faculty member elected not to be represented as set forth in section 9.2.1, or if the Exclusive Representative did not elect to proceed before an arbitrator, the appeal hearing shall be conducted by the Board of Trustees pursuant to the following:
    - 9.4.1.1 The burden of proof to support the discipline rests with the District.
    - 9.4.1.2 The faculty member, and a representative if the faculty member desires, may present evidence or argument to the Board, or to a Hearing Officer designated by the Board, prior to the Board making a decision.
    - 9.4.1.3 Following the appeal hearing, the Board shall adopt, modify, or reject the discipline.
    - 9.4.1.4 The Board's decision shall be in writing and shall set forth the findings of fact, conclusions, and reasons for the Board's determination.
    - 9.4.1.5 If the Board either modifies or rejects the discipline, the faculty member's personnel records shall be adjusted to reflect the Board's decision.
    - 9.4.1.6 The decision of the Board shall be final.
  - 9.4.2 If the faculty member is represented by the Exclusive Representative, the appeal hearing shall be before an arbitrator selected by mutual agreement as provided by Education Code section 87674.
    - 9.4.2.1 The Exclusive Representative shall have 10 days from receipt of the notice to inform the District of its election to proceed before an arbitrator.
    - 9.4.2.2 The arbitrator shall hold a hearing and shall issue written findings of fact, conclusions, and an advisory recommendation to the Board of Trustees. A copy of the arbitrator's findings, conclusions, and recommendation shall be provided to the faculty member and to the Exclusive Representative.
    - 9.4.2.3 Thereafter, the Board shall consider the arbitrator's findings, conclusions, and recommendation and shall make a final determination on the disciplinary action.
    - 9.4.2.4 The District and the Exclusive Representative shall share the per diem and expense costs of the arbitrator. Each party shall bear all other costs of its own case.

## **General Provisions**

- 9.5 When the Superintendent/President determines that cause exists, a faculty member may be placed on administrative leave or may be suspended immediately on an emergency basis prior to the completion of the procedures set forth in sections 9.3 and/or 9.4.
  - 9.5.1 In the case of an administrative leave or immediate suspension, the leave or suspension and any denial of compensation shall be an issue in the appeal hearing, if one is requested by the faculty member.
  - 9.5.2 An administrative leave or immediate suspension shall be limited to 90 days.

- 9.6 All information and proceedings regarding any of the above actions or proposed actions, shall be kept as confidential as possible by all parties to the proceeding. The notification to the faculty member and to the faculty member's representative as set forth in sections 9.3.1 and 9.3.2 shall not be deemed a violation of the terms of this section.
- 9.7 Nothing contained within this procedure shall be interpreted to deny a faculty member the right to seek judicial review of a disciplinary action following completion of the procedures contained in this Article.

### ARTICLE 10: SAFETY CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT

- Safety is a mutual concern to both faculty members and to the District. The District will make reasonable efforts to provide a place of employment that is safe pursuant to state and federal safety regulations. Faculty members shall comply with all state and federal laws, and standard safety practices implicit in maintaining a safe working environment. Faculty members recognize their responsibility to follow safe working procedures, to utilize appropriate safety gear and to submit written reports of unsafe working conditions.
  - 10.1.1 Faculty members shall observe normally acceptable safety precautions in the performance of assigned duties, shall attempt to correct potential unsafe conditions as detected, and shall report any detected potential unsafe conditions directly to their immediate supervisor in writing. When a faculty member reasonably believes that dangerous condition exists in the faculty member's assigned classroom, laboratory, office, or assigned work area, the faculty member shall ensure that no other faculty, staff or students are at risk, shall secure the affected area, and shall immediately report the dangerous condition to the department or division supervisor or designee.
    - 10.1.1.1 Any on-the-job disputes over safety conditions that cannot be resolved between the faculty member and the area supervisor will be addressed to the District safety officer or designee. No faculty member shall be required to return to the work location until the District safety officer or designee determines that the location is safe.
- 10.2 The District safety officer designated by the Superintendent/President is the Vice President of Administrative Services. The District safety officer is liaison to the Joint Campus Safety & Environmental Committee, which is a part of the college governance structure.
- 10.3 The District and the Exclusive Representative agree that a grievance or complaint regarding the interpretation or application of section 10.1, inclusive, may not be filed or processed as a grievance pursuant to ARTICLE 13, GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE, if a State or Federal safety agency has investigated and has made a recommendation or finding regarding the subject of the complaint.

#### ARTICLE 11: RIGHTS OF THE EXCLUSIVE REPRESENTATIVE

## General Rights

- 11.1 The Exclusive Representative shall have reasonable use of District facilities, including bulletin boards and equipment in accordance with the following conditions.
  - 11.1.1 Pursuant to Civic Center Act requirements, and current District facility use procedures, submission of a written request and approval by Administrative Services shall be required for the use of all buildings or rooms and/or equipment. The President or designee of the Exclusive Representative shall make all written requests for use of facilities.
  - 11.1.2 A reasonable charge may be assessed the Exclusive Representative for the duplicating of public documents and/or materials of the Exclusive Representative.
- 11.2 The Exclusive Representative may post notice of activities and matters of organization business on bulletin boards in faculty office areas consistent with applicable law.
  - 11.2.1 The Exclusive Representative may utilize faculty mailboxes for communication with its members and other unit members consistent with applicable law. The Exclusive Representative shall be responsible for placing

- the communications in the mailboxes. If the communication is to faculty at a site other than the main campus, the Exclusive Representative shall be responsible for transporting the communications to and placing them in the mailboxes.
- 11.2.2 The District will provide the Exclusive Representative with a list of the names, addresses, and telephone numbers of unit members within 15 days of the beginning of each semester.
- 11.3 The District shall provide a copy of the Board of Trustees meeting Agenda and support material (with the exception of confidential or personnel matters) to the President of the Exclusive Representative at the same time the material is sent to members of the Board.
- 11.4 The District agrees to provide 1.8 FTE reassigned time to the Exclusive Representative for the purpose of conducting union business and contract management (including grievance processing).
  - 11.4.1 The Exclusive Representative will notify the District, in writing, of the allocation of reassigned time not later than May 20 for the Fall semester and not later than September 15 for the Spring semester. In the event of any substitutes (in the event of resignation or absence for other reasons of those originally designated), the Exclusive Representative will promptly notify the District, in writing, with information for such substitutes.
  - 11.4.2 The total amount of reassigned time that may be allocated to an individual faculty member for any function or activity (combination of functions or activities) in any semester shall be limited to .60 FTE.

#### Authorized Representatives

- 11.5 A faculty member who is an authorized representative of the Exclusive Representative shall have access to areas in which other faculty members work in order to transact official business at times when the representative and the other faculty members are not rendering services to the District.
  - 11.5.1 The Exclusive Representative agrees that authorized representatives shall not disturb, disrupt, or otherwise interfere with the work of any faculty members.
  - 11.5.2 The Exclusive Representative shall notify the District in writing of the name of each authorized faculty representative who has the authority to speak on behalf of the Union in matters related to this Agreement, including the processing of grievances. Such notice will be transmitted in writing within 30 days of the execution of this Agreement. The Exclusive Representative further agrees to notify the District in writing of any change of authorized representatives.

## Appointments to Committees

- 11.6 The appointment of representatives of the Exclusive Representative as members of regular college committees shall be made on the basis set forth in this section.
  - 11.6.1 The appointment of faculty members to serve on the following college committees dealing with academic and professional matters related to the scope of representation and/or matters exclusively within the scope of representation shall be made by the President of the Exclusive Representative after collegial consultation with the Superintendent/President.
    - 11.6.1.1 Benefits of the six faculty members, six appointees.
    - 11.6.1.2 Planning and Budget Of the nine faculty members, three appointees.
    - 11.6.1.3 Sabbatical Leave Of the five faculty members, two appointees, plus one appointee appointed jointly with the Academic Senate.
    - 11.6.1.4 Campus & Environmental Safety Of the three faculty members, three appointees.
    - 11.6.1.5 Faculty Professional Development of the seven faculty members, three appointees, plus one appointee appointed jointly with the Academic Senate.

- 11.6.1.6 Program Planning and Review - Of the six faculty members, 1 appointee. 11.6.1.7 District Calendar - Of the four faculty members, four appointees. College Council - The President of the Exclusive Representative or designee shall be 11.6.1.8 appointed. 11.6.1.9 All other and/or new College committees which composition includes CCFT designated representation - number of appointees to be negotiated. 11.6.1.10 The parties specifically agree that the district has no further duty or obligation to bargain over the decisions or the effects of decisions made by the committees designated in sections 11.6.1 through 11.6.1.6. 11.6.1.11 In the event that a committee designated in sections 11.6.1 through 11.6.1.6 is usable to reach an agreement on a matter initially proposed by the appointee or appointees of the Exclusive Representative that would change the status quo with regard to that particular matter, the Exclusive Representative, on written notice to the District, may remove the specific matter from the committee for district negotiations with the District. The terms of this section shall apply only at times when the District and the Exclusive Representative are actively engaged in contract negotiations.
- 11.6.2 The President of the Exclusive Representative or designee shall be appointed to the College Council.
- 11.6.3 Commencing with the 2005-2006 academic year, the Exclusive Representative shall appoint one person (who has volunteered for committee work) to serve as the Exclusive Representative's appointee and participate in the Planning and Budget Committee.
- The appointment of faculty members to serve on ad hoc District committees shall be made as provided by the terms of the agreement or understanding relating to the specific purpose of the committee.
- 11.8 If a faculty member who is appointed to a committee pursuant to the provisions of sections 11.6.1 through 11.6.1.11 is unable to serve; a replacement shall be appointed at the request of the Exclusive Representative. The appointment of a replacement shall be by the same process as the original appointment.
- There are no substitutes, designees, or proxy votes for committee members who are unable to attend a committee meeting or meetings.

## Payroll Deduction of Union Membership Dues

- 11.10 The District will deduct from the pay of faculty and pay to the Exclusive Representative the normal and regular monthly Union membership dues, fees and assessments as voluntarily authorized in writing by each faculty member on a District-approved form subject to the following conditions:
  - Such deduction shall be made only upon submission of the form to Administrative Services, duly completed and executed by the faculty member and the Exclusive Representative.
  - The District shall not be obligated to put into effect any new or changed deduction submitted by a faculty member until the pay period commencing 15 days or more after receipt of the form.
  - 11.10.3 Upon remitting the deductions requested by the Exclusive Representative and authorized by the member pursuant to the provisions of this Article, the District has fulfilled its entire obligation relative to said deductions.
  - 11.10.4 The Exclusive Representative hereby agrees to indemnify and hold the District, its officers, agents, and employees harmless from any claim, demand, action, or liability which may result from or in any way relate to deducting Union dues, fees, and assessments and transmitting them to the

## Exclusive Representative.

## Purchase of Additional Leave Time for CCFT

11.11 CCFT may purchase additional leave time pursuant to the provisions of the Education Code. For the first sixty percent (60%) of a full-time load additionally purchased by CCFT, the District shall charge the actual replacement costs to CCFT. For additional leave time above sixty percent (60%) purchased by CCFT, CCFT must pay the District an amount equal to the salary, benefits, and fringe amounts associated with the person receiving such additional leave time (e.g. full-time faculty calculated from full-time faculty salary schedule), and not the actual replacement costs.

#### ARTICLE 12: RETAINED RIGHTS OF THE DISTRICT

- 12.1 It is understood and agreed that the District retains all of its powers and authority to direct, manage, and control to the full extent of the law. Included in, but not limited to, those duties and powers are the exclusive right to: determine the organizational structure; determine the times and hours of operation; determine the type and level of service to be provided and the method and means of providing them; establish the District's educational policies, goals, and objectives; ensure the rights and educational opportunities of students; determine staffing patterns; determine the number and types of personnel required; maintain the efficiency of District operation; determine the curriculum; build, move, or modify facilities; establish budget procedures and determine budgetary allocations; determine the methods of raising revenue; contract out work as legally allowed under the Education Code and the Government Code, and take action on any matter in the event of an emergency; in addition, the District retains the right to hire, assign, classify, evaluate, promote, terminate, discipline, layoff, and reduce service of employees.
  - 12.1.1 The exercise of foregoing powers, rights, authority, duties, and responsibilities by the District, and the adoption of policies, rules, regulations, and practices in furtherance thereof, shall be limited only by the specific and express terms of this Agreement, and then only to the extent such specific and express terms are in conformance with the law.
  - The District retains its right to temporarily amend, modify, or rescind policies and practices set forth in this Agreement in emergency circumstances arising from extraordinary unforeseen events (e.g., earthquake, fire, or flood). The District shall restore the original policies or practices affected by implementation of section 12.1.2 as soon as reasonably possible after the emergency ends.
    - 12.1.2.1 The Exclusive Representative shall be notified of the District's determination to exercise the rights set forth in section 12.1.2 in writing within two days of the District's decision. The notification shall identify the affected section or sections of this Agreement, the form of the amendment, modification, or rescission, and the reason or reasons for the District's action.
    - 12.1.2.2 The District agrees to meet with the Exclusive Representative on demand to negotiate the effects of the District's decision.
- The exercise of any right reserved to the District herein in a particular manner of the non-exercise of any such right shall not be deemed a waiver of the District's right or preclude the District from exercising the right in a different manner at a different time.
- Any dispute arising out of or in any way connected with either the existence of or the exercise of any of the abovedescribed rights of the District is not subject to the grievance procedures set forth in this Agreement, except by application of ARTICLE 14, CONCLUSION, section 14.1.2, inclusive.

#### ARTICLE 13: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

## General Provisions

13.1 A grievance may be filed by a unit member or by the Exclusive Representative on behalf of a unit member who has signed a written request for representation. An action to challenge the application of Board policies (except as

incorporated by the District in a disciplinary action taken pursuant to ARTICLE 9), administrative directives, rules, or procedures over matters not contained in this Agreement are not grievances under the provisions of this Article and shall be undertaken pursuant to such separate administrative procedures as established by the Board of Trustees.

- The grievant may elect to be represented by the Exclusive Representative at all formal levels of the grievance procedure and must inform the District in writing.
  - 13.2.1 The grievant, a designated bargaining unit representative, and witnesses employed by the District, if any, participating in the processing of the grievance, shall suffer no loss in pay while attending meetings or appointments necessitated by the grievance which are mutually scheduled by the District and the Exclusive Representative.
  - 13.2.2 A unit member may present a grievance to the District and have such grievance adjusted without the intervention of the Exclusive Representative. If the unit member elects not to be represented by the Exclusive Representative, the unit member shall sign a waiver to that effect.
  - 13.2.3 Any adjustment shall not be inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement. The District shall not agree to a resolution of the grievance until the Exclusive Representative has received a copy of the grievance and the proposed resolution and has been given an opportunity to file a response. The response shall be filed within 20 days.
- 13.3 Once a grievance has been initiated, all matters of dispute relating to its which occur during the processing of the grievance shall become a part of and be resolved in the grievance proceeding. Once a grievance has been resolved or a final decision rendered, a grievant shall not be entitled to initiate a new grievance on any matter or occurrence which properly could have been included in the first grievance.
- 13.4 Failure of the grievant or the grievant's representative to adhere to the time limits of this Article shall constitute waiver of the grievance and acceptance of the District's action or decision at the appropriate level.
  - 13.4.1 Time limits may be extended or shortened by mutual written agreement of the grievant and the Superintendent/President.
  - 13.4.2 If a Level One grievance or Level Two appeal is filed within five days of the beginning of winter recess or summer recess, the time lines set forth in sections 13.7.3, 13.7.4, 13.8.2.1, 13.8.3, 13.8.4.4, or 13.9, as applicable, shall not toll during the recess period.
- 13.5 No reprisal will be taken by the District or the Federation against any grievant or participant in the grievance procedure by virtue of such participation.
  - 13.5.1 Forms and documents prepared solely for the processing of a grievance which would not in the normal course of business be filed in a unit member's personnel file, shall be maintained in a separate file and shall not be placed in the personnel file. The grievant or representative may inspect the material related to the grievance that is contained in the file and may copy the material as provided by ARTICLE 8, PERSONNEL FILES, section 8.5.
  - 13.5.2 Until final disposition of the grievance takes place, the grievant shall conform to the original direction of the District.
- 13.6 Prior to filing a formal grievance, and within 10 days after the grievant knows, or reasonably should have known of the circumstances which form the basis of the grievance, the unit member shall discuss the problem with the immediate supervisor or the area administrator if the immediate supervisor is unavailable. The immediate supervisor shall attempt to informally resolve the grievance and shall respond verbally within five days of the meeting.
  - 13.6.1 If a grievance arises at a level above the unit member's immediate supervisor, the initial filing, which shall comply with the provisions of Level One, shall be made at Level Two.

13.6.2 If at any time during the processing of a grievance prior to the conclusion of Level Two, one or more other grievances are timely filed by two or more unit members involving the same or essentially the same facts and issues, the Superintendent/President may determine that the later filed grievances shall be consolidated with and heard together starting at the level at which the earliest grievance is then pending.

#### Level One

- 13.7 If the informal discussion does not resolve the grievance, a formal level grievance may be initiated not later than 20 days after the unit member knew of the act or omission giving rise to the grievance. The grievant shall file a Level One grievance in writing with the immediate supervisor or area administrator.
  - 13.7.1 The grievance shall include the following information:
    - The grievant's name.
    - The date of the filing.
    - The date of the alleged violation.
    - The specific Article or Articles or section or sections violated.
    - Brief description of the alleged violation.
    - Brief synopsis of the informal conference.
    - The specific relief requested.
    - The unit member's signature.
  - 13.7.2 A grievance not containing the required information shall be rejected as being improperly filed. Such rejection shall not extend the time limits of this Article.
  - 13.7.3 At the request of the grievant, the immediate supervisor may conduct a formal conference with the grievant within 20 days of the filing of the grievance.
  - 13.7.4 The supervisor shall communicate a written decision to the grievant within five days of the formal conference.
  - 13.7.5 If the supervisor does not meet with the grievant as provided or does not communicate a decision within the time limit, the grievance shall be deemed to be denied and the grievant may appeal to Level Two.

## Level Two

- 13.8 If the grievance is denied at Level One, the grievant may file a Level Two written appeal to the Superintendent/President or designee within 10 days of the Level One denial.
  - 13.8.1 The appeal shall contain all materials filed in Level One and the decision, if any, accompanied by a specific and concise statement of the reason for the appeal.
  - 13.8.2 The appeal shall also state the grievant's election to proceed at Level Two by either (1) a meeting with the Superintendent/President or designee or, (2) conciliation by the California State Conciliation Service. The election of one option shall exclude the other. If the grievant does not elect to proceed by conciliation, the Superintendent/President or designee may elect to do so and shall advise the grievant within 10 days of the filing of the appeal.
  - 13.8.3 A meeting between the Superintendent/President or designee and the grievant shall be held within 10 days of the filing of the appeal. The Superintendent/President or designee shall transmit to the grievant within 10 days of the meeting a written decision including the reasons for the decision.
  - 13.8.4 Where the grievance proceeds by conciliation, the conciliation session shall be scheduled at the mutual convenience of the parties and the conciliator.
    - 13.8.4.1 The conciliator shall attempt to find a mutually acceptable resolution to the grievance.

- 13.8.4.2 The conciliator shall not issue any public statements of fact or opinion on the issue.
- 13.8.4.3 Conciliation or settlement positions of either party shall not be introduced at any other grievance level.
- 13.8.4.4 Within 10 days of the conciliation session, the Superintendent/ President or designee shall transmit to the grievant a written decision including the reasons for the decision. If the conciliation has produced a mutually acceptable solution, that solution shall be the Superintendent/President's or designee's decision.
- 13.8.5 If the Superintendent/President or designee does not transmit a written decision within the time limit, the grievance shall be deemed to be denied.

## Level Three

- 13.9 A grievance that has been denied at Level Two may be submitted to arbitration by the Exclusive Representative pursuant to the provisions of the Code of Civil Procedure, section 1280, et seq. The submission shall be made within 10 days of the Level Two denial. The Arbitrator shall be selected from the panel of the California State Mediation and Conciliation Service.
  - 13.9.1 The arbitration process established by this Agreement is limited by the following provisions of this section:
    - 13.9.1.1 If a grievant who filed a grievance utilized the provisions of section 13.2.2 and 13.2.3 and is satisfied with the Level Two decision, the Exclusive Representative is barred from instituting the arbitration procedure provided that the Level Two decision does not violate this Agreement or does not create a precedent.
    - The arbitration shall be limited solely to the interpretation and application of this Agreement to the precise issue or issues submitted in the original grievance filing, any matter incorporated pursuant to section 13.3, and any procedural objections made by the District. The arbitration shall not determine any other issue or issues.
    - 13.9.1.3 An Arbitrator shall have no power or authority to hear a grievance regarding any of the following matters:
      - 13.9.1.3.1 Any Article, issue, or matter that is excluded from utilizing the grievance procedure of this Article by terms of the particular Article, issue, or matter.
      - 13.9.1.3.2 The promulgation of rules or procedures for the implementation of this Agreement.
      - 13.9.1.3.3 A decision to not reemploy or to not reassign a faculty member to a Division Chair, or Assistant Director position, except as provided by ARTICLE 7, EVALUATION PROCEDURES AND TENURE REVIEW PROCESS, section 7.21.1.1, or ARTICLE 9, DISCIPLINARY ACTION, section 9.1.2.
  - 13.9.2 If a question arises as to the arbitrability of a grievance that has been submitted to arbitration, the Arbitrator shall rule on that issue at a separate hearing if the District and the Exclusive Representative mutually agree to the separate arbitration prior to a hearing on the merits of the grievance.
  - 13.9.3 Following a hearing on the merits of the grievance, the Arbitrator shall issue a written Decision and Award which sets forth the Arbitrator's findings of fact, reasoning, and conclusions on the precise issue or issues submitted. In rendering the Decision and Award, the Arbitrator shall be limited as follows:
    - 13.9.3.1 Where the District has made a judgment involving the exercise of discretion, the Arbitrator shall review the District's decision solely to determine whether the decision violated the Agreement. The Arbitrator's judgment shall not be substituted for the judgment of the District.

- 13.9.3.2 The Arbitrator shall not issue any statement of opinion or conclusion that is not essential to the determination of the issue or issues submitted.
- 13.9.3.3 When the Arbitrator is required to interpret a provision or provisions of this Agreement, the Arbitrator may not consider authorship of the provision.
- 13.9.4 The Arbitrator's Decision and Award may include restitution, financial reimbursement, or other proper remedy, except fines or penalties. The Arbitrator's Decision and Award, which is final and binding, shall be submitted to the District and the Exclusive Representative for review and implementation.
- 13.9.5 The parties shall share the per diem charge and expense costs of the Arbitrator and the case administration fee, if any, equally. Each party shall bear all other costs of its own case.

### **ARTICLE 14: CONCLUSION**

## Completion of Negotiations

- This Agreement represents complete collective bargaining and full agreement by the District and the Federation with respect to wages, hours of employment, and all other terms and conditions of employment which shall prevail during the term or terms hereof. This Agreement expresses the entire understanding between the parties and supersedes all previous agreements between them, written or oral. Any matter or subject not herein covered has been satisfactorily adjusted, compromised, or waived by the parties for the life of this Agreement.
  - 14.1.1 Except as provided by section 14.1.2, inclusive, the parties expressly waive and relinquish the right to meet and negotiate with respect to any subject or matter, even though such subject or matter may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of either party at the time they met and negotiated on and executed this Agreement, and even though such subjects or matters may have been proposed and later withdrawn.
  - 14.1.2 The District agrees that it will not change any "term and condition of employment" (including those contained in Board Policy) as defined in the Act without notifying the Exclusive Representative of the intended change in writing. The Exclusive Representative must make a written demand to bargain the effect of the change within 10 days of the notice that the change is being made or the right of the Exclusive Representative to meet and negotiate as to the specific matter shall be waived. The District agrees that it will meet and negotiate at a mutually acceptable time following receipt of the written demand.

## Past Practice

The specific provisions of this Agreement shall prevail over any past practice or procedure. Where a District Board Policy, published administrative directive, rule or procedure conflicts with a term or terms of this Agreement, the specific provisions of this Agreement shall supersede that portion of the Policy, directive, rule, or procedure and the Policy, directive, rule or procedure shall not be applicable to faculty members. When references are made to statutes (e.g., Education Code, Government Code, Civic Center Act), such reference is informational only and does not subject the provision of such statutes to the grievance processes of this Agreement. In addition, the reference includes the successor to the cited provision or provisions.

## Severability and Savings

14.3 In the event that any provision or provisions of this Agreement are found to be contrary to law by a court of competent jurisdiction, such provision or provisions of this Agreement shall be severed from this Agreement, but all other provisions of this Agreement shall continue in full force and effect.

## Continuation of Economic Benefits

14.4 Upon expiration of this Agreement, or of any interim salary or fringe benefit payment article, employees who are reemployed for the following year shall be paid the same salary as for the final (or interim) year of the Agreement, until such time as a new Agreement is ratified by the parties or the duty to bargain has been completed. Dollar amounts specified herein for the payment of fringe benefits shall be the same pursuant to this section.

## **Duration of Agreement**

This Agreement shall be in full force and effect from July 1, 2021 through June 30, 2023, after which this Agreement shall continue on a month-to-month basis until a new agreement has been ratified by the parties. For the 2022-2023 academic year, the parties shall commence negotiations by October 1, 2022.

## RECOMMENDED FOR RATIFICATION

For the District:	For the Exclusive Representative:
JASON CURTIS, Ph.D. Assistant Superintendent/Vice President, Instruction	Heather Tucker (Nov 10, 2021 12:57 PST)  HEATHER TUCKER  Chief Negotiator, Vice President, CCFT
Melissa Richerson (Nov 10, 2021 09:49 PST)  MELISSA RICHERSON  Vice President of  Human Resources and Labor Relations	Tonya Leonard TONYA LEONARD Bargaining Team
Elizabeth Coria  Elizabeth Coria  ELIZABETH CORIA, Ed. D Interim Assistant Superintendent/Vice President Student Success and Support Programs, College Centers	GREG BAXLEY, Ph.D. President, CCFT
DAN TROY Assistant Superintendent/Vice President, Administrative Services	Nancy Steinmaus  NANCY STEINMAUS  Bargaining Team

## **RATIFICATION AND ACCEPTANCE**

By their signatures below, the signatories certify that they are authorized representatives of either the Employer or the Exclusive Representative as the contracting parties, that all actions necessary for the Employer or the Exclusive Representative to ratify and accept this contract as a binding and bilateral Agreement have been completed in the manner required by that party and the law, and that this Agreement is hereby entered into without the need for further ratification and acceptance.

For the Exclusive Representative:	
They Bayley	Nov 10, 2021
Greg Baxley, Ph.D. President CUESTA COLLEGE FEDERATION OF TEACHERS, AFT Local 4909	Date
For the Employer:	
Sel Same	Nov 10, 2021
Jill Stearns, Ph.D. Superintendent/President SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT	Date

#### **Appendices**

## APPENDIX A: Definitions

The definitions set forth in this Appendix apply to each Article and section of this Agreement except where an individual Article or section contains a specific and different definition of the same word or phrase.

- A. "Academic Year" is the period from the first workday of the Fall semester to the last work day of the following Spring semester.
- B. "Contract faculty member" refers to probationary status of a regular faculty member.
- C. "Day" is a day when the District office is open for business.
- D. "Distance Education" is an instructional mode in which the instructor and students in a regular class section are separated by distance and interact primarily through the use of communication technology as provided by California Code of Regulations, Title V.
- E. "District" or "Employer" means the San Luis Obispo County Community College District, its officers, agents, or representatives or their respective designees.
- F. "Dual Assignment" is a regular assignment to more than one designated campus/center site (e.g., San Luis Obispo, North County) during the employee's regular work week.
- G. "Faculty" or "unit" refers to all employees who are included in the unit referred to in Article 2 and are covered by the terms and provisions of this Agreement.
- H. "Faculty member" or "unit member" refers to an individual regular or temporary employee who is included in the unit referred to in Article 2 and are covered by the terms and provisions of this Agreement.
- I. "Fiscal year" is the period from July 1 of one calendar year to June 30 of the following calendar year.
- J. "FTE" refers to full-time equivalent.
- K. "FTEF" refers to full-time equivalent faculty.
- L. "FTES" refers to full-time equivalent student.
- M. "Full-time temporary faculty" means an individual who has been hired on a full-time basis for not more than one academic year in accordance with Education Code sections 87481 or 87482 and who is not a regular faculty member as defined.
- N. "Grievance" is a written allegation by a faculty member that he or she has been adversely affected by a violation, misapplication, or misinterpretation of an express provision or provisions of this Agreement.
- O. "Grievant" is a member of the bargaining unit who files a grievance or the Exclusive Representative.
- P. "Immediate supervisor" is the non-unit manager with immediate jurisdiction over the grievant.
- Q. "Member of the immediate family" means the mother, father, grandmother, grandfather, or grandchild of the faculty member or of the spouse of the faculty member, and the spouse, son, son-in-law, daughter, daughter-in-law, brother, or sister of the faculty member, or any relative living in the immediate household of the faculty member. Also included in the definition are step or foster children or parents of the faculty member or spouse. For the purposes of bereavement leave, the definition of "immediate family" shall include the aunt, uncle, nephew or niece or domestic partner of the faculty member.
- R. "MIS" refers to the District's management information system which provides data to the State Chancellor's office management information system.

- S. "Overload assignment" is an assignment for extra pay in excess of the normal assignment of a full-time unit member.
- T. "Promotion" is a change in the placement of an employee into a different assignment, department, or division that includes an increase in the employee's compensation.
- U. "Registered Domestic Partner" means a partner registered pursuant to Section 297 et seq. of the California Family Code.
- V. "Regular position" refers to tenure track.
- W. "Regular faculty member" refers to either tenured or contract (probationary).
- X. "Split Assignment" is a regular assignment to more than one designated campus/center site (e.g., San Luis Obispo, North County) on a scheduled workday of the affected faculty member.
- Y. "Spouse" means the legally recognized husband or wife of the subject individual.
- Z. "State Chancellor" means the office of the Chancellor of the California Community Colleges.
- AA. "Superintendent/President" includes the designee of the Superintendent/ President.
- BB. "Team Teaching/Co-Teaching" is instruction provided by more than one faculty member. In a team-teaching arrangement, each instructor is responsible for his or her individual component of the class. In a co-teaching arrangement, all instructors are jointly responsible for the entire class.
- CC. "Temporary faculty member" refers to faculty employed for up to 60% of a full-time equivalent faculty assignment in accordance with Education Code section 87482.5. A temporary faculty member may be employed for more than 60% of a full-time equivalent faculty assignment as provided by Education Code section 87482.
- DD. "WSCH" refers to weekly student contact hours, the accumulation of instruction contacts hours by census week, positive attendance, daily census or independent study/work experience (525 WSCH equals one FTES).

## APPENDIX B-1: 175 Day Faculty Salary Schedule

Board of Trustees Approval: June 5, 2019

# SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT CUESTA COLLEGE

## B-1 175 DAY FACULTY SALARY SCHEDULE 2019-2020

Effective date: July 1, 2019

Steps	B.A.	COLUMN B - M.A.	COLUMN C - B.A. + 45 Units	COLUMN D - B.A. + 60 Units	COLUMN E - B.A. + 75 Units	COLUMN F - B.A. + 90 Units	COLUMN G - Doctorate
and the latest of the latest o			& M.A.	& M.A.	& M.A.	& M.A.	
3	54,350	57,057	59,765	62,471	65,197	67,881	70,568
4	57,057	59,765	62,471	65,197	67,881	70,568	73,272
5	59,765	62,471	65,197	67,881	70,568	73,272	75,983
6	62,471	65,197	67,881	70,568	73,272	75,983	78,685
7	65,197	67,881	70,568	73,272	75,983	78,685	81,392
8	67,881	70,568	73,272	75,983	78,685	81,392	84,092
9	70,568	73,272	75,983	78,685	81,392	84,092	86,794
10	73,272	75,983	78,685	81,392	84,092	86,794	89,505
11	75,983	78,685	81,392	84,092	86,794	89,505	92,214
12	78,685	81,392	84,092	86,794	89,505	92,214	94,909
13	81,392	84,092	86,794	89,505	92,214	94,909	97,681
14	84,092	86,794	89,505	92,214	94,909	97,681	100,533
15	84,092	86,794	89,505	92,214	94,909	97,681	100,533
16	84,092	86,794	89,505	92,214	94,909	97,681	100,533
17	<u>crease</u> 88,144	90,980	93,829	96,670	99,501	102,411	105,407
18	88,144	90,980	93,829	96,670	99,501	102,411	105,407
19	88,144	90,980	93,829	96,670	99,501	102,411	105,407
20	<u>crease</u> 92,398	95,376	98,366	101,351	104,323	107,378	110,524
21	92,398	95,376	98,366	101,351	104,323	107,378	110,524
22	92,398	95,376	98,366	101,351	104,323	107,378	110,524
23	<u>crease</u> 96,864	99,992	103,129	106,264	109,385	112,594	115,897

As of October 30, 2018, steps 15-23 are renumbered

Newly employed faculty shall be placed on the appropriate column and step no lower than step 3 of the applicable faculty salary schedule

<sup>\*\*</sup>NOTE: For purposes of the salary schedule the amounts are rounded.

## APPENDIX B-1b: 197 Day Faculty Salary Schedule

Board of Trustees Approval: June 5, 2019

# SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT CUESTA COLLEGE

B-1b 197 DAY FACULTY SALARY SCHEDULE 2019 - 2020 Effective July 1, 2019

				Lifective daily 1, 2013	<del>Partition - December </del>		
Steps	COLUMN A - B.A.	COLUMN B - M.A.	COLUMN C - B.A. + 45 Units & M.A.	COLUMN D - B.A. + 60 Units & M.A.	COLUMN E - B.A. + 75 Units & M.A.	COLUMN F - B.A. + 90 Units & M.A.	<u>COLUMN G -</u> Doctorate
3	59,479	62,456	65,435	68,411	71,411	74,362	77,318
4	62,456	65,435	68,411	71,411	74,362	77,318	80,292
5	65,435	68,411	71,411	74,362	77,318	80,292	83,275
6	68,411	71,411	74,362	77,318	80,292	83,275	86,246
7	71,411	74,362	77,318	80,292	83,275	86,246	89,224
8	74,362	77,318	80,292	83,275	86,246	89,224	92,194
9	77,318	80,292	83,275	86,246	89,224	92,194	95,166
10	80,292	83,275	86,246	89,224	92,194	95,166	98,148
11	83,275	86,246	89,224	92,194	95,166	98,138	101,129
12	86,246	89,224	92,194	95,166	98,138	101,129	104,093
13	89,224	92,194	95,166	98,138	101,129	104,093	107,143
14	92,194	95,166	98,138	101,129	104,093	107,143	110,280
15	92,194	95,166	98,138	101,129	104,093	107,143	110,280
16 Step Inc	92,194	95,166	98,138	101,129	104,093	107,143	110,280
<u>Step Inc</u> 17	96,651	99,771	102,904	106,019	109,144	112,345	115,641
18	96,651	99,771	102,904	106,019	109,144	112,345	115,641
19 Stan Inc	96,651	99,771	102,904	106,019	109,144	112,345	115,641
Step Inc 20	101,331	104,606	107,896	111,179	114,448	117,809	121,269
21	101,331	104,606	107,896	111,179	114,448	117,809	121,269
22 Stop In	101,331	104,606	107,896	111,179	114,448	117,809	121,269
Step Inc 23	106,244	109,685	113,135	116,584	120,016	123,547	127,180

As of October 30, 2018, steps 15-23 are renumbered

Newly employed faculty shall be placed on the appropriate column and step no lower than step 3 of the applicable faculty salary schedule Faculty placed on salary schedule B-1b are contracted for 197 days over the fiscal year. Each cell is equal to 1.10 times the equivalent B-1 cell.

<sup>\*\*</sup>NOTE: For purposes of the salary schedule the amounts are rounded.

# SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT CUESTA COLLEGE

## B-2 TEMPORARY, PART-TIME & FULL-TIME OVERLOAD LECTURE/HOURLY

FACULTY SALARY SCHEDULE Effective July 1, 2019

	B.A.	<u>A -</u>	COLUMN I	<u>3 -</u>	B.A. + 45 Units & M.A.	:	B.A. + 60 Units & M.A.	<u>) -</u>	B.A. + 75 Units & M.A.	L-	COLUMN F B.A. + 90 Units & M.A.	<del>-</del>	COLUMN C Doctorate	<u>} -</u>
Step	*	Hourly	*	Hourly	*	Hourly	*	Hourly	*	Hourly	*	Hourly	*	Hourly
3	1,114	61.90	1,170	64.98	1,225	68.07	1,281	71.15	1,337	74.25	1,392	77.31	1,447	80.37
4	1,170	64.98	1,225	68.07	1,281	71.15	1,337	74.25	1,392	77.31	1,447	80.37	1,502	83.45
5	1,225	68.07	1,281	71.15	1,337	74.25	1,392	77.31	1,447	80.37	1,502	83.45	1,558	86.54
6	1,281	71.15	1,337	74.25	1,392	77.31	1,447	80.37	1,502	83.45	1,558	86.54	1,613	89.61
7	1,337	74.25	1,392	77.31	1,447	80.37	1,502	83.45	1,558	86.54	1,613	89.61	1,669	92.70
8	1,392	77.31	1,447	80.37	1,502	83.45	1,558	86.54	1,613	89.61	1,669	92.70	1,724	95.77
9	1,447	80.37	1,502	83.45	1,558	86.54	1,613	89.61	1,669	92.70	1,724	95.77	1,779	98.85
10	1,502	83.45	1,558	86.54	1,613	89.61	1,669	92.70	1,724	95.77	1,779	98.85	1,835	101.94
11	1,558	86.54	1,613	89.61	1,669	92.70	1,724	95.77	1,779	98.85	1,835	101.94	1,890	105.02
12	1,613	89.61	1,669	92.70	1,724	95.77	1,779	98.85	1,835	101.94	1,890	105.02	1,946	108.09
13	1,669	92.70	1,724	95.77	1,779	98.85	1,835	101.94	1,890	105.02	1,946	108.09	2,002	111.25
14	1,724	95.77	1,779	98.85	1,835	101.94	1,890	105.02	1,946	108.09	2,002	111.25	2,061	114.50

<sup>\*</sup>Note: amount is computed for one semester hour, for the 18 week semester, and includes flex activities and finals week.

SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

**CUESTA COLLEGE** 

## B-3 TEMPORARY, PART-TIME & FULL-TIME OVERLOAD LABORATORY/HOURLY FACULTY SALARY SCHEDULE

	FACULTY SALARY SCHEDULE													
							July 1, 2019							
	COLUMN	<u>A -</u>	COLUMN	<u>B -</u>	COLUMN C	=	COLUMN	<u>) -</u>	COLUMN E	<u>=</u>	COLUMN	=	COLUMN	<u>3 -</u>
	B.A.		M.A.		B.A. +		B.A. +		B.A. +		B.A. +		Doctorate	
					45 Units		60 Units		75 Units		90 Units			
					& M.A.		& M.A.		& M.A.		& M.A.			
Step	*	Hourly	*	Hourly	*	Hourly	*	Hourly	*	Hourly	*	Hourly	*	Hourly
3	836	46.42	877	48.74	919	51.05	960	53.36	1,002	55.69	1,044	57.98	1,085	60.28
4	877	48.74	919	51.05	960	53.36	1,002	55.69	1,044	57.98	1,085	60.28	1,127	62.59
5	919	51.05	960	53.36	1,002	55.69	1,044	57.98	1,085	60.28	1,127	62.59	1,168	64.90
6	960	53.36	1,002	55.69	1,044	57.98	1,085	60.28	1,127	62.59	1,168	64.90	1,210	67.21
7	1,002	55.69	1,044	57.98	1,085	60.28	1,127	62.59	1,168	64.90	1,210	67.21	1,251	69.52
8	1,044	57.98	1,085	60.28	1,127	62.59	1,168	64.90	1,210	67.21	1,251	69.52	1,293	71.83
9	1,085	60.28	1,127	62.59	1,168	64.90	1,210	67.21	1,251	69.52	1,293	71.83	1,334	74.14
10	1,127	62.59	1,168	64.90	1,210	67.21	1,251	69.52	1,293	71.83	1,334	74.14	1,376	76.45
11	1,168	64.90	1,210	67.21	1,251	69.52	1,293	71.83	1,334	74.14	1,376	76.45	1,418	78.77
12	1,210	67.21	1,251	69.52	1,293	71.83	1,334	74.14	1,376	76.45	1,418	78.77	1,459	81.07
13	1,251	69.52	1,293	71.83	1,334	74.14	1,376	76.45	1,418	78.77	1,459	81.07	1,502	83.44
14	1,293	71.83	1,334	74.14	1,376	76.45	1,418	78.77	1,459	81.07	1,502	83.44	1,546	85.87

<sup>\*</sup>Note: amount is computed for one semester hour, for the 18 week semester, and includes flex activities and finals week.

## SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

**CUESTA COLLEGE** 

# B-4 TEMPORARY, PART-TIME & FULL-TIME OVERLOAD TWO-THIRDS LABORATORY/HOURLY FACULTY SALARY SCHEDULE

Effective July 1, 2019

	COLUMN A - B.A.	COLUMN B - M.A.	Effective 3  COLUMN C -  B.A. +  45 Units  & M.A.	July 1, 2019 <u>COLUMN D -</u> B.A. + 60 Units & M.A.	COLUMN E - B.A. + 75 Units & M.A.	COLUMN F - B.A. + 90 Units & M.A.	COLUMN G - Doctorate
Step 3	Hourly 30.95	Hourly 32.49	Hourly 34.03	Hourly 35.57	Hourly 37.13	Hourly 38.65	Hourly 40.19
4	32.49	34.03	35.57	37.13	38.65	40.19	41.72
5	34.03	35.57	37.13	38.65	40.19	41.72	43.27
6	35.57	37.13	38.65	40.19	41.72	43.27	44.81
7	37.13	38.65	40.19	41.72	43.27	44.81	46.35
8	38.65	40.19	41.72	43.27	44.81	46.35	47.89
9	40.19	41.72	43.27	44.81	46.35	47.89	49.42
10	41.72	43.27	44.81	46.35	47.89	49.42	50.97
11	43.27	44.81	46.35	47.89	49.42	50.97	52.51
12	44.81	46.35	47.89	49.42	50.97	52.51	54.05
13	46.35	47.89	49.42	50.97	52.51	54.05	55.62
14	47.89	49.42	50.97	52.51	54.05	55.62	57.25

## APPENDIX B-5: Instructional Division Chair Faculty Salary Schedule

Board of Trustees Approval: June 5, 2019

# SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT CUESTA COLLEGE

# B-5 194.5 DAY INSTRUCTIONAL DIVISION CHAIR SALARY SCHEDULE 2019 - 2020 Effective Date: July 1, 2019

Steps	COLUMN A - B.A.	<u>COLUMN B -</u> M.A.	<u>COLUMN C -</u> B.A. + 45 Units & M.A.	COLUMN D - B.A. + 60 Units & M.A.	<u>COLUMN E -</u> B.A. + 75 Units & M.A.	COLUMN F - B.A. + 90 Units & M.A.	COLUMN G - Doctorate
3	74,727	77,434	80,142	82,848	85,574	88,259	90,945
4	77,434	80,142	82,848	85,574	88,259	90,945	93,649
5	80,142	82,848	85,574	88,259	90,945	93,649	96,360
6	82,848	85,574	88,259	90,945	93,649	96,360	99,063
7	85,574	88,259	90,945	93,649	96,360	99,063	101,769
8	88,259	90,945	93,649	96,360	99,063	101,769	104,469
9	90,945	93,649	96,360	99,063	101,769	104,469	107,171
10	93,649	96,360	99,063	101,769	104,469	107,171	109,882
11	96,360	99,063	101,769	104,469	107,171	109,882	112,592
12	99,063	101,769	104,469	107,171	109,882	112,592	115,286
13	101,769	104,469	107,171	109,882	112,592	115,286	118,058
14	104,469	107,171	109,882	112,592	115,286	118,058	120,910
15	104,469	107,171	109,882	112,592	115,286	118,058	120,910
16 Step Inc	104,469	107,171	109,882	112,592	115,286	118,058	120,910
17	108,522	111,357	114,205	117,047	119,878	122,787	125,784
18	108,522	111,357	114,205	117,047	119,878	122,787	125,784
19 Step Inc	108,522	111,357	114,205	117,047	119,878	122,787	125,784
20	112,775	115,754	118,743	121,728	124,700	127,755	130,901
21	112,775	115,754	118,743	121,728	124,700	127,755	130,901
22 Step Inc	112,775	115,754	118,743	121,728	124,700	127,755	130,901
23	117,241	120,369	123,506	126,641	129,762	132,971	136,274

As of October 30, 2018, steps 15-23 are renumbered

Instructional Division Chairs on this salary schedule are contracted to work 194.5 days

<sup>\*\*</sup>NOTE: For purposes of the salary schedule the amounts are rounded.

# SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT CUESTA COLLEGE

### B-6 216.5 DAY FACULTY CHAIR SALARY SCHEDULE 2019 - 2020

Effective Date: July 1, 2019

Steps	COLUMN A - B.A.	<u>COLUMN B -</u> M.A.	<u>COLUMN C -</u> B.A. + 45 Units & M.A.	<u>COLUMN D -</u> B.A. + 60 Units & M.A.	<u>COLUMN E -</u> B.A. + 75 Units & M.A.	COLUMN F - B.A. + 90 Units & M.A.	<u>COLUMN G -</u> Doctorate
3	79,856	82,833	85,812	88,787	91,786	94,740	97,695
4	82,833	85,812	88,787	91,786	94,740	97,695	100,669
5	85,812	88,787	91,786	94,740	97,695	100,669	103,652
6	88,787	91,786	94,740	97,695	100,669	103,652	106,624
7	91,786	94,740	97,695	100,669	103,652	106,624	109,601
8	94,740	97,695	100,669	103,652	106,624	109,601	112,571
9	97,695	100,669	103,652	106,624	109,601	112,571	115,543
10	100,669	103,652	106,624	109,601	112,571	115,543	118,525
11	103,652	106,624	109,601	112,571	115,543	118,525	121,505
12	106,624	109,601	112,571	115,543	118,525	121,505	124,470
13	109,601	112,571	115,543	118,525	121,505	124,470	127,519
14	112,571	115,543	118,525	121,505	124,470	127,519	130,656
15	112,571	115,543	118,525	121,505	124,470	127,519	130,656
16 Step Inc	112,571	115,543	118,525	121,505	124,470	127,519	130,656
<u> </u>	117,028	120,148	123,281	126,407	129,521	132,721	136,018
18	117,028	120,148	123,281	126,407	129,521	132,721	136,018
19 Step Ind	117,028	120,148	123,281	126,407	129,521	132,721	136,018
20	121,708	124,983	128,272	131,555	134,825	138,186	141,646
21	121,708	124,983	128,272	131,555	134,825	138,186	141,646
22 Step Inc	121,708	124,983	128,272	131,555	134,825	138,186	141,646
Step Inc 23	126,621	130,061	133,512	136,962	140,393	143,923	147,557

As of October 30, 2018, steps 15-23 are renumbered

Instructional Division Chairs on this salary schedule are contracted to work 216.5 days

<sup>\*\*</sup>NOTE: For purposes of the salary schedule the amounts are rounded.

Board of Trustees Approval: December 1, 2021

## SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT CUESTA COLLEGE

## B-7 NORTH COUNTY COORDINATOR SALARY SCHEDULE 2021 - 2022 Effective Date: July 1, 2021

Steps	COLUMN A - B.A.	COLUMN B - M.A.	COLUMN C - B.A. + 45 Units & M.A.	COLUMN D - B.A. + 60 Units & M.A.	COLUMN E - B.A. + 75 Units & M.A.	<u>COLUMN F -</u> B.A. + 90 Units & M.A.	COLUMN G - Doctorate
3	đ <b>7,</b> 157	69,988	72,820	75,649	78,500	81,307	84,117
4	69,988	72,820	75,649	78,500	81,307	84,117	86,944
5	72,820	75,649	78,500	81,307	84,117	86. <del>944</del>	89,779
6	75,649	78,500	81,307	84,117	88,944	89,779	92,605
7	78,500	81,307	84,117	55,944	89,779	92,605	95,435
8	81,307	84,117	86, <del>244</del>	89,779	92,605	95,435	98,259
9	84,117	86, <del>944</del>	89,779	92,605	95,435	98,259	101,084
10	86,944	89,779	92,605	95,435	98,259	101,08 <del>4</del>	103,919
11	89,779	92,605	95,435	98,259	101,084	103,919	108,751
12	92,605	95,435	98,259	101,084	103,919	107,047	109,570
13	95,435	98,259	101,084	103,919	108,751	109,570	112,468
14	98,259	101,084	103,919	106,751	109,570	112,469	115,451
15	98,259	101,084	103,919	108,751	109,570	112,468	115,451
16 Step Inc	98,259	101,084	103,919	106,751	109,570	112,468	115,451
17	102,496	105,461	108,439	111,411	114,371	117,414	120,547
18	102,496	105,461	108,439	111,411	114,371	117,414	120,547
19 Sten Inc	102,496	105,461	108,439	111,411	114,371	117,414	120,547
Step Inc 20	106,944	110,058	113,184	116,305	119,413	122,609	125,898
21	106, <del>944</del>	110,058	113,184	116,305	119,413	122,609	125,898
22 Sten Inc	106,944	110,058	113,184	116,305	119,413	122,609	125,898
Step Inc 23	111,614	114,885	118,166	121,444	124,706	128,062	131,517

As of October 30, 2018, steps 15-23 are renumbered

North County Coordinators are contracted to work 185 days

<sup>&</sup>quot;NOTE: For purposes of the salary schedule the amounts are rounded.

## (Please Print or Type all information) Banner ID # Name: (Last) (First) Please indicate semester worked: Fall (Paid on December 31 payroll) (vear) Spring (Paid on May 31 payroll) (year) In accordance with the District/CCFT Collective Bargaining Agreement, Article Section 4.17 – by signing this request below, I affirm that I have met the standard for requesting pay for the on-going process of developing and assessing student learning outcomes as determined by my division. I am requesting the hours of pay listed below based on my current semester load as checked below. (Formula below) Temporary Faculty Load up to 19.9% = .5 hours per semester Temporary Faculty Load up to 20% - 39.9% = 1.0 hours per semester Temporary Faculty Load up to 39.9% - 67% = 1.5 hours per semester Employee Signature Date Dean of Instruction/Director Date Division Chair Date **PAYROLL OFFICE USE:** \$52.04 \$ D-07, Lab Rate Total Payment Total Hours Please add the "Program" Account Number to the account string below for your Division/Department: Account String:1100-3003-1122-

APPENDIX B-8: Cuesta College Student Learning Outcomes and Assessment Pay Timesheet

#### B-9 PLACEMENT PROCEDURES - FACULTY

#### COLUMN A:

- B.A., or
- Completed full-time Vocational/Community College Credential secured through vocational experience, or
- A.A., at least 6 year's experience in discipline and any certificate/license required to teach in the discipline.

## **COLUMN B:**

- M.A., or
- Completed full-time Vocational/Community College Credential secured through vocational experience and B.A., or
- B.A., at least 2 years experience in discipline and any certificate/license required to teach in the discipline.

## COLUMN C:

- B.A. + 45 units and M.A., or
- Completed full-time Vocational/Community College Credential secured through vocational experience and B.A.+ 15 units, or
- B.A., at least 2 years experience in discipline and any certificate/license required to teach in the discipline and 15 units.

#### COLUMN D:

- B.A. + 60 units and M.A., or
- Completed full-time Vocational/Community College Credential secured through vocational experience and B.A.+ 30 units, or
- B.A., at least 2 years experience in discipline and any certificate/license required to teach in the discipline and 30 units.

### **COLUMN E:**

- B.A. + 75 units and M.A., or
- Completed full-time Vocational/Community College Credential secured through vocational experience and B.A.+ 45 units + M.A .. or
- B.A., at least 2 years experience in discipline and any certificate/license required to teach in the discipline and 45 units and M.A

### COLUMN F:

- B.A. + 90 units and M.A., or
- Completed full-time Vocational/Community College Credential secured through vocational experience, B.A+60 units+M.A., or
- B.A., at least 2 years experience in discipline and any certificate/license required to teach in the discipline and 60 units and M.A. **COLUMN G:**

## - Completion of a Ph.D., Ed.D., or JD.

(Credit placement for a full-time Vocational Credential secured through vocational experience or for meeting minimum qualifications with vocational experience and a certificate/license, shall be grated to faculty who teach exclusively in vocational education areas.)

#### Salary Placement Criteria - Regular and Temporary Faculty

A. Placement on the salary schedule shall be based on:

Earned Degrees.

Acceptable graduate semester units (each graduate unit earned on a quarter basis shall be calculated as two-thirds

[2/3] of a semester unit). \*

Prior teaching and/or trade or professional experience.

Proper certification.

Other semester units or continuing education work subject to administrative approval.\*\*

\*Acceptable graduate units shall be those which are acceptable by a university or college for credit toward a Master's or Doctor's degree and/or credit toward certification, or graduate units of work which lead to professional improvement and/or increased proficiency in major or minor fields. Graduate units taken prior to the completion of the requirements for a Bachelor's degree will be accepted only if they were a requirement in completing the work for the Master's or Doctor's degree. No units shall be counted for both a Bachelor's degree and a higher degree.

\*\*Units taken after the Bachelor's degree has been earned which are not of graduate level are acceptable at the discretion of the Superintendent/President upon demonstration that such courses contribute to the professional growth of the

instructor or are within his/her major or minor area. Continuing education work taken after the Bachelor's degree which is not of graduate level but was acceptable for schedule placement at former school districts will be subject to review.

## Salary Placement Procedures - Regular and Temporary Faculty

- **B.** A newly employed faculty member shall be placed on the appropriate column and step no lower than step 3 of the applicable faculty salary schedule in effect at the commencement of the individual's employment pursuant to the following provisions:
- 1. Column placement shall be established by the individual's certified and acceptable graduate work completed in accredited institutions or by the appropriate vocational experience upon which issuance of the credential was based, or based upon hours completed in workshops/training that leads to certification in the discipline.
- 2. For regular faculty and, effective July 1, 2000, for full-time temporary faculty, initial step placement on the full-time salary schedule for an individual who has prior full-time faculty experience at another educational facility or related occupational experience that exceeds credential requirements shall be determined by the following guideline (a or b) which grants the greater step credit:
  - a. Beginning Fall 2019, the step determined by allowing one step for each two full years of related experience and/or one step for

completion of four semesters and a minimum of 10 semester units (or equivalent for service faculty) during that interval as a temporary faculty member. Maximum placement shall be at the eighth step.

- **b.** The step representing the amount next greater than the individual's last annual basic ten-month faculty or occupational salary.
- 3. Initial step placement for an individual who is hired into a temporary faculty position and who has prior full-time faculty experience or related occupational experience that exceeds credential requirements on the temporary lab/lecture salary schedules, as appropriate, shall be determined by the following guidelines (a or b) which grants the greater step credit:
  - **a.** The step determined by allowing one step for two complete years of academic experience or the step determined by allowing one step for each two full years of related experience, whichever yields the higher placement. Maximum placement shall be at the eighth step.
  - **b.** The step representing the amount next greater than the individual's last annual basic ten-month faculty or occupational salary, prorated to the level of the current assignment.
- **4.** Placements in exception to these requirements may be made by the Superintendent/President, within the following limitations, provided that such proposed exceptions are submitted to the Board of Trustees for final approval. Such

exceptions may be made when:

- a. A lack of available qualified personnel makes it mandatory to waive some requirements;
- b. The position to be filled requires supervisory or administrative duties and responsibilities;
- c. Compelling reasons require employment of a particular candidate not otherwise available to the college.

## Salary Step Advancement and Column Changes:

- **C.** Step advancement for regular faculty shall be implemented at the beginning of each fiscal year. Step advancement for temporary faculty shall be based upon the completion of a minimum of four semesters and/or summer sessions of teaching/service experience and a minimum of 15 semester units of teaching (or equivalent for service faculty) with the District and shall become effective the next semester or summer session.
- 1. If courses of study are to be used for a salary column change upon their completion, prior approval of the courses must be obtained from the Assistant Superintendent/Vice President, Instruction. He/she must be notified no later than June 1 of the intent to change a column and the course work must be completed and reported to his/her office by September 1 or February 1 in order to be included that school year.
- 2. The burden of proof for identifying the date of the completion of the requirements for all degrees, graduate units, a credential, acceptable work, and correct schedule placement shall be with the employee.

## **Division Chairs:**

**D.** Division Chairs will be paid beginning the 2017-2018 academic year using the Instructional Division Chair Salary Schedule or the Service Faulty Chair Schedule

#### **North County Campus Division Coordinators:**

E. North County Coordinators will be paid beginning with the 2017-2018 using the North County Coordinator Salary Schedule.

## Salary Adjustments for Absences:

- **G.** Salary adjustments shall be made for regular academic faculty who work fewer days than their specified contract period pursuant to Education Code sections 87780 and 87815.
- 1. Any salary adjustment shall be determined by deducting the day or days not worked in the contract year on a per diem basis.
- 2. Per diem salary shall be computed by dividing the annual total salary by the total number of days in that contract year (total salary includes responsibility and time factors and extra duty remuneration but excludes extra remuneration for overload teaching or counseling). The per diem calculation for temporary faculty shall be based on the number of days in the applicable semester.

### APPENDIX B-10: Extra Duty Compensation

- **A.** The stipend of extra duty compensation for faculty who are assigned as performing arts instructors, coaches, and project journalism instructors shall be as listed below in 1, 2 and 3. Stipends for regular faculty shall be paid over 5 or 10 months by employee request. Stipends for temporary faculty shall be paid over 5 months.
- 1. <u>Performing Arts:</u> The flat stipend for the duties performed by the designated instructor are based upon performance and completion of the duties specified for the respective position. The stipend for each position shall be as follows:

Choreography and Performance - \$3,350 per semester Drama - \$3,350 per semester semester Instructional Music - \$3,350 per semester Vocal Music - \$3,350 per semester

- 2. Intercollegiate Athletics Classes (Coaches): The stipend for a head coach shall be as set forth in paragraphs 2.a & 2.b.
  - a. Stipends for each position shall be as follows:

\$7,680 - baseball, cross country, softball, swimming & diving, track & field, water polo, women's soccer, women's tennis, women's volleyball, wrestling.

\$8,600 - men's basketball, women's basketball.

- **b.** The coach of a team whose schedule requires that practice must be held on days outside of the normal fall and spring schedule of classes (including finals) shall receive a stipend of one-tenth of one percent (.10%) per day, excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and Holidays. (Based on Column E-14)
- 3. <u>Specialized Lead:</u> The flat stipend for the duties performed by the designated instructor are based upon performance and completion of the duties specified for the respective position. The stipend for each position shall be as follows:

**\$6000**/semester - Personal Development Studies/Career Planning, Cooperative Work Experience, Agriculture Plant Science, and Journalism

- 4. Project Journalism: The stipend for the school newspaper production assignment is \$3,350 per semester.
- **B.** The stipend of extra duty compensation for temporary faculty who are assigned as lead faculty in occupational programs (disciplines) which have no full-time faculty shall be \$2,880 per semester.
  - The stipend shall be applied to the following programs (disciplines): Addiction Studies, Agricultural Technology, Architectural Technology, College Success Studies, Cooperative Work Experience, Criminal Justice, Emergency Medical Technology, Fashion Design/Merchandising, Interior Design, Legal Office Specialist, Medical Assistant Personal Development Studies, Public Health Sciences, and WEDCP Work Experience.
- 2. When the District creates a new lead faculty position consistent with the limitations set forth in paragraph B (above), the District will negotiate with the Exclusive Representative on the job description for the position.
- **3.** When a full-time faculty member is assigned to a program listed in this paragraph, the lead designation made pursuant to this paragraph shall be terminated.

- **C.** A faculty member who is assigned by the District to perform work in addition to regular assigned duties shall be compensated at 2/3 of the faculty member's laboratory rate for all authorized hours.
- **D.** The hourly rate for substitute teaching shall be based on Step/Column A-4 of the temporary (part-time) laboratory hourly faculty salary schedule per compensated classroom hour of instruction.
- **D.1** Regular and part-time faculty will be deemed long-term substitutes when they are required to provide instruction for ten percent (10%) or more of the hours of the same class and section in any given academic semester; paid on either the Temporary, part-time/Full-time Overload lecture or Lab Hourly faculty Salary Schedule (Appendix B-3) as determined by the designation of the class the faculty member is a substitute.
- **E.** A lead faculty coordinator will be assigned to California Men's Colony (CMC) for the purposes of coordinating faculty orientation and trainings and act as liaison between faculty, the CMC Program Coordinator, and the Academic Senate Council. The compensation for this assignment will be the same as that of a faculty lead, \$2880 stipend per semester.

#### APPENDIX C: Faculty Service Areas

- A. In accordance with the provisions of Education Code section 87743.2, the District shall establish Faculty Service Areas (FSAs). The District's list of FSAs is on file in the offices of Deans, Directors, Division Chairs, the Academic Senate President, and the President of the Exclusive Representative.
- B. The following regulations shall guide the process of assigning FSAs:
- 1. For faculty members who were initially hired by the District prior to July 1, 1990, the FSA Committee of the Academic Senate, in consultation with Division Chairs and Deans, shall assign each member to a Faculty Service Area based on the individual faculty member's primary faculty assignment.
  - a. Each faculty member initially hired after July 1, 1990, shall be assigned to a Faculty Service Area by the Human Resources Office, in consultation with the Vice President, Student Learning, Dean, Director, or Division Chair or equivalent, at the time of hire.
  - b. The Human Resources Office shall maintain a record of FSAs to which each employee has been assigned in each employee's personnel file. A record of FSAs and employees assigned to each FSA shall also be maintained.
- 2. After initial FSA assignment, a faculty member may apply in writing to the FSA committee for assignment to an additional FSA for which the faculty member has met both the minimum qualifications and competency requirements.
  - a. Any such application to add an FSA must be received on or before October 1 by the Human Resources Office in order to be considered in layoff proceedings in the academic year in which the application is received. The Equivalency/FSA committee will respond with a decision by November 30.
- C. When any reduction in the faculty is required, the applicable provisions of the Education Code shall be followed. No permanent or probationary faculty member shall be laid off while any employee with less seniority is retained to render a service in a Faculty Service Area in which the senior employee is both qualified and competent to perform. (Education Code sections 87743-87761, inclusive, and sections 87414-87415.)
- 1. For layoff purposes, competency in the FSA is specified on the District's list of FSAs.
- 2. The Human Resources Office shall review all FSA assignments which include recency as part of the competency requirements and shall make the necessary adjustments in consultation with the Vice President, Student Learning, Dean, Director, or Division Chair or equivalent. The Exclusive Representative shall be notified of all adjustments to FSAs.

#### APPENDIX D: Catastrophic Leave Bank Provisions

### **General Provisions**

- A. The SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT ("District") and the CUESTA COLLEGE FEDERATION OF TEACHERS, AFT Local #4909 ("Union") have agreed to create a program, to be known as the Catastrophic Leave Bank ("Bank"). Further, the parties have agreed to attach this Appendix to the current Collective Bargaining Agreement ("Agreement").
- 1. The program constitutes a process through which an individual employee contributes one or more days of sick leave earned pursuant to Education Code section 87045 to the Bank on an annual basis in order to be eligible to request sick leave credits from the Bank pursuant to Education Code section 87045(b)(1). The Bank shall be administered by the Bank Oversight Committee ("Committee") in accordance with the terms of this Appendix.
- 2. Except for the District's obligations contained in section A.3 of this Appendix, the administration of the Bank is the sole and entire responsibility of the Union. The District is not a party to any dispute or disagreement over any sick leave credits granted or denied pursuant to the terms of this Appendix. Any dispute between an employee and the Bank shall be resolved by an appeal to the Executive Board of the Union pursuant to the provisions of section D.7 of this Appendix. The Executive Board's determination shall be final.
- 3. Consistent with the terms of this Appendix, the District's obligations to the program are (1) to calculate and transfer contributions of sick leave to the Bank upon receipt of an appropriate written request of an employee; (2) to apply sick leave credits to eligible employees upon written request of the Committee; (3) to appoint a liaison whose function is to provide a conduit for information between the District and the Committee chair; and (4) to provide the Committee with an accounting of sick leave contributed to the Bank, the name of each employee who has contributed to (or who has canceled participation in) the Bank, and the name of each employee who has been granted and has utilized Bank credits, with the amount of credits utilized and the cost to the District. The District's obligations shall be met on a quarterly basis.
  - a. Any allegation by the Union that the District has not complied with the agreed-on obligations set forth in this Appendix shall be subject to resolution pursuant to ARTICLE 13, GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE, section 13.9, of the Agreement.
  - b. The sole remedy for an alleged District violation of this Appendix shall be an order to fulfill the agreed-on obligation.
  - c. The grievance procedure of the Agreement may not be utilized to hear or resolve any other matter regarding the Bank.
- 4. The Union's obligations to the Bank are (1) to appoint the voting members of the Committee, and (2) to participate in a joint District/Union review of the program.
- 5. The program shall be terminated on June 30, 2002, unless the parties mutually agree to continue the program as a part of a successor Agreement to the current Agreement. If the program is terminated, any remaining sick leave credits that have not been applied to an eligible employee shall be returned to the individual sick leave balances of the then current members of the program. Credits will be returned on a pro rata basis of the total calculated amount remaining in the Bank applied in increments equal to one-half day of sick leave at each member's daily rate of pay. If there are not sufficient credits to return at least one-half day of sick leave, then no days shall be returned. A member shall not receive credits for more than the total number of sick leave days that the member contributed to the Bank during the term of the program.
- 6. In return for the District's agreement to the terms of this Appendix, the Union agrees as follows:
  - a. The Union agrees to pay to the District all legal fees and legal costs incurred by the District in defending against any court action and/or administrative action before the Public Employment Relations Board or other administrative agency challenging the legality or constitutionality of this Appendix or the implementation thereof, provided that the Union shall have the exclusive right to decide and determine whether any such action shall be compromised, resisted, defended, tried, or appealed.

b. The Union shall indemnify and hold harmless the District, its officers, agents, and employees from any award or compromise of damages or liability arising out of any court action and/or administrative action before the Public Employment Relations Board or other administrative agency challenging the legality or constitutionality of the terms of this Appendix or the implementation thereof, provided that the Union shall have the exclusive right to decide and determine whether any such action or proceeding referred to shall be compromised, resisted, defended, tried, or appealed.

#### Bank Oversight Committee

- B. The Committee shall be composed of three voting members appointed by the Union President.
- 1. The Committee's duties are (1) to provide a process for the contribution of an employee's earned sick leave to the Bank; (2) to provide a process through which an employee may apply for sick leave credits due to a catastrophic illness or injury involving the employee or a member of the employee's family; (3) to verify the existence of the catastrophic illness or injury, verify that the employee is unable to work due to the catastrophic illness or injury, and determine whether to grant or deny an employee's request; and (4) to maintain records of its actions.
- 2. The Committee shall keep all applications, physician's reports, Committee determinations, and other records confidential to the extent that they are not public records. The Committee shall not be required to disclose the nature of any illness or injury upon which an application for catastrophic leave has been filed.

#### **Employee Participation and Contributions**

- C. Participation in the Bank is voluntary. Any member of the faculty unit may contribute sick leave to the Bank without regard to membership status in the Union. However, only those employees who contribute to the Bank may request sick leave credits from the Bank. Contributions to the Bank shall be made on the appropriate Bank form, which shall constitute a continuing authorization, until the authorization is rescinded by the employee, in writing.
- 1. The rate of contribution shall be one or more days of sick leave per participating employee per academic year as the legal minimum set forth in Education Code section 87045(c). Each day contributed to the Bank shall be calculated and converted to a dollar-value based on the contributor's daily rate of pay. Subsequently, the Bank shall be credited with the dollar-value of each contribution.
- 2. Contributions to the Bank shall be made during an open enrollment period between July 1 and October 1 of each academic year (except for the first year of the program when the initial contribution must be made within 30 days of distribution of the authorization form by the Bank). An employee who is not assigned to regular duty during the open enrollment period, and any newly hired employee, shall have 30 days from the first day of regular assigned duty to the District to make an initial contribution to the Bank.
- 3. An employee who does not contribute to the Bank during the open enrollment period as set forth in section C.2 of this Appendix may contribute at a later date. Any such employee shall be required to wait for a period of 30 workdays following enrollment before the employee is eligible to request sick leave credits from the Bank.
- 4. An employee may cancel the authorization to make contributions to the Bank at any time. The employee may not request or receive sick leave credits from the Bank as of the date the cancellation is received. Any days of sick leave that have been donated to the Bank by the employee shall not be returned.
- 5. Sick leave credits that have been contributed to the Bank, but have not been utilized, shall accumulate from year to year. If, at the beginning of any academic year, the sick leave credits have a calculated value of \$50,000 or more, the Committee may determine that no contributions shall be required of any employee who made a contribution in the prior academic year.

#### Employee Application for Sick Leave Credits

- D. An employee who has contributed to the Bank may apply to withdraw sick leave credits due to a catastrophic illness or injury. The employee shall fill out the Bank's application form and shall attach a written statement and verification from a licensed physician or practitioner indicating the nature and extent of the illness or injury, the probable length of absence from work, and a statement that the employee is medically unable to work due to the illness or injury.
- 1. Where the application for sick leave credits is based on the catastrophic illness or injury of a member of the employee's immediate family, all required medical information, statements, and verifications shall be related to the affected family member. In addition, the employee shall attach a written statement indicating the circumstances that require the employee's absence from work. The term "catastrophic illness or injury" shall be defined as set forth in Education Code section 87045(a)(1).
- In order to be eligible to receive sick leave credits from the Bank, the affected employee must have utilized all of his or her earned and accumulated full-paid sick leave days for the current academic year as set forth in ARTICLE 6, LEAVES OF ABSENCE, sections 6.5 and 6.5.3, of the Agreement. In cases where the employee has fewer than 10 days of full-paid sick leave available at the beginning point of the catastrophic illness or injury, however, the first 10 days of leave shall be charged to the affected employee's full-paid sick leave, extended sick leave, or leave without pay.
  - a. In cases of the catastrophic illness or injury of a member of the employee's immediate family, the employee must have utilized a combination of available personal necessity leave days for the current academic year as set forth in ARTICLE 6, LEAVES OF ABSENCE, section 6.8, of the Agreement and leave without pay for a total 10 workdays before the employee is eligible for sick leave credits from the Bank.
  - b. Sick leave credits may not be used for any illness or injury which qualify the employee for benefits under the State's workers' compensation program unless the affected employee has exhausted all applicable industrial accident and illness leave benefits set forth in ARTICLE 6, LEAVES OF ABSENCE, section 6.10, of the Agreement as well as all of the employee's full-paid sick leave. An employee may apply for and be eligible to receive sick leave credits from the Bank, even when the District has challenged the employee's workers' compensation claim. In the event that the employee prevails on the workers' compensation claim, the Bank shall be reimbursed for sick leave credits granted to the employee, up to the maximum amount of the workers' compensation award.
- 3. All applications for catastrophic leave shall be acted upon by the Committee within seven days of receipt. The Committee shall inform the employee of its determination to grant or to deny the application, in writing, within five days of the meeting at which the determination was made. No application may be denied solely on the basis of the type of illness or injury.
  - a. An employee who has applied for sick leave credits from the Bank may be required by the Committee to apply for disability retirement under the State Teachers Retirement System ("STRS") as a condition precedent to granting sick leave credits from the Bank. The Committee's decision to require the application shall be based on a reasonable presumption that the employee may be eligible for disability retirement benefits. If the employee fails to submit proof of full compliance with the Committee's requirement within 20 days of notice of the requirement, the Committee may refuse to grant any sick leave credits to the employee. If the employee's application for disability retirement is denied, the employee must appeal to STRS or the employee's eligibility for sick leave credits will cease as of the date that the application was denied.
  - b. The Committee may grant sick leave credits in units of up to 30 days during which the employee would have been assigned to regular duty, as determined by the Committee.
  - c. If, at any time, the Bank does not contain sufficient sick leave credits to fund an employee's request, the Committee has no obligation to grant the request.

- 4. Sick leave credits granted by the Committee shall provide a full day's pay to an affected employee on the following basis:
  - a. For an employee who otherwise would receive extended sick leave pay pursuant to the terms of ARTICLE 6, LEAVES OF ABSENCE, section 6.7, inclusive, of the Agreement, the District shall apply sick leave credits to the employee for the days granted by the Committee in an amount that is equal to the actual pay rate of the employee's substitute or is equal to the amount that the District would have paid to a substitute for the employee had one been utilized. (Since the employee is in regular, paid status when receiving extended sick leave pay, the employee shall receive the employee benefits coverages provided by the District pursuant to the provisions of ARTICLE 6, COMPENSATION, sections 4.1 through 4.4, of the Agreement.)
  - b. For an employee who has exhausted all full and extended sick leave pay, the District shall apply sick leave credits to the employee for the days granted by the Committee in an amount equal to the employee's daily rate of pay. (Since the employee is not in regular, paid status when the employee has exhausted all full and extended sick leave pay, the employee shall be eligible to continue to participate in the District's employee benefits coverages only upon making the required contribution to the District pursuant to the provisions of ARTICLE 6, LEAVES, section 6.1.1, of the Agreement.)
  - c. For an employee who has exhausted the 10-day combination of available personal necessity leave days and leave without pay due to the catastrophic illness or injury of a member of the employee's immediate family, the District shall apply sick leave credits to the employee for the days granted by the Committee in an amount equal to the employee's daily rate of pay. (Since the employee is not in regular, paid status when the employee has exhausted the 10 days, the employee shall be eligible to continue to participate in the District's employee benefits coverages only upon making the required contribution to the District pursuant to the provisions of ARTICLE 6, LEAVES, section 6.1.1, of the Agreement.)
- 5. An employee may request additional sick leave credits due to the same illness or injury, on a schedule established by the Committee, for a period of up to 12 consecutive months from the beginning point of the catastrophic illness or injury. The Committee may require a medical review by a physician designated by the Committee at the employee's expense. Failure to comply with the Committee's direction will result in a loss of eligibility for additional sick leave credits.
- 6. If an employee applies for sick leave credits due to a subsequent catastrophic illness or injury within 12 consecutive months of a prior grant of sick leave credits, the first five workdays of leave for the subsequent illness or injury shall be charged to the affected employee's full-paid sick leave, personal necessity leave, extended sick leave, or leave without pay, as set forth in section D.2, inclusive, of this Appendix, whichever applies.
- 7. If an application for sick leave credits pursuant to the provisions of this Appendix is denied by the Committee, the affected employee may appeal to the Executive Board of the Union.
  - a. The appeal must be filed no later than 30 days from the date of the Committee's written denial.
  - b. The Executive Board shall hold a hearing within 10 days of receipt of the appeal and shall issue a written decision on the appeal to the affected employee and the Committee within 10 days of the close of the hearing.
  - c. The Executive Board shall keep all applications, physician's reports, Committee determinations, and other records confidential to the extent that they are not public records. The Executive Board shall not be required to disclose the nature of any illness or injury upon which an appeal of a Committee determination has been filed.

#### APPENDIX E: Intellectual Property

#### Purpose

A. The purpose of this Appendix is to provide incentives for faculty members and the District to create intellectual property which benefits the students and the community and to establish the respective ownership rights of the District and faculty members to the intellectual property which has been created. The terms of this Appendix do not apply to curriculum or service area Works or Inventions that are produced as a part of a faculty member's regular job responsibilities or that are developed for distance education courses as provided in ARTICLE V, WORK HOURS, WORK YEAR, AND WORKLOAD, paragraph 5.9.5.2.

#### **Definitions**

- B. The following definitions shall apply to this Appendix:
- 1. "Intellectual Property" includes Works and Inventions.
- 2. A "Work" is any material which is eligible for copyright protection, including (but not limited to) books, articles, dramatic or musical compositions, poetry, instructional materials (e.g., syllabi, lectures, student exercises, multimedia programs, tests, etc.), fictional or non-fictional narratives, analyses, (e.g., scientific, logical, opinion or criticism), works of art or design, photographs or films, video or audio recordings, computer software, architectural and engineering drawings, and choreography which relates, at the time of its conception, to any aspect of a faculty member's employment with the District. A Work may be recorded in any enduring medium (e.g., print, electromagnetic, optical, photosensitive film, digital media, etc.), or may exist in any tangible form (e.g., a sculpture, painting, structure or building).
- 3. An "Invention" is any creation, improvement, development, idea, discovery, process, method or product, whether patentable or unpatentable, which relates, at the time of conception or reduction to practice of the invention to any aspect of a faculty member's employment with the District including (but not limited to) a device, process, design, model, strain or variety of any organism, or composition of matter.
- 4. A "District-commissioned Work" is an original work or invention (i.e., a "work for hire") prepared by a faculty member at the request of the District. The presumption is that the District owns the copyright or patent and that the faculty member is compensated for the Work at the faculty member's current salary rate applied to the "Temporary (Part-Time) Laboratory/Hourly" Salary Schedule, Appendix B-3.
- 5. A "Copyright" is the ownership and control of the intellectual property in "original works of authorship," which is subject to copyright law. Copyright subsists in original works of authorship which have been fixed in an tangible medium of expression from which they can be perceived, reproduced, or otherwise communicated, either directly or with the aid of a machine or device. Original works include but are not limited to:
  - Literary works such as books, journal articles, poems, manuals, memoranda, tests, computer programs, instructional material, databases and bibliographies;
  - Musical works including any accompanying words;
  - · Musical works including any accompanying music;
  - Pantomimes and choreographic works (if fixed, as in notation or videotape);
  - Pictorial, graphic, and sculptural works, including photographs, diagrams, sketches, and integrated circuit masks;
  - Motion pictures and other audiovisual works such as videotapes; and, sound recordings.
- 6. "Ownership" is all legal rights, title and interest in a Work or Invention and includes royalties or other any other form of compensation derived from the Work or Invention.

Ownership Rights of Faculty Members

- C. Ownership of copyrights or patents for a work or invention developed by a faculty member outside his or her regular teaching or service employment or other employment activities when the work or invention is not a District-commissioned work and the faculty member has not utilized or relied upon any District facility, equipment or support services shall belong exclusively to the faculty member whether the work or invention is related to his or her employment or not.
- D. Ownership of copyrights or patents for a work or invention developed by a faculty member during his or her regular teaching or service employment or other employment activities, when the work or invention is not a District-commissioned work and the faculty member has not utilized or relied upon any District facility, equipment or support services, shall belong exclusively to the faculty member.
- E. Ownership of copyrights or patents for a work or invention developed by a faculty member either during employment-related activities or outside his or her regular teaching or service employment or other employment activities, when the work or invention is not a District-commissioned work and the faculty member has utilized or relied upon District facilities, equipment or support services, shall belong to the faculty member subject to the following conditions:
- 1. The cost of District facilities, equipment, or support services shall be assessed against the work or invention. The degree of utilization or reliance on District facilities, equipment or support services shall be the major consideration. The schedule of costs to be assessed is attached to this Appendix as #1.
- The District retains the right to recover developmental and related costs associated with the creation of the work or invention. The appropriate Vice President, the faculty member who developed the material, and a representative of the Exclusive Representative shall meet to review the schedule of costs, the application to the work or invention, and the method and timing of recovery. At the written request of the faculty member, a representative of the Exclusive Representative will not be involved.
- 3. Following the review, the Vice President (or designee) shall prepare a contract that sets forth the costs to be recovered and the method and timing of recovery. The contract shall not be inconsistent with the terms of the Agreement. If the Exclusive Representative was not involved in the paragraph E.2 meeting, a copy of the contract shall be provided to the Exclusive Representative. At the request of the faculty member, portions of the contract may be redacted in order to shield any proprietary information where release of the information could compromise the exclusivity of the work or invention or the faculty member's ownership rights.
- F. Upon the death of a faculty member, ownership (as set forth in paragraphs C through E of this Appendix) shall be transferred to the faculty member's heirs or estate.

#### Ownership and Related Rights of the District

- G. If the District compensates a faculty member for the express purpose of creating a District-commissioned Work, ownership of copyrights or patents shall reside in the District.
- H. Ownership of copyrights or patents for a District-commissioned Work shall reside in the District unless there is a written agreement regarding ownership between all parties concerned and signed by them prior to the initiation of the project.
- I. In all circumstances arising out of the operation of paragraphs D, E, G, and H, the District shall retain the non-exclusive, non-transferable, royalty-free license to use the Work or Invention.

#### **Faculty Member Obligations**

- J. Each faculty member shall promptly disclose to the District, in writing, any Work or Invention authored, conceived and/or reduced to practice by the faculty member consistent with the terms of this Appendix (excluding any Work or Invention covered by paragraph C of this Appendix).
- K. A faculty member must obtain prior approval for the utilization of a faculty developed Work or Invention as a part of the faculty member's instruction or service activities through the appropriate department or curriculum process when purchase of the Work or Invention by students is required.

- L. Ownership of works, including copyrights, copyright registrations and copyrightable subject matter, and of inventions shall be assigned to the District by the faculty member consistent with the provisions of paragraphs G and H of this Appendix.
- M. The faculty member shall remain obligated at all times, upon request, to do all lawful acts, including, but not limited to, the execution of papers under penalty of perjury and the giving of testimony that, in the District's opinion, may be necessary or desirable in order to obtain, establish, maintain, or enforce the District's rights, including, but not limited to, obtaining, sustaining, reissuing, extending and enforcing United States and foreign proprietary rights, including letter and design patents and copyrights, and for perfecting, affirming, maintaining and recording the District's ownership and title, and otherwise to cooperate in other related proceedings and matters. The Exclusive Representative shall be informed of any District request made to a faculty member pursuant to the terms of this paragraph.
- N. Any dispute regarding the interpretation and/or application of the provisions of this Appendix, including the contract set forth in paragraph E.3, shall be subject to Article XIII of the Agreement. If arbitration is demanded, the administering agency shall be requested to provide a list of arbitrators who have experience with intellectual property disputes.

## APPENDIX F: 10 Districts for Salary Comparison

- 1. Allan Hancock
- Antelope Valley
   Cabrillo
   Citrus

- 5. Desert
- 6. Hartnell
- Monterey Peninsula
   Mt San Jacinto
   Santa Barbara

- 10. Victor Valley

San Luis Obispo

APPENDIX G: Faculty Evaluations Timeline

Task	Responsibility	Tenure Track or FT Temp.	Full-Time Regular	Part-time
Peer committee submitted to dean	Chair     Director	Week 4	Week 4	Week 4
Conduct pre-evaluation conferences/Select CRNs	<ul> <li>Peer         <ul> <li>Committee</li> </ul> </li> <li>Faculty         <ul> <li>Member</li> </ul> </li> <li>Administrator         <ul> <li>(when</li> <li>applicable)</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	Week 6	Week 6	Week 6
Student evaluations for full semester face to face courses and all first half of semester courses*	<ul><li>Peer</li><li>Committee</li><li>Faculty</li><li>Member</li></ul>	Week 8-10	Week 8-11	Week 8-12
Student evaluations for online full semester courses and all second half of semester courses**	<ul><li>Peer     Committee</li><li>Faculty     Member</li></ul>	Week 11	Week 11- 12	Week 11- 13
Student evaluations returned	VPAA Clerical	Week 12	Week 13	Week 14
Self-evaluations due to peer evaluators and/or Dean	<ul><li>Faculty</li><li>Peer</li><li>Committee</li></ul>	One week prior to post-eval conf.	One week prior to Post-eval conf.	One week prior to post-eval conf.
Completed peer evaluations submitted to Dean's office ***	<ul><li>Faculty</li><li>Peer</li><li>Committee</li></ul>	Week 14	Week 15	Week 16
Final evaluation report and administrative post evaluations	<ul><li>Faculty</li><li>Member</li><li>Dean</li></ul>	Week 14-17	Week 15-17	N/A
ITRC meets and makes recommendations	• ITRC	Week 18	N/A	N/A
Evaluations sent to Human Resources by Dean	<ul><li>Dean</li><li>Director</li><li>Chair</li></ul>	Week 18	Week 18	Week 18

<sup>\*</sup> Participating students identified at the beginning of week 8.

\*\* Participating students identified at the beginning of week 11.

\*\*\* The faculty member has 10 days to attach written comments to the peer evaluation from the time of receipt.

# Draft - COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT (2021-2023) 10.29.2021

Final Audit Report

2021-11-20

Created:

2021-11-10

By:

Stephanie Federico (stephanie\_federico@cuesta.edu)

Status:

Signed

Transaction ID:

CBJCHBCAABAAaF5DlmoPdRwkoNJW2kzEN5ulg0nA8Gbu

# "Draft - COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT (2021-2023) 10.29.2021" History

- Document created by Stephanie Federico (stephanie\_federico@cuesta.edu) 2021-11-10 5:45:46 PM GMT- IP address: 209.129.64.112
- Document emailed to Jill Stearns (jill\_stearns@cuesta.edu) for signature 2021-11-10 5:48:53 PM GMT
- Document emailed to Melissa Richerson (melissa\_richerson@cuesta.edu) for signature 2021-11-10 5:48:53 PM GMT
- Document emailed to Jason Curtis (jason\_curtis@cuesta.edu) for signature 2021-11-10 5:48:53 PM GMT
- Document emailed to Daniel Troy (daniel\_troy1@cuesta.edu) for signature 2021-11-10 5:48:53 PM GMT
- Document emailed to Elizabeth Coria (elizabeth\_coria@cuesta.edu) for signature 2021-11-10 5:48:54 PM GMT
- Document emailed to Heather Tucker (heather\_tucker@cuesta.edu) for signature 2021-11-10 5:48:54 PM GMT
- Document emailed to Greg Baxley (gbaxley@cuesta.edu) for signature 2021-11-10 5:48:54 PM GMT
- Document emailed to Tonya Leonard (tonya\_leonard@cuesta.edu) for signature 2021-11-10 5:48:54 PM GMT
- Document emailed to Nancy Steinmaus (nsteinma@cuesta.edu) for signature 2021-11-10 5:48:54 PM GMT



POWEREDBY Adobe Sign

- 🖺 Email viewed by Greg Baxley (gbaxley@cuesta.edu) 2021-11-10 - 5:49:14 PM GMT- IP address: 174.87.87.159 Email viewed by Melissa Richerson (melissa\_richerson@cuesta.edu) 2021-11-10 - 5:49:34 PM GMT- IP address: 104.47.46.254 Ø Document e-signed by Greg Baxley (gbaxley@cuesta.edu) Signature Date: 2021-11-10 - 5:49:39 PM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 174.87.87.159 Ø Document e-signed by Melissa Richerson (melissa\_richerson@cuesta.edu) Signature Date: 2021-11-10 - 5:49:52 PM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 209.129.64,112 Email viewed by Heather Tucker (heather\_tucker@cuesta.edu) 2021-11-10 - 5:50:26 PM GMT- IP address: 174.85.114.136 Email viewed by Jason Curtis (jason\_curtis@cuesta.edu) 2021-11-10 - 6:01:27 PM GMT- IP address: 104.47.46.254 Ø Document e-signed by Jason Curtis (jason\_curtis@cuesta.edu) Signature Date: 2021-11-10 - 6:01:45 PM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 209.129.64.82 Email viewed by Elizabeth Coria (elizabeth\_coria@cuesta.edu) 2021-11-10 - 6:03:15 PM GMT- IP address: 104.47.45.254 Email viewed by Jill Stearns (jill\_stearns@cuesta.edu) 2021-11-10 - 6:57:55 PM GMT- IP address: 104.47.73.126 Ø Document e-signed by Jill Stearns (jill\_stearns@cuesta.edu) Signature Date: 2021-11-10 - 7:00:14 PM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 209.129.64.112 🖺 Email viewed by Tonya Leonard (tonya\_leonard@cuesta.edu) 2021-11-10 - 8:38:20 PM GMT- IP address: 104.47.44.254 Signature Date: 2021-11-10 - 8:51:08 PM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 47.32.140.69 Ø
   Document e-signed by Heather Tucker (heather\_tucker@cuesta.edu) Signature Date: 2021-11-10 - 8:57:26 PM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 209.129.64.79 Ø Document e-signed by Elizabeth Coria (elizabeth\_coria@cuesta.edu)
- Email viewed by Daniel Troy (daniel\_troy1@cuesta.edu) 2021-11-19 8:15:33 PM GMT- IP address: 107.127.56.38

Signature Date: 2021-11-12 - 3:38:06 PM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 45.50.38.34



- Email viewed by Nancy Steinmaus (nsteinma@cuesta.edu) 2021-11-20 0:03:32 AM GMT- IP address: 104.47.73.126
- Ø<sub>⊕</sub> Document e-signed by Nancy Steinmaus (nsteinma@cuesta.edu)
  Signature Date: 2021-11-20 0:05:15 AM GMT Time Source: server- IP address: 141.126.84.206
- Agreement completed.2021-11-20 0:05:15 AM GMT